UK Asset Resolution Limited Annual Report & Accounts 2011



Our Mission is:

'maximising value for the taxpayer'



Contents

Directors' Report	Page
Chairman's statement	4
Chief Executive Officer's review	5
Case Study	7
Key performance indicators - UKAR	8
Financial review	9
Key performance indicators - B&B	18
Key performance indicators - NRAM	19
Directors' remuneration report	20
Corporate governance	25
Risk management and control	32
Corporate social responsibility report	37
Statement of Directors' responsibilities	39
Other matters	40
Group Accounts	
Independent Auditor's report	43
Consolidated Income Statement	44
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	45
Consolidated Balance Sheet	46
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	47
Consolidated Cash Flow Statement	48
Notes to the Financial Statements	49
Company Accounts	
Independent Auditor's report	103
Company Balance Sheet	104
Company Statement of Changes in Equity	104
Company Cash Flow Statement	104
Notes to the Financial Statements	105



1

Chairman's statement



2011 is the first full financial year of UK Asset Resolution Limited ('UKAR') and the first year in which we have produced consolidated results for the Group which comprises Bradford & Bingley plc ('B&B') and Northern Rock (Asset Management) plc ('NRAM'). UKAR's aim is to maximise value for the taxpayer and our objectives in integrating the two businesses are to reduce costs by combining business infrastructure and sharing best practice in customer service.

We achieved the targets we set ourselves for 2011. The underlying profit of the combined businesses increased from £444m in 2010 to £1,089m in 2011. This was achieved after the interest rate we pay on some of our Government funding increased to more commercial levels. Total remittances to the taxpayer including repayments, interest, fees and corporation tax increased from £1.6bn to £2.8bn.

The number of customers in arrears by 3 months or more reduced from 38,500 to 33,200 contributing to the new provisions for loan impairment falling from £1,089m to £390m. We reduced customer balances from £83.5bn to £75.3bn which enabled us to repay £2.15bn of Government loans but we still remain the 6th largest mortgage provider in the UK. Operating expenses fell from £278m to £221m.

Over the last two years we have undertaken liability management programmes which have resulted in the majority of the original subordinated debt of B&B and NRAM being purchased for an average of 46% of the face value of the securities, generating total gains of over £2.1bn. This fulfils the principle that private debt holders should bear some of the cost of the past failure and nationalisation of the two firms.

It is encouraging that over 90% of our customers are fully up to date with their payments, a similar level to last year. We work sympathetically with customers in financial difficulty and seek to contact them at the earliest opportunity to help them manage their financial affairs and ensure a satisfactory outcome for both parties. When appropriate we guide customers to the 'free to customers' debt advice sector, which we financially support. Looking forward, the progress of the business will be determined by the impact of national economic conditions on our customers' stretched budgets and, for some, uncertain employment.

Making calls to customers in financial difficulties is a demanding role which many people would choose not to fulfil in their careers and I would like to give a big thank you to those colleagues who contact customers with payment problems and seek to work with them to resolve complex financial problems together.

As our customer numbers reduce due to the run off of the mortgage book, our need for staff and premises will reduce and it was with regret that we announced our intention to close our operations at Gosforth in Newcastle by mid 2013. The main activities of the business in the future will be run from Doxford in Sunderland and Crossflatts in West Yorkshire. We are looking to relocate as many people from Gosforth as are able to do so.

Looking further into the future, as the run off progresses, there will inevitably be further contraction of employment but we are putting a lot of effort into encouraging a healthy and positive working environment to enable colleagues to benefit from the time they are working at UKAR. We put great emphasis on training which not only helps colleagues fulfil their current roles better but also provides skills for future employment.

I was delighted that Phillip McLelland who has been Finance Director since the inception of UKAR in October 2010 was appointed a full member of the Board with effect from 1 July 2011. He has been a major player in the creation of UKAR and this promotion recognises his increased contribution.

Richard Banks, our CEO, and everyone at UKAR have done a good job integrating the old B&B and NRAM operations and this major project will conclude during the first half of 2012. UKAR has a unique role of running down two large mortgage firms, a path that has not been travelled in the UK before. The team has found solutions to many of the complex issues that have arisen and applied themselves with great determination and professionalism. I thank everyone involved with UKAR for their efforts in 2011 and look forward to continuing our progress in 2012.

We are very conscious that we currently owe HM Treasury directly and indirectly £46.6bn and it is our expectation and our determination to repay that debt in full without loss to the taxpayer.

Richard Pym Chairman 1 March 2012



5

Chief Executive Officer's review



Introduction/Financial Performance

In the first full year under the management of UKAR, I am pleased to report that both B&B and NRAM continue to make good progress against their business objectives. The businesses met all of the financial targets agreed with UK Financial Investments ('UKFI'), for 2011 with pre-tax profit of £1,375.1m (2010: £1,487.1m) achieved and £2.15bn (2010: £1.1bn) repaid to the taxpayer.

Business and Objectives

The objectives of UKAR remain unchanged and are:

- · to optimise the Balance Sheet;
- · to minimise impairment and losses; and
- · to reduce costs.

with the overall aim of maximising value for the taxpayer. This is being achieved by managing the businesses effectively as the Balance Sheet is reducing, whilst treating customers and creditors fairly.

Optimise the Balance Sheet

UKAR has repaid £2.15bn of government funding. In addition £1.2bn of capital instruments have been bought back and £9.6bn other funding repaid on maturity. These repayments have been funded largely from a 10% reduction in lending balances (£8.2bn) reflecting £6.5bn of secured residential redemptions, £0.4bn of unsecured redemptions, £0.2bn of commercial redemptions and £1.1bn of ongoing repayments. As a result, lending balances stand at £75.3bn as at 31 December 2011 (2010: £83.5bn). In total, the Balance Sheet has reduced from £110.9bn in 2010 to £95.2bn.

HM Treasury have the right to vary the interest rates on the B&B Working Capital Facility ('WCF') and NRAM Government Loan. In August 2011 UKFI and HM Treasury requested an increase in the margin over Bank Base Rate on the WCF, from 1.50% to 5.00%, reflecting the improved balance sheet strength of the Company. This resulted in an additional £125m of interest paid during the year, equivalent of over £250m in a full year. In addition, the terms of this WCF have been restructured enabling lower levels of liquidity to be held on the Balance Sheet.

In November, tender offers were made to repurchase up to £1.2bn of B&B and NRAM capital instruments. As a result, £1,159.4m of notes have been repurchased, generating a pre-tax gain of £382.3m.

Minimise impairment and losses

Absolute arrears levels for both B&B and NRAM are lower than the 2010 year end as a direct consequence of proactive arrears management coupled with the continued benign interest rate environment in 2011.

The total number of mortgage cases 3 or more months in arrears, including those in possession, reduced by 14% year on year to 33,216 cases as at 31 December 2011 (2010: 38,515). The total value of arrears owed by customers has reduced year on year by £39.7m to £233.9m at 31 December 2011.

During 2011, we have continued to invest in improvements to our technology and staff resources in the UKAR debt management functions, particularly at NRAM. We have also delivered considerable improvements in operational efficiency. As a result of our actions, we have seen arrears in NRAM fall for eight consecutive months after the peak in April 2011.

In total, UKAR has almost 722,000 customers (2010: 850,000), they have 657,000 mortgage accounts (2010: 726,000) and 278,000 unsecured personal loan accounts (2010: 351,000). The majority of these loans continue to perform well but we do have a significant number of customers who are finding it difficult to meet their repayments and we work closely with them to offer a range of solutions to help them manage their circumstances. During the year we made 37,000 mortgage arrangements and account modifications (2010: 44,000) to assist customers with their repayments and continue their existing mortgage.

In seeking to support customers through periods of financial difficulty, we actively work with a range of non-fee charging debt advice agencies including Payplan, the Consumer Credit Counselling Service ('CCCS'), Citizens Advice Bureau, the National Debt Line and Money Advice Service to help customers reorganise their finances and ensure, wherever possible, that they can continue as homeowners.





Chief Executive Officer's review (continued)

In some circumstances, however, the most appropriate course of action is for customers to sell their homes and we support this process, where suitable, through assisted voluntary sales.

Repossession proceedings for customers in arrears are always viewed as a last resort; regrettably, in some situations, this is inevitable. The number of properties in possession increased from 2,607 in 2010 to 2,705 at the end of 2011.

Where a buy-to-let landlord is in arrears we endeavour to protect tenants by honouring the terms of all valid Assured Shorthold Tenancy agreements and instructing a Law of Property Act receiver to collect rent directly from the tenant, thereby enabling the tenant to stay in the property for the duration of any agreement.

Reduce costs

Costs are being well controlled with ongoing administrative expenses £56.9m lower than 2010 at £220.6m, and we have successfully integrated many of the B&B and NRAM operations in 2011 including telephony, financial systems and the commercial loan books. Since the year end we have completed the migration of the NRAM mortgages to the UKAR mortgage platform. The advantage of the vast majority of mortgages being on a single mortgage system will give us reduced costs and operational flexibility. In addition, we have started the process of transferring our main computer operations to a new outsource provider, HCL, which will also provide a lower cost and more flexible platform for the future. The integration programme and the outsourcing of IT will deliver very substantial annual cost savings of around £50m once complete.

In December, we announced the plan to withdraw from our Gosforth site in Newcastle by mid 2013. By the end of that year the mortgage portfolio is expected to have declined by around 25% since 2010 and the decision to focus the business in our remaining two sites in the North East and West Yorkshire will improve efficiency and control and also reduce costs. We remain committed to providing comprehensive training and development for colleagues throughout UKAR, and will be offering outplacement and other support for those who will be leaving the business.

Colleagues

The decision to move from three to two main sites by the middle of 2013 has an impact on over 700 colleagues at UKAR. We announced this decision as soon as it was made to ensure all individuals are fully consulted and have time to consider their options. We hope as many colleagues who are able to transfer to one of our other sites will do so.

Since UKAR was formed towards the end of 2010 we have seen many changes. The professionalism of colleagues in rising to the challenges this has caused whilst continuing to serve our customers has been impressive.

Community

During the year colleagues raised over £80,300 for our corporate charities including Business Action on Homelessness, Shelter, Samaritans, the Cystic Fibrosis Trust and two local hospices - Sue Ryder Manorlands and St Benedict's. In 2012, we will be supporting NSPCC and three charities voted for by our staff and all based near our main offices: Sue Ryder Manorlands Hospice in West Yorkshire, The Sir Bobby Robson Foundation and Tiny Lives Special Care Babies in the North of England.

Outlook

In early 2011, we described the outlook for the UK economy as 'uncertain, with further contraction a possibility'. A year later, in early 2012, the outlook can be described in similar terms as the sovereign debt crisis in the Eurozone has severely weakened confidence amongst businesses and consumers alike. While we continue to expect a gradual recovery, the UK economy could contract in the short term and the global economic outlook remains uncertain. We will, therefore, continue to focus on helping our customers who experience financial difficulties.

House price movement at a national level has been small, reflecting the subdued nature of the economy although there are some significant regional variations. Uncertainty over the outlook is likely to weaken demand further and as a consequence we expect house prices to ease back by the end of 2012. Mortgage lending remains subdued despite improvements in availability and pricing over the last 12 months and we expect weakness in house prices to limit lenders' appetites further. These factors will combine to make it harder for our customers to switch providers and we expect the pace of redemptions from our book to continue to slow.

While interest rates remain lower than previously anticipated, higher inflation and rising unemployment continue to put pressure on disposable incomes, reducing 'affordability' for many households and limiting their ability to cope with higher interest rates in future. So, although impairments have improved over the last year, there is a risk that more customers may experience financial difficulties during 2012 and this would result in rising arrears and repossessions across UKAR.

Conclusion

It has been a year of rapid change, considerable progress in integrating the two businesses and delivering on our objectives. I have a great team of senior managers and colleagues who work very hard to help our customers and repay the taxpayer. I would like to thank all my colleagues for their efforts over the past 12 months and for their continued commitment to UKAR and I also wish to thank the Board and Executive management team for their personal support.

Richard Banks
Chief Executive Officer
1 March 2012





"Payplan have taken the stress out of my situation....they score 20 out of 10 - they are the best people I have dealt with"

Since 2010 UKAR has actively engaged with the free to consumer debt advice industry. A strong partnership with Payplan – a leader in the field of free debt help – has emerged, founded on a mutual trust and understanding.

UKAR understands the benefits for all concerned of promoting free and independent debt support for those customers who are in a vulnerable financial position. Helping them to continue with their mortgage payments can be no less than life-changing – as you can see here...

Miss C

Miss C is aged 38 and single. She lives alone in her mortgaged property and has unsecured debts of £23,950 to 4 creditors with monthly contractual obligations of £547. Before talking to Payplan she had a surplus of £37 after paying her priority outgoings, which she was distributing in an adhoc way to her creditors. After completing a Payplan assessment her expenditure reduced to establish a surplus of £339 rising to £473 in 13 months time (when HP ends).

Here's Miss C's response following her referral:

"I just felt compelled to send you this email. I was in hideous financial trouble and spent the whole day with butterflies in my tummy over this call. Not at any point did the payplan advisor make me feel stupid or foolish for being in my current situation. She explained everything fully and was so helpful and incredibly patient with me, she didn't rush, stress or make me feel embarrassed. Full credit to you for having an excellent member of staff on your team."

We conducted a survey amongst 50 NRAM customers who had been directly referred to Payplan between Jan-Mar 2011.

Key results included:

- None of the customers surveyed were aware of the availability of free independent and impartial debt advice before being signposted by UKAR.
- 100% of customers surveyed would recommend Payplan to others.
- 100% of customers found Payplan to be sympathetic in dealing with their situation.

Due to the uncertain economic outlook UKAR will continue to proactively approach and contact customers to offer help and support when they are experiencing financial difficulties. Focus will be on customer education, budget guidance and referring customers for professional independent advice, whether free debt advice or mortgage advice.



Key performance indicators ('KPIs') - UKAR

In addition to the primary Financial Statements, we have adopted the following KPIs in managing business performance in the context of the Group's strategic priorities.

Strategic priorities	Financial measures	2011	2010*	Commentary
Optimise the Balance Sheet	Total lending balances £bn Secured £bn Unsecured £bn	75.3 72.8 2.5	83.5 80.4 3.1	Lending balances reduced by 10% during the year due to £6.5bn of secured residential redemptions, £0.4bn of unsecured loan redemptions, £0.2bn of commercial loan redemptions and £1.1bn of other capital repayments.
	Residential mortgage redemption rate % Residential redemptions £bn	8.1 6.5	7.2 6.3	Although redemptions are stable year on year at c £7bn the increase in the redemption rate reflects a lower opening book and the decision to waive early redemption charges earlier in the year.
	Government loan repayments £bn Government loan balance £bn	2.15 46.6	1.10 48.7	£2bn repaid against the NRAM Government Loan and repayments have commenced on the B&B Working Capital Facility ('WCF') with £150m repaid in December.
	Total cash payments to HM Treasury £m	2,838	1,627	Total cash paid to HM Treasury during the year. This includes principal and interest repayments, State guarantee fees and tax paid. The main driver of the increase year on year is £1.1bn higher principal repayments.
Minimise impairment and losses	Residential arrears balance : total residential mortgage balance % Residential payments overdue £m	0.33 233.9	0.34 273.6	This represents the value of customers' missed payments as a proportion of the total balance of all residential mortgages.
	Residential arrears 3 months and over and possessions as % of the book:	6.61 5.21 33,216	6.94 5.46 38,515	The reduction in arrears reflects both the improvement in collections performance and continued low interest rates.
	Impairment provisions: Residential secured £m Cover % Unsecured £m Cover % Commercial/other £m Cover % Residential provision balance: residential Ioans in arrears %	1,644.5 2.24 501.6 16.58 102.2 10.65	1,845.1 2.27 542.3 14.83 88.6 7.90	The level of residential impairment Balance Sheet provision reduced by £200.6m. The provision reflects improved arrears performance and a reduction in the level of impaired assets. Coverage on the unsecured book has increased to 16.58% (2010: 14.83%) and on commercial loans this increased to 10.65% (2010: 7.90%).
Reduce costs	Total costs £m Ongoing costs £m** Ratio of costs to average interest-earning assets: - statutory %	285.8 220.6	430.0 277.5	The reduction in 2011 ongoing costs primarily reflects the restructuring undertaken in 2010, as part of the transfer of NRAM to UKAR and also the clear focus on cost management to reduce costs as the size of the Balance Sheet runs down. In addition total costs were lower year on year due to lower spend on the
	- ongoing %**	0.23	0.26	integration of the two companies which, in 2010, included the cost of separation from Northern Rock.

^{* 2010} has been restated reflecting the changes to EIR policy. Details of the change are provided in note 3.



Ongoing costs exclude certain items that are not expected to recur on an ongoing basis; an analysis of items excluded from ongoing costs is provided on page 12.

Financial review

Performance

In addition to the statutory measure of profit, the Board continues to believe it is appropriate to assess performance based on the underlying profit of the business, which excludes non-recurring costs, particularly those associated with the integration of B&B and NRAM, and certain gains such as the repurchase of capital instruments. Also excluded are movements in fair value and hedge ineffectiveness relating to financial instruments which are expected to be held to maturity as opposed to being traded. The commentary on the results in this statement uses underlying profits and its components as the measure of performance.

Analysis of the difference between the statutory profit and the underlying profit of UKAR is provided below. Underlying profit before tax of £1,089.1m was £645.0m higher than 2010 (2010: £444.1m) mainly due to lower loan impairment charges. The number of mortgage accounts 3 or more months in arrears reduced by 14% compared to 2010.

Underlying net operating income was 3% lower in the year at £1,758.9m (2010: £1,811.5m), partly due to average interest-earning assets falling by 11%. Underlying net interest income fell £46.2m to £1,722.4m (2010: £1,768.6m). Ongoing administrative expenses fell £56.9m (21%) to £220.6m (2010: £277.5m). Impairment on loans and advances to customers reduced by £699.0m to £390.4m (2010: £1,089.4m).

We have restated our 2010 results reflecting a change in the policy adopted for mortgage interest recognition, leading to the reduction of the asset previously established under IAS 39 'Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement', (for details of the impact refer to note 3). Continuing with the previous policy with updated redemption projections would have resulted in an increase in the UKAR effective interest rate ('EIR') asset of the order of £500m, increasing reported profits by this amount and increasing the EIR asset to approximately £900m. This amount would then need to be amortised as an interest expense in the Income Statement over the remaining life of the mortgages. The Board considered this inappropriate for an organisation in run down and concluded on a revised approach, which both complies with IAS 39 and better reflects the particular nature of the UKAR business. Integral fees and charges are now amortised over a shorter period being the period to which the product reprices to a standard or product variable rate. Whilst the numbers involved are material in any one period, over the life of the assets no difference arises.

Income Statement

	Uł	KAR	B8	ßВ	NRAM	
For the year ended 31 December	2011 £m	2010* £m	2011 £m	2010* £m	2011 £m	2010 ⁹ £m
Underlying net interest income**	1,722.4	1,768.6	458.4	594.8	1,264.0	1,173.8
Underlying net non interest income***	36.5	42.9	17.6	32.4	18.9	10.5
Underlying net operating income	1,758.9	1,811.5	476.0	627.2	1,282.9	1,184.3
Ongoing administrative expenses	(220.6)	(277.5)	(103.9)	(112.3)	(116.7)	(165.2
Impairment on loans and advances to customers	(390.4)	(1,089.4)	(79.4)	(276.6)	(311.0)	(812.8
Net impairment on investment securities	(58.8)	(0.5)	6.5	14.5	(65.3)	(15.0
Underlying profit before taxation	1,089.1	444.1	299.2	252.8	789.9	191.3
Unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments	79.2	446.9	68.3	29.2	10.9	417.7
Hedge ineffectiveness	(85.2)	(62.0)	(59.0)	3.0	(26.2)	(65.0
Other net administrative expenses	(65.2)	(152.5)	(25.0)	(14.1)	(40.2)	(138.4
Discounting of capital instruments	-	104.3	-	104.3	-	-
Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	338.1	845.7	151.0	786.0	187.1	59.7
Profit on disposal of credit linked notes	15.6	-	-	-	15.6	-
Gain on sale of insurance business	-	11.5	-	11.5	-	-
Provision for customer redress	-	(160.0)	-	-	-	(160.0
Defined benefit pension scheme gains	3.5	9.1	-	-	3.5	9.1
Statutory profit before taxation	1,375.1	1,487.1	434.5	1,172.7	940.6	314.4

^{* 2010} has been restated (see note 3) as B&B and NRAM align accounting treatment.



^{**} Underlying net interest income in B&B in 2010 reflects an adjustment of £104.3m for the discounting of capital instruments, and both companies restated for a change in policy relating to EIR (see note 3).

^{***} Underlying net non interest income includes net fee and commission income, net realised gains less losses on investment securities and other operating income. Net realised gains less losses in B&B have been restated in 2010 as B&B aligns accounting methodology with NRAM, with a reclassification to the unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments line (see note 3).

Net interest income

Underlying net interest income was 3% lower at £1,722.4m (2010: £1,768.6m). There were a number of drivers of the decrease in the year. Across both books there was a reduction in income due to the decrease in average interest-earning assets of £11.7bn (NRAM: £7.9bn, B&B: £3.8bn) and, additionally in B&B, the introduction of an increased interest rate payable on the WCF, partly offset by an increase in underlying margins.

Underlying net interest margin was higher at 1.81% (2010: 1.66%) at UKAR level, the increase in NRAM margin outweighing the fall in B&B margin.

On the B&B book the main driver of the 0.21% reduction in the underlying net interest margin to 1.16% (2010: 1.37%) was the increased rate on the WCF, which was increased from Bank Base Rate + 1.50% to Bank Base Rate + 5.00% with effect from 1 August 2011. This was partly offset by the benefit of maturing fixed rate swaps relating to fixed rate mortgages reverting to a product variable rate, at the end of the deal period.

In NRAM, net interest margin increased to 2.28% (2010: 1.85%) mainly due to the higher margins achieved when fixed rate mortgages revert to standard variable rate, in the same way as referred to above on the B&B book.

UKAR's statutory net interest margin grew by 0.05% to 1.81% (2010: 1.76%) due to the 0.15% increase in the underlying margin, partly offset by the prior year having benefited from the one-off discounting of B&B capital instruments.

Net interest income

	UI	UKAR		B&B		
For the year ended 31 December	2011 £m	2010* £m	2011 £m	2010* £m	2011 £m	20° £
Interest receivable and similar income						
On secured advances	2,472.5	2,389.9	922.1	938.5	1,550.4	1,451
On other lending	143.7	131.0	-	-	143.7	131
On investment securities and deposits	116.8	158.6	38.9	87.6	80.0	73
Underlying interest receivable and similar income	2,733.0	2,679.5	961.0	1,026.1	1,774.1	1,65
Interest expense and similar charges						
On other deposits including loans from HM Treasury	(475.6)	(359.1)	(295.3)	(167.0)	(180.3)	(19
State guarantee fee	(74.9)	(108.3)	(74.9)	(108.3)	-	
Other	(460.1)	(443.5)	(132.4)	(156.0)	(329.8)	(29
Underlying interest expense and similar charges	(1,010.6)	(910.9)	(502.6)	(431.3)	(510.1)	(48
Underlying net interest income	1,722.4	1,768.6	458.4	594.8	1,264.0	1,17
Average balances	1,122.4	1,700.0	400.4	004.0	1,204.0	1,17
Interest-earning assets ('IEA')	94,929	106,598	39,570	43,321	55,501	63,
Financed by:	0-1,020	100,000	00,010	10,021	33,331	00,
- Interest-bearing funding	71,610	83,840	18,528	22,701	53,239	61,
- Interest-free funding	23,319	22,758	21,042	20,620	2,262	2,
Average rates %	%	%	%	%	%	
Gross yield on IEA	2.88	2.51	2.43	2.37	3.20	2
Cost of interest-bearing funding	(1.31)	(0.96)	(2.31)	(1.42)	(0.96)	(0
Interest spread	1.57	1.55	0.12	0.95	2.24	1
State guarantee fee	(0.08)	(0.10)	(0.19)	(0.25)	_	
Contribution of interest-free funding	0.32	0.21	1.23	0.67	0.04	(
Underlying net interest margin on average IEA	1.81	1.66	1.16	1.37	2.28	1
Annual average Bank Base Rate	0.50	0.50	0.50	0.50	0.50	C
Annual average 1-month LIBOR	0.65	0.56	0.65	0.56	0.65	C
Annual average 3-month LIBOR	0.88	0.70	0.88	0.70	0.88	(
	£m	£m	£m	£m	£m	
Underlying net interest income	1,722.4	1,768.6	458.4	594.8	1,264.0	1,17
Add back: discounting of capital instruments	-	104.3		104.3		
Statutory net interest income	1,722.4	1,872.9	458.4	699.1	1,264.0	1,17
	%	%	%	%	%	
Statutory net interest margin on average IEA	1.81	1.76	1.16	1.61	2.28	1

^{* 2010} has been restated reflecting the changes to EIR policy. Details of the change are provided in note 3.



11

Financial review (continued)

Underlying net non interest income

Underlying net non interest income of £36.5m (2010: £42.9m) represents a £6.4m reduction compared to 2010, mainly due to the gains experienced in 2010 in B&B on a number of maturing investment assets purchased prior to nationalisation not repeating in 2011.

In NRAM, net non interest income grew by £8.4m mainly as a result of lower fees payable due to the disposal of credit linked notes, higher income from the Treasury Service Level Agreements with Northern Rock as 2011 reflected a full year of income, and higher income from redemption fees as the volume of redemptions has increased.

Net non interest income

	Uł	(AR	В8	ιВ	NF	RAM
For the year ended 31 December	2011 £m	2010* £m	2011 £m	2010* £m	2011 £m	2010* £m
Total net fee and commission income	28.8	24.3	17.3	21.1	11.5	3.2
Net realised gains less losses on investment securities*	(1.2)	8.6	-	8.4	(1.2)	0.2
Other operating income	8.9	10.0	0.3	2.9	8.6	7.1
Underlying net non interest income	36.5	42.9	17.6	32.4	18.9	10.5
Unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments*	79.2	446.9	68.3	29.2	10.9	417.7
Hedge ineffectiveness	(85.2)	(62.0)	(59.0)	3.0	(26.2)	(65.0)
Provision for customer redress	-	(160.0)	-	-	-	(160.0)
Statutory net non interest income	30.5	267.8	26.9	64.6	3.6	203.2

^{*} Realised gains less losses on investment securities and unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments have been restated in B&B to align accounting methodology with NRAM.

Accounting volatility on derivative financial instruments

NRAM and B&B use derivative financial instruments for economic hedging purposes. Some of these are designated and accounted for as IAS 39 compliant fair value or cash flow hedge relationships. Where effective hedge relationships can be established, the movement in the fair value of the derivative is offset in full or in part either by opposite movements in the fair value of the instrument being hedged or by being taken to reserves. Any ineffectiveness arising from different movements in fair value will offset over time.

Unrealised fair value movements were a gain of £79.2m in the year (2010: a gain of £446.9m) generally relating to derivatives that act as an economic hedge but cannot be treated as an accounting hedge under IAS 39. Specifically these movements are due to changes in the value of swaps held to hedge equity instruments, the Covered Bond and securitisation programmes and basis swaps used to hedge the overall interest rate risk on the Balance Sheet.

In NRAM, the significant reduction in unrealised fair value movement reflects a stabilisation in valuations of derivatives hedging currency floating rate securitised notes. The credit in 2010 was a reversal of prior year losses.

In B&B, the £39.1m year on year improvement in unrealised fair value movements is mainly due to the impact on the valuation of basis swaps of the widening of LIBOR over Bank Base Rate in the year. In addition, the maturity in 2010 of remaining legacy swaps relating to the savings business, which reduced in value in that year, has a year on year benefit.

Provision for customer redress

As at 31 December 2010 UKAR held a provision in respect of customer compensation of £223.7m, of which £199.1m related to claims for compensation regarding payment protection insurance ('PPI'), and £24.6m related to claims for other mis-sold products such as endowments and wealth products. During 2011, £45.0m of the overall PPI compensation provision was utilised leaving £154.1m remaining at the end of 2011. We continue the proactive past business review of unsecured loan PPI sales and have written to over 90,000 customers so far. The provision in respect of other mis-sold products fell to £19.6m with £5.4m being utilised in the year. We believe these provisions remain adequate.

Ongoing administrative expenses

Ongoing administrative expenses were lower at £220.6m (2010: £277.5m) with the ratio of costs to average interest-earning assets decreasing to 0.23% (2010: 0.26%).

The reduction in 2011 costs and improvement in the cost to average interest-earning assets ratio primarily reflect the restructuring undertaken in 2010, as part of the transfer of NRAM to UKAR and also the clear focus on cost management to reduce costs as the size of the Balance Sheet runs down.

The UKAR Group has incentive schemes in place which have been agreed with UKFI. These enable staff to earn awards which are aligned to UKAR Group and individual performance. For 2011, the total of all incentives earned by employees of all UKAR Companies, including those of the Executive Directors, was £5.6m (2010: £5.5m) and is included in ongoing administrative expenses. Of these £4.9m (2010: £4.7m) will be paid in 2012, and the remainder will be deferred and paid in future years. All deferred amounts are subject to clawback terms.



Administrative expenses

		UKAR		B&B	NRAM	
For the year ended 31 December	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m
Wages and salaries	65.6	33.7	31.1	28.4	34.5	5.3
Social security costs	6.8	3.5	3.2	3.1	3.6	0.4
Defined benefit pension costs	(0.9)	4.8	(0.4)	2.9	(0.5)	1.9
Defined contribution pension costs	3.5	1.8	1.3	1.5	2.2	0.3
Other retirement benefit costs	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	-	-
Total staff costs	75.5	44.3	35.7	36.4	39.8	7.9
IT costs	57.9	39.8	27.2	33.7	30.7	6.1
Outsourced and professional services	29.6	20.5	16.2	19.1	13.4	1.4
Depreciation and amortisation	5.5	3.4	1.8	0.4	3.7	3.0
Service level agreement with Northern Rock plc	-	115.5	-	-	-	115.5
Other administrative expenses	52.1	54.0	23.0	22.7	29.1	31.3
Ongoing administrative expenses	220.6	277.5	103.9	112.3	116.7	165.2
Other net administrative expenses:						
- Transformation costs	40.0	64.7	19.4	8.8	26.1	55.9
- Accelerated depreciation	25.2	51.8	5.6	-	14.1	51.8
- Impairment of goodwill	-	30.7	-	-	-	30.7
- Independent share valuation charges	-	5.3	-	5.3	-	
Total other net administrative expenses	65.2	152.5	25.0	14.1	40.2	138.4
Total administrative expenses	285.8	430.0	128.9	126.4	156.9	303.0

Other net administrative expenses

Other net administrative expenses in 2011 of £65.2m (2010: £152.5m) mainly reflect one-off costs in establishing common systems across UKAR, together with expected redundancy costs and the write down of the value of buildings following the announcement of the UKAR restructure and the phased exit from the Gosforth site.

Costs in 2010 reflected the combination of the £138.4m costs in NRAM and £14.1m costs in B&B. NRAM costs in 2010 related to the costs of the separation of NRAM from Northern Rock of £55.9m, together with a £30.7m write down of goodwill on an acquired mortgage business and £51.8m in respect of a revaluation of a proportion of the office complex in Gosforth which was reclassified as an investment property during that year.

B&B costs in 2010 included residual costs associated with nationalisation of the Company and also the establishment of UKAR in October 2010.

Arrears and loan impairment: residential loans

We have invested in both technology and staff resources in the UKAR debt management functions, particularly in the NRAM operation based in the North East. As a result of our actions, we have seen arrears in both Companies fall. In B&B, arrears levels are now below the Council of Mortgage Lenders average having been double this figure 2 years ago and in NRAM, they have fallen for eight consecutive months following the peak in April 2011. At UKAR level, the number of mortgage accounts 3 months or more in arrears reduced in the first half of the year by just over 1% but fell in the second half by 13%. We have also delivered considerable improvements in operational efficiency and exercised tighter control over customer requests for financial concessions resulting in a reduction in loan modifications compared to 2010.

We adhere to the FSA's regulatory guidance regarding Treating Customers Fairly and continue to work closely with customers experiencing, or likely to experience, financial difficulty in maintaining their mortgage payments. We offer a range of measures to support these customers depending upon their individual circumstances and ability to pay with the long term aim of sustaining their mortgage commitments and remaining in their homes. Possession continues to be a last resort.

Our absolute arrears levels for both companies are lower than 2010 year end as a direct consequence of proactive arrears management coupled with a continued benign interest rate environment in 2011.

The total number of cases 3 or more months in arrears, including those in possession, reduced by 14% year on year to 33,216 cases as at 31 December 2011 (2010: 38,515). The total value of debt owed by customers has reduced year on year by £39.7m to £233.9m at 31 December 2011 (2010: £273.6m) equivalent to 0.33% of mortgage balances (2010: 0.34%).



Arrears and loan impairment: residential and unsecured loans

Arrears and possessions

			UK	AR	
At 31 December		20	11	2010	
		Residential	Unsecured	Residential	Unsecured
Arrears 3 months and over					
Number of cases	No.	30,511	34,282	35,908	26,274
Proportion of total cases	%	4.79	12.33	5.09	7.48
Asset value	£m	4,358.8	466.1	5,158.1	397.9
Proportion of book	%	6.06	18.47	6.50	12.78
Total value of payments overdue	£m	170.4	56.0	210.4	42.5
Proportion of total book	%	0.23	2.22	0.26	1.36
Possessions					
Number of cases	No.	2,705	-	2,607	-
Proportion of total cases	%	0.42	-	0.37	-
Asset value	£m	395.9	-	351.2	-
Proportion of book	%	0.55	-	0.44	-
Total value of payments overdue	£m	27.1	-	23.4	-
Proportion of total book	%	0.04	-	0.03	-
Total arrears 3 months and over and possessions					
Number of cases	No.	33,216	34,282	38,515	26,274
Proportion of total cases	%	5.21	12.33	5.46	7.48
Asset value	£m	4,754.7	466.1	5,509.3	397.9
Proportion of book	%	6.61	18.47	6.94	12.78
Total value of payments overdue	£m	197.5	56.0	233.8	42.5
Proportion of total book	%	0.27	2.22	0.29	1.36
Payments overdue					
Total value of payments overdue	£m	233.9	58.5	273.6	46.6
Proportion of total book	%	0.33	2.32	0.34	1.50
Loan impairment provision					
As % of total balances	%	2.24	16.58	2.27	14.83
As % of arrears 3 months and over and possessions	%	34.59	107.62	33.49	136.29





Arrears and loan impairment: residential and unsecured loans (continued)

Arrears and possessions

	В8	В		NRAM			
At 31 December	2011	2010	20	11	20	10	
		Residential	Residential	Residential	Unsecured	Residential	Unsecured
Arrears 3 months and over							
Number of cases	No.	8,180	12,473	22,331	34,282	23,435	26,274
Proportion of total cases	%	2.74	3.90	6.57	12.33	6.07	7.48
Asset value	£m	1,212.3	1,873.7	3,146.5	466.1	3,284.4	397.9
Proportion of book	%	3.62	5.31	8.19	18.47	7.44	12.78
Total value of payments overdue	£m	38.6	64.3	131.8	56.0	146.1	42.5
Proportion of total book	%	0.11	0.18	0.34	2.22	0.33	1.36
Possessions							
Number of cases	No.	587	623	2,118	-	1,984	-
Proportion of total cases	%	0.20	0.19	0.62	-	0.51	-
Asset value	£m	96.0	97.1	299.9	-	254.1	-
Proportion of book	%	0.29	0.28	0.78	-	0.57	-
Total value of payments overdue	£m	6.1	6.8	21.0	-	16.6	-
Proportion of total book	%	0.02	0.02	0.06	-	0.04	-
Total arrears 3 months and over and possessions							
Number of cases	No.	8,767	13,096	24,449	34,282	25,419	26,274
Proportion of total cases	%	2.94	4.09	7.19	12.33	6.58	7.48
Asset value	£m	1,308.3	1,970.8	3,446.4	466.1	3,538.5	397.9
Proportion of book	%	3.91	5.59	8.97	18.47	8.01	12.78
Total value of payments overdue	£m	44.7	71.1	152.8	56.0	162.7	42.5
Proportion of total book	%	0.13	0.20	0.40	2.22	0.37	1.36
Payments overdue							
Total value of payments overdue	£m	52.6	80.7	181.3	58.5	192.9	46.6
Proportion of total book	%	0.16	0.23	0.47	2.32	0.44	1.50
Loan impairment provision							
As % of total balances	%	2.10	2.31	2.35	16.58	2.24	14.83
As % of arrears 3 months and over and possessions	%	54.89	42.22	26.88	107.62	28.63	136.29

Loan provisions

Total UKAR loan impairment provisions as at 31 December were £2,248.3m (2010: £2,476.0m) comprising residential mortgages £1,644.5m (2010: £1,845.1m), unsecured loans £501.6m (2010: £542.3m) and commercial property of £102.2m (£88.6m).

Residential loan impairment

The year end provisions for residential loan impairment held on the Balance Sheet reduced by £200.6m in the year to £1,644.5m (2010: £1,845.1m) reflecting the 14% reduction in arrears cases, minimal new fraud cases identified during 2011 and possession sales.

Within the B&B book, our fraud and professional negligence provisions have reduced by £53.6m to £299.8m (2010: £353.4m) mainly as a result of cases written off which were fully provided for. Investigations during the year have resulted in a significant number of cases being cleared of suspicion. As a result, the total value of the B&B fraud and professional negligence cases remaining under investigation has reduced by 39% to £744m (2010: £1,218m).

In a benign interest rate environment, we continue to review our provisioning levels to cater for mortgage affordability and inherent credit risk in the book which may be masked by current low interest rates. We continue to include a provision for the impact on losses of current arrears to result from future house price deflation.

As a proportion of balances, the residential impairment provision was 2.24% (2010: 2.27%). The loan impairment charge was £245.3m (2010: £872.3m) as the 2010 charge included a number of UKAR alignment adjustments and the 2011 charge benefited from lower arrears volumes and minimal new fraud cases.



Losses

The number of properties in possession for UKAR increased from 2,607 in 2010 to 2,705 at the end of 2011. Within B&B, possession stock reduced from 623 cases in 2010 to 587 in 2011 whereas in NRAM possession stock increased from 1,984 cases in 2010 to 2,118 at the end of 2011.

In addition to residential property possessions, we also have a number of buy-to-let properties within B&B managed by a Law of Property Act ('LPA') receiver. Our LPA 'for sale' stock reduced from 1,378 cases in 2010 to 785 in 2011.

During the year, 8,749 cases (2010: 8,402) were sold following possession and a further 1,533 cases (2010: 2,600) sold which were under LPA management. Realised losses on properties sold following possession or sold by an LPA were £454.5m (2010: £512.4m). Within these losses were fraudulent and professional negligence losses within B&B which amounted to £65.1m (2010: £114.3m).

Loan impairment: unsecured loans

The number of unsecured loans 3 months or more in arrears increased by 30% to close the year at 34,282 cases. However, the charge for unsecured loan impairment was 31% lower at £124.9m (2010: £181.3m), mainly reflecting that many of these new arrears cases were fully provided against prior to 2011, having previously been identified as being in financial difficulty. Asset coverage has naturally increased from 14.8% in 2010 to 16.6% in 2011 reflecting the reduction in overall size of the performing book.

The year end provision for unsecured loans reduced by £40.7m to £501.6m. Realised losses were £179.0m (2010: £214.0m).

Arrears and loan impairment: commercial loan book

The year end provision for the commercial book has increased to £102.2m (2010: £88.6m) and realised losses were £6.6m compared to £12.0m in 2010. The increase in provision was mainly due to updated property valuations on the NRAM book and alignment of provisioning methodology across UKAR. We continually review the level of provisions against each individual loan based on current and future property valuations, future rental income projections, tenant quality and general market conditions.

Net impairment on investment securities

Conditions in the wholesale markets have remained difficult in 2011, with growing fears over the stability of the Eurozone leading to further illiquidity and widening spreads in the bond markets and the threat of recession throughout much of Europe. Against this background, and with the evidence of poor performance of underlying collateral in some of the asset backed securities held by NRAM, we have identified a number of our remaining bonds that we believe to be impaired, partly offset by gains on previously impaired B&B assets, giving a net charge in the year of £58.8m (2010: £0.5m).

Gain on repurchase of capital instruments

The liability management exercise launched in November tendered for £1,347.3m of capital instruments. As a result, £1,159.4m of notes have been repurchased, generating £382.3m of pre-tax profit, £338.1m of which is recognised in statutory profit with the balance being recognised in reserves. The profit on disposal of credit linked notes in NRAM also generated a gain of £15.6m, giving a combined profit of £353.7m for these Balance Sheet management items (2010: £845.7m).

Gain on disposal of business

In 2010 a condition of the EC State Aid approval was the disposal of the B&B general insurance businesses. This completed in 2010 with a net gain of £11.5m.

Defined benefit pension scheme

The closure of the NRAM defined benefit pension scheme in 2010 resulted in a £9.1m curtailment gain in 2010. A further gain of £3.5m arose in 2011 resulting from a transfer in of certain assets and obligations from the scheme set up to replace NRAM's closed scheme.

Taxation

The effective tax rate in the Group for 2011 is 15.5%. This is below the standard rate based on current corporation tax rates of 26.5% for two main reasons. Firstly, within NRAM there are tax losses brought forward which have been fully utilised in 2011, meaning that the profit on which tax is payable is lower than the accounting profit. This results in a lower tax rate being reflected in the Financial Statements. Secondly, within B&B we made a provision in 2008 as we believed that it was possible that HMRC may take the view that the costs associated with nationalisation did not qualify for tax relief. We have established in 2011 that there will be no disallowance for such costs, and therefore we have released the provision. This also has the effect of lowering the effective tax rate in the Group.



Balance Sheet

Balance Sheet summary

	UK	AR	B&E	3	NRAM	
At 31 December	2011 £m	2010* £m	2011 £m	2010* £m	2011 £m	2010 [*] £m
Loans and advances to customers:						
-Residential mortgages	71,913.3	79,397.4	33,491.3	35,244.5	38,422.0	44,152.9
-Commercial and other secured loans	857.2	1,033.4	588.5	718.7	268.7	314.7
-Unsecured lending	2,523.9	3,113.8	-	-	2,523.9	3,113.8
Wholesale assets	11,765.3	16,832.0	3,214.4	5,652.3	8,685.4	11,330.4
Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging	597.5	762.8	362.6	223.2	234.9	539.6
Derivative financial instruments	7,369.1	9,471.6	2,318.0	2,929.1	5,051.1	6,542.5
Other assets	203.6	263.4	127.4	179.0	138.3	102.0
Total assets	95,229.9	110,874.4	40,102.2	44,946.8	55,324.3	66,095.9
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans	46,582.2	48,707.7	26,855.8	26,980.4	19,726.4	21,727.3
Wholesale funding	42,137.4	55,486.4	9,899.2	14,702.6	32,387.2	40,954.2
Derivative financial instruments	965.4	1,358.3	577.9	531.9	387.5	826.4
Other liabilities	518.1	792.3	197.0	454.9	379.6	349.7
Other capital instruments	350.4	1,494.6	131.1	393.9	219.3	1,100.7
Equity	4,676.4	3,035.1	2,441.2	1,883.1	2,224.3	1,137.6
Total equity and liabilities	95,229.9	110,874.4	40,102.2	44,946.8	55,324.3	66,095.9

The 2010 Balance Sheets have been restated to reflect the change in EIR accounting policy and accounting reclassifications (refer to note 3 for further details of the restatement).

The Balance Sheet has decreased by £15.6bn to £95.2bn from £110.9bn since December 2010.

Lending balances were £8.2bn (10%) lower, reducing to £75.3bn (2010: £83.5bn) during the year, reflecting £6.5bn of secured residential redemptions, £0.2bn of commercial redemptions, £0.4bn unsecured loan redemptions and £1.1bn of other capital repayments.

Wholesale asset balances were £5.0bn lower at £11.8bn (2010: £16.8bn) primarily reflecting disposals and lower core liquidity requirement as the Balance Sheet runs off.

Liabilities

Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans reduced by £2.15bn to £46.6bn (2010: £48.7bn) due to repayments having been made in the year (NRAM: £2.0bn, B&B: £0.15bn). UKAR did not draw down on any facility during the year. In addition, £9.6bn of other funding was repaid in the year. Capital instruments have also reduced as a result of the exercise which repurchased £1,159.4m of subordinated liabilities and other issued capital.

Cash repayments

At the start of the year, UKAR had £33.0bn of funding from HM Treasury, plus a further £15.7bn owed to the Financial Services Compensation Scheme ('FSCS'). Repayment of this debt remains a primary objective of UKAR. In the year £2.15bn of HM Treasury debt was repaid, and, in addition, other cash flows were generated for Her Majesty's Government in the form of State guarantee fees, interest and taxes. The Board considers the total of all these cash flows paid to HM Treasury to be an important measure. Total cash repayments to HM Treasury in 2011 were £2.8bn (2010: £1.6bn).





Capital

The regulated Group companies met their capital requirements in full throughout the year and have received no additional capital from HM Treasury on nationalisation, or subsequently.

Capital resources - B&B plc

At 31 December	2011 £m	2010 £m
Share capital and reserves	2,331.1	1,896.4
Available-for-sale reserve adjustments	(19.6)	(14.0)
Cash flow hedge reserve adjustments	(46.6)	26.5
Net pension deficit adjustments	(77.6)	56.6
Less: deductions	(508.3)	(478.3)
Tier 1 capital	1,679.0	1,487.2
Subordinated liabilities	81.5	277.0
Total capital	1,760.5	1,764.2

Capital resources - NRAM plc

At 31 December	2011 £m	2010 £m
Share capital and reserves	1,933.5	777.0
Available-for-sale reserve adjustments	124.6	227.7
Cash flow hedge reserve adjustments	(68.1)	66.5
Pension scheme asset	(49.8)	(8.3)
Reserve capital instruments	102.3	156.2
Tier one notes	42.9	135.7
Less: deductions	(1.2)	-
Tier 1 capital	2,084.2	1,354.8
Subordinated notes	23.4	52.9
Subordinated liabilities	150.7	905.0
Total capital	2,258.3	2,312.7

The Board considers shareholder equity, formerly tier 1 capital, of pre-eminent importance in the capital structure of the business. It is in this context that the Board undertook the further buyback of capital instruments in the year. Although this resulted in total capital resources in the Group's regulated companies falling, the profits on the transactions benefit shareholder equity.

B&B plc total capital resources are £3.7m lower than 2010, the reduction being a result of the buyback of subordinated liabilities largely offset through profits generated in the year. Tier 1 capital is £191.8m higher due to the profits generated.

NRAM plc total capital resources are £54.4m lower than 2010, although tier 1 capital is £729.4m higher, mainly due to profits generated in the year net of capital instruments repurchased.

UKAR operates under a MIPRU regulatory status. Strictly the regulated companies within the Group are required to hold capital in excess of 1% of total Balance Sheet assets plus any undrawn commitments. However, the Board believes it should hold capital above 1% reflecting the increased risk in the business compared to a standard MIPRU firm, and at the year end capital in B&B plc represented 4% of B&B assets; NRAM plc capital represented 4% of NRAM assets.



Key performance indicators ('KPIs') - B&B

In addition to the primary Financial Statements, we have adopted the following KPIs in managing business performance in the context of its strategic priorities.

Strategic priorities	Financial measures	2011	2010*	Commentary
Optimise the Balance Sheet	Lending balances secured £bn	34.1	36.0	Lending balances reduced by 5% during the year due to £1.5bn of residential redemptions, £0.1bn commercial redemptions and £0.3bn of other capital repayments.
-	Residential mortgage redemption rate % Residential redemptions £bn	4.2 1.5	5.2 2.0	The slower redemption rate reflects the low interest rate environment and a lack of available alternatives for customers to move mortgages.
	Government loan repayments £bn Government loan balance £bn	0.15 26.9	Nil 27.0	No drawdowns were made in the year from the WCF arranged with HM Treasury. The balance of £8.5bn, excluding accrued interest, is within the £11.5bn maximum facility level currently agreed with HM Treasury. The first repayment of £150m was made in December 2011.
	Total cash payments to HM Treasury £m	654	379	Total cash paid to HM Treasury during the year. This includes principal and interest repayments, State guarantee fees and tax paid. The main drivers of the increase year on year are £150m principal repayment and a £125m increase in interest payments on the WCF.
Minimise impairment and losses	Residential arrears balance : total residential mortgage balance % Residential payments overdue £m	0.16 52.6	0.23 80.7	This represents the value of customers' missed payments as a proportion of the total balance of all residential mortgages.
	Residential arrears 3 months and over and possessions as % of the book: - by value - by number of accounts Number of residential arrears 3 months and over and possessions cases	3.91 2.94 8,767	5.59 4.09 13,096	The reduction in arrears reflects both the improvement in collections performance and continued low interest rates.
	Residential impairment provisions £m Cover % Residential provision balance: residential loans in arrears %	718.1 2.10 28.2	832.1 2.31 25.0	The level of the residential impairment Balance Sheet provision reduced by £114m, the level of cover reduced slightly but still remained over 2%.
Reduce costs	Total costs £m Ongoing costs £m** Ratio of costs to average interest-earning assets:	128.9 103.9	126.4 112.3	The reduction in ongoing costs mainly reflects the benefits of investments in IT and telephony systems. Total costs in 2011 reflect the costs of integrating the two companies, 2010 included residual costs of nationalisation.
	- statutory % - ongoing %**	0.33 0.26	0.29 0.26	

^{* 2010} has been restated reflecting the changes to EIR policy. Details of the change are provided in note 3.



^{**} Ongoing costs exclude certain items that are not expected to recur on an ongoing basis; an analysis of items excluded from ongoing costs is provided on page 12.

Key performance indicators ('KPIs') - NRAM

In addition to the primary Financial Statements, we have adopted the following KPIs in managing business performance in the context of its strategic priorities.

Strategic priorities	Financial measures	2011	2010*	Commentary
Optimise the Balance Sheet	Total lending balances £bn Secured £bn Unsecured £bn	41.2 38.7 2.5	47.6 44.5 3.1	Lending balances reduced by 13% during the year due to £5.0bn of residential redemptions, £0.4bn of unsecured loan redemptions and £1.0bn of other capital repayments. Unsecured balances include both the Together and Standalone unsecured loan books.
	Residential mortgage redemption rate % Residential redemptions £bn	11.2 5.0	8.7 4.3	The increased rate reflects a higher level of redemptions partly driven by waiving Early Redemption Charges coupled with a lower opening book.
	Government loan repayments £bn Government loan balance £bn	2.0 19.7	1.1 21.7	£2.0bn of repayments have been made since the end of 2010, increasing total repayments to the Government to £3.1bn since 1 January 2010.
	Total cash payments to HM Treasury £m	2,184	1,248	Total cash paid to HM Treasury during the year. This includes principal and interest repayments, State guarantee fees and tax paid. The main driver of the increase year on year is £0.9bn higher principal repayments on the Government loan.
Minimise impairment and losses	Residential arrears balance : total residential mortgage balance % Residential payments overdue £m	0.47 181.3	0.44 192.9	This represents the value of customers' missed payments as a proportion of the total balance of all residential mortgages.
	Residential arrears 3 months and over and possessions as % of the book: - by value - by number of accounts Number of residential arrears 3 months and over and possessions cases	8.97 7.19 24,449	8.01 6.58 25,419	The reduction in arrears reflects both the improvement in collections performance and continued low interest rates.
	Residential impairment provisions £m Cover % Residential provision balance: residential loans in arrears %	926.4 2.35 15.7	1,013.0 2.24 17.2	The level of the residential impairment Balance Sheet provision reduced by £86.6m although the level of cover increased from 2.24% to 2.35%.
Reduce costs	Total costs £m Ongoing costs £m** Ratio of costs to average interest-earning assets:	156.9 116.7	303.6 165.2	The reduction in ongoing costs reflects the full year impact of the restructuring undertaken in 2010 as part of the transfer of NRAM to UKAR, and the benefit of access to UKAR services and contracts. This has been partly offset by investment in supporting
	- statutory % - ongoing %**	0.28 0.21	0.48 0.26	customers in financial difficulty. In addition, total costs were lower year on year due to lower spend on the integration into UKAR which, in 2010, included the cost of separation from Northern Rock.

²⁰¹⁰ has been restated reflecting the changes to EIR policy. Details of the change are provided in note 3.



^{**} Ongoing costs exclude certain items that are not expected to recur on an ongoing basis; an analysis of items excluded from ongoing costs is provided on page 12.

Directors' remuneration report

This section of the Annual Report outlines the role and responsibilities of the UKAR Remuneration Committee (which covers the UKAR, B&B and NRAM businesses), summarises the key areas of focus for the year and provides details of the remuneration for Directors. This remuneration report does not form part of the Financial Statements and is not audited, although the Directors' emoluments figures are audited. It also outlines the overarching reward policy covering all colleagues. The Non-Executive Directors have service contracts with UKAR. All Executive Directors and colleagues were employed by B&B (the legal employer) during 2011.

As outlined in the Relationship Framework Document, the ongoing relationship between UKAR and UKFI ensures UKAR operates in the context of the agreed business plan and the overarching strategic objectives. In addition UKAR seeks to ensure that remuneration policy and practices are appropriate and are reflective of sound risk management principles.

FSA Remuneration Code

UKAR is not required to comply with the FSA's Remuneration Code as non-banks are not in scope, but continues to ensure the principles of the Code underpin its remuneration policies and practices.

Advisors

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP were independent advisors to UKAR's Remuneration Committee until September 2011. Following PricewaterhouseCoopers' ('PwC') appointment as UKAR auditors, New Bridge Street were appointed as independent advisors to the Remuneration Committee in September 2011. New Bridge Street is a trading name of Aon Hewitt Limited.

During the year, advice was received from the advisors on market practice together with updates on legislative and regulatory changes.

Remuneration policies

UKAR operates reward and incentivisation policies that aim to support the achievement of our overall business strategy and promote sound risk management. Levels of remuneration are set so as to be sufficient to attract, retain and motivate employees of the quality required to run UKAR successfully but without paying more than is necessary for this purpose. A significant proportion of the remuneration for the senior management team is linked to corporate and individual performance. The Committee takes into account the pay and employment conditions in other companies when setting the remuneration policy for the senior team.

Remuneration Committee

The primary objective of the UKAR Remuneration Committee is to have oversight of the remuneration policy of the UKAR Group Companies. It is responsible for recommending to the Board all aspects of the remuneration arrangements for Executive Directors, Senior Executives, Approved Persons and Code Employees (as defined by the FSA Remuneration Code) across the Group regardless of whether such appointments are on a permanent or an interim basis. The UKAR Remuneration Committee monitors the targets for any performance-related pay schemes operated by the Companies. The Committee is also responsible for reviewing proposals as to the remuneration policies of the Companies for all colleagues and monitors and advises on any major changes in employee benefit structures throughout the Companies. The full Terms of Reference for the Committee are available on the corporate website.

The Remuneration Committee met eight times during 2011 to consider, amongst other items, deferred incentive payments for previous years, incentive schemes, salary reviews and best practice approaches to remuneration.

During the year the Chairman, the CEO, HR Director, Risk Director and Head of Reward were invited to attend Remuneration Committee meetings for those items other than their own arrangements, and to provide advice.

The Remuneration Committee was composed entirely of Non-Executive Directors as outlined in Table 1 below.

Table 1 - Remuneration Committee membership for 2011

Sue Langley (Chair)

Louise Patten

Keith Morgan

Executive Directors

Appointment of Finance Director

Phillip McLelland, Finance Director, was appointed to the Board with effect from 1 July 2011.



1

Directors' remuneration report (continued)

Service agreements

Table 2 - Executive Directors' service contracts

	Date of appointment to UKAR*	Company's notice period	Director's notice period	
Richard Banks	01/10/2010	12 months	6 months	
Phillip McLelland	01/07/2011	12 months	6 months	

^{*} Prior to this appointment Richard Banks was a Director of B&B.

Components of Executive Remuneration

Remuneration frameworks are structured to place appropriate importance on fixed pay and short to medium-term incentives.

· Basic salary

Base salaries for individual Executive Directors are set on appointment and then reviewed annually by the Committee. Salaries are set with reference to individual performance, experience and contribution, together with developments in the relevant employment market and internal relativities. The Committee gives due consideration to the current economic climate and current market practice regarding Executive salary reviews and the broader employee salary review policy in UKAR.

Richard Banks was appointed as Chief Executive Officer in October 2010 on a salary of £340,000 p.a. The Committee reviewed his salary during the year and awarded him a 2% increase (to £346,800 p.a.) effective from 1 October 2011.

Phillip McLelland's salary of £250,000 p.a. was set on appointment in July 2011.

· Short term incentive plan ('STIP')

The annual STIP incentive is linked to achievement of both UKAR targets and personal performance. There are five Key Performance Indicators ('KPIs'). These are pre-tax profit, costs, redemptions, impairment provisions and a balanced scorecard of other measures, aligned to internal controls and people management. As stated earlier, the FSA Remuneration Code does not apply to UKAR. However, UKAR seeks to follow the principles of the Code, wherever possible. Under the FSA Remuneration Code, for senior colleagues a minimum of 40% of variable pay is required to be deferred for a period covering not less than three years. The deferral percentage increases to 60% for larger firms and where an individual's variable pay is at least £500,000, substantially higher than at UKAR. However, UKAR has chosen to voluntarily apply deferral to all bonuses for the senior management population, and to apply the highest level of deferral of 60% of the bonus. Therefore, the first 40% of any incentive due is paid in March following the relevant year-end, with the remaining 60% deferred and payable in three equal instalments over the subsequent three years.

The corporate KPIs were chosen to drive both financial and operational performance, aligned to the delivery of value for the tax-payer. They include targets for profit, redemptions, arrears and costs.

Where incentive payments have been deferred, they will be paid subject to a malus provision, which enables the Committee to make downward adjustments in the event of a significant deterioration in performance or failure of risk management. Payment of each deferred tranche is subject to achievement of at least 75% of the previous year's profit target, (e.g. March 2013 payment is subject to achievement of 75% of the 2012 profit target).

The range of metrics used to determine performance under the annual STIP and the deferral and malus provisions ensure that the annual STIP is aligned with UKAR's risk strategy. Together, these provisions ensure that incentives can and will be scaled back in the event of poor corporate or individual performance. Both Richard Banks and Phillip McLelland are eligible for this incentive arrangement and received the following awards for 2011.

Table 3 - Executive Directors' STIP awards

	Type of award	Amount	Date of payment
Richard Banks	2011 STIP	£49,938	March 2012
		£24,970	March 2013
		£24,970	March 2014
		£24,970	March 2015
	Total	£124,848	
Phillip McLelland	2011 STIP	£46,000	March 2012
		£23,000	March 2013
		£23,000	March 2014
		£23,000	March 2015
	Total	£115,000*	

^{*} Note this award covers the full year to 31 December 2011, including the 6 months prior to his appointment.



Directors' remuneration report (continued)

· Medium term incentive plan ('MTIP')

During the year a new medium term incentive plan was established to incentivise senior management to accelerate the delivery of shareholder value over and above the STIP targets. The MTIP is based on increasing shareholder value and faster repayment of the government loans with targets set for a three year period, 2011-2013. The maximum payment for the MTIP over three years is up to 60% of 2011 salary based on the achievement of an overall three year stretch target set in 2011. Incentive milestones are set over a three year period 2011-2013 and payments may be made in 2013 and 2014. Both Richard Banks and Phillip McLelland are eligible for this incentive arrangement subject to achievement of the targets.

Payment of deferred STIP

Details of the deferred remuneration of the Executive Directors relating to previous years' annual STIP are shown in Table 4. In 2011, the Remuneration Committee determined that business and individual performances were sufficient to allow the relevant tranches of the deferred awards to vest in full.

· Senior Executives' Scheme

In 2010, Phillip McLelland was a member of the Bradford & Bingley Senior Executives' Scheme.

Table 4 - Executive Directors' deferred annual STIP and Senior Executives' Scheme awards

	Type of award	Amount granted	Date of payment	Amount	Paid during 2011	Amount outstanding at 31 December 2011
Richard Banks¹	2009	£30,000	2010¹	£10,000	£10,000	-
	Annual STIP		2011	£10,000	£10,000	-
	01		2012	£10,000	-	£10,000
	2010	£170,000	2011	£73,100	£73,100	-
	Annual STIP		2012	£32,300	-	£32,300
	0111		2013	£32,300	-	£32,300
			2014	£32,300	-	£32,300
Phillip McLelland ²	2009 Scheme		2012	£11,333	-	£11,333
	2010		2012	£12,075	-	£12,075
	Scheme		2013	£12,075	-	£12,075
			2014	£12,075	-	£12,075

Richard Banks elected to defer receipt of the first deferred payment of the 2009 STIP which would have been due in 2010 as the business had not yet made a profit.

Pensions and other benefits

Richard Banks receives a cash supplement of 30% of basic salary in lieu of UKAR pension benefit.

Phillip McLelland, who became a UKAR Director on 1 July 2011, is a member of the UKAR Pension Plan, a stakeholder plan. He receives a 15% of salary employer contribution into the Plan. From 1 July 2011 to 31 December 2011, he contributed £3,750 into the Plan.

In line with typical market practice, other executive benefits are provided in the form of a company car allowance, private medical insurance, life assurance, income protection and accident insurance. Richard Banks also receives a housing allowance.

In 2011, pension payments due to former Bradford & Bingley Building Society Directors, paid directly by B&B and not connected to the Bradford & Bingley plc Staff Pension Scheme, amounted to £1,944 (2010: £23,714). NRAM pension payments due to former Directors, paid directly by NRAM and not connected to the NR Staff Pension Scheme, amounted to £289,623 (2010: £277,306).

Phillip McLelland is eligible to be considered for redundancy payments in line with UKAR's redundancy policy. Richard Banks is not entitled to such payments.

The emoluments for Richard Banks and Phillip McLelland are detailed in Table 6 on page 24.

Non-Executive Directorships

Executive Directors who hold Non-Executive Directorships in other companies are permitted to retain their earnings from these posts. Richard Banks is the only Executive Director of UKAR who held external directorships during 2011. One was with Liverpool Compact Education Business Partnership for which he received no fees (2010: £nil) and the second was with ICICI Bank UK plc for which he received fees of £50,000 (2010: £50,000). In both cases, he held these appointments for all of 2011.



In respect of Phillip McLelland, the table shows deferred elements of awards granted before his appointment as a Director.

Directors' remuneration report (continued)

Non-Executive Chairman and Non-Executive Directors' fees

The Chairman Richard Pym's total annual fees were unchanged at £250,000 p.a. during the year. However, recognising the business is one in wind-down Mr Pym has offered to reduce his fees by 5% with effect from 1 January 2012 and this reduced level will apply throughout 2012.

There has been no change to the fee structure for Non-Executive Directors since the 2010 report, with the basic fee set at £50,000 p.a. plus £15,000 for each Chair held, and £5,000 for each Committee membership. The Non-Executive Directors have also volunteered to reduce their fees by 5% and this will take effect from 1 October 2012.

Non-Executive Directors did not participate in any incentive arrangements, did not have employment contracts and did not receive any other benefits. Table 5 outlines the Non-Executive Directors' terms of appointment and the emoluments of the Non-Executive Chairman and Non-Executive Directors for the year are detailed in Table 6.

Table 5 - Non-Executive Directors' terms of appointment

	Date of appointment	Contract end date	Company's notice period	Director's notice period
Richard Pym	1 October 2010	31 December 2013	3 months	3 months
Kent Atkinson	1 October 2010	31 December 2013	3 months	3 months
Michael Buckley	1 October 2010	31 December 2013	3 months	3 months
Sue Langley	1 October 2010	31 December 2013	3 months	3 months
Keith Morgan	1 October 2010	31 December 2013	3 months	3 months
Louise Patten	1 October 2010	31 December 2012	3 months	3 months
John Tattersall	1 October 2010	31 December 2013	3 months	3 months



Directors' remuneration report (continued)

Table 6 - Directors' Emoluments for the year ended 31 December 2011

Table 6 below sets out the total emoluments paid to those Directors who were Directors of UKAR Group companies at 31 December 2011 in respect of their services in 2011 to companies within the UKAR Group.

Executive Directors	Basic salary/ fees¹	Non-cash benefits	Allowances	Payment in lieu of pension/ pension contributions	STIP non-deferred ²	STIP deferred ²	Total emoluments 2011	Total emoluments 2010
Richard Banks ³	£341,700	£1,239	£26,400	£102,510	£49,938	£74,910	£596,697	£552,011
Phillip McLelland⁴	£125,000	£650	£3,660	£18,750	£46,000	£69,000	£263,060	-
Gary Hoffman⁵	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	£604,300
Andrew Tate ⁶	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	£250,200
Total	£466,700	£1,889	£30,060	£121,260	£95,938	£143,910	£859,757	£1,406,511
Non-Executive Directors								
Richard Pym	£250,000	-	-	-	-	-	£250,000	£250,000
Kent Atkinson	£70,000	-	-	-	-	-	£70,000	£70,000
Michael Buckley	£65,000	-	-	-	-	-	£65,000	£67,000
Sue Langley ⁷	£70,000	-	-	-	-	-	£70,000	£60,000
Keith Morgan®	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Louise Patten	£60,000	-	-	-	-	-	£60,000	£58,500
John Tattersall	£70,000	-	-	-	-	-	£70,000	£44,000
Robert Davies ⁹	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	£68,750
Philip Remnant ¹⁰	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	£45,000
Total	£585,000	-	-	-	-	-	£585,000	£663,250
Grand Total	£1,051,700	£1,889	£30,060	£121,260	£95,938	£143,910	£1,444,757	£2,069,761

- The only element of pay that pension salary supplement/pension contributions were calculated on.
- STIP payment is subject to the rules on deferral and malus as outlined earlier in this report.
- ³ The increase reflects Richard Banks' appointment as CEO of UKAR and NRAM in addition to his role as Managing Director of B&B in 2010.
- ⁴ Phillip McLelland was appointed as an Executive Director with effect from 1 July 2011 at an annual salary of £250,000. The emoluments shown in the table reflect his remuneration in the period from appointment to 31 December 2011. The STIP amounts shown represent the amount awarded for the full year to 31 December 2011, including the 6 months prior to his appointment.
- ⁵ Gary Hoffman was Chief Executive and a Director of both Northern Rock plc and NRAM for the period from 1 January 2010 to 30 September 2010. During this period his remuneration was agreed by the Remuneration Committee of Northern Rock plc. The emoluments shown in Table 6 represent 50% of his total remuneration for that period and is the amount paid by NRAM to Northern Rock plc under the terms of a service agreement.
- ⁶ Andrew Tate was employed and paid by Northern Rock plc and was a Director of NRAM for the period 1 January 2010 to 30 September 2010. During this period his remuneration was agreed by the Remuneration Committee of Northern Rock plc. The emoluments shown in Table 6 represent 50% of his total remuneration for that period and is the amount paid by NRAM to Northern Rock plc under the terms of a service agreement.
- ⁷ Sue Langley's fees are not paid directly to her. The fees shown in Table 6 were paid to Lloyd's of London during 2011 for her services.
- ⁸ Keith Morgan, as the representative of UKFI, does not receive any fees in respect of his services as a Director.
- 9 Robert Davies resigned on 31 December 2010 and Sue Langley took over as Chairman of the Remuneration Committee from that date.
- ¹⁰ Philip Remnant stood down with effect from 30 September 2010.



25

Corporate governance

Introduction

UKAR is the holding company established on 1 October 2010 to bring together the businesses of B&B and NRAM.

UKAR itself is 100% owned by the UK Government which exercises control through UK Financial Investments ('UKFI') which was set up on 3 November 2008 to manage the Government's investments in Royal Bank of Scotland, Lloyds TSB, Northern Rock and B&B.

UKAR governs and controls NRAM and B&B, as their sole shareholder.

Although managed under a common board and management structure, NRAM and B&B (the 'Principal Subsidiaries') remain separate legal entities and continue to operate as individual companies with their own individual brands and balance sheets.

This corporate governance section summarises the governance regime applicable to UKAR including its Principal Subsidiaries (the 'Group') at the date of this report.

Our Board

UKAR, B&B and NRAM share a common Board of Directors. The individual profiles included in this section therefore set out the Directorships of all three companies.

Richard Pym - Non-Executive Chairman

Richard became Chairman of UKAR in July 2010 having been appointed Chairman of B&B in November 2008 and NRAM in January 2010. He also chairs the Nominations Committees of all three companies.

Richard is a Non-Executive Director of The British Land Company PLC and Non-Executive Chairman of BrightHouse Group Ltd and Nordax Finans AB. He was Group Chief Executive of Alliance & Leicester plc until July 2007. Formerly, he was a Vice President of the British Bankers' Association, a Non-Executive Director of Old Mutual plc, Selfridges plc, and Chairman of Halfords Group plc. Richard is a Fellow of the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales.

Kent Atkinson - Senior Independent Director

Kent joined the Boards of UKAR and B&B in October 2010, and has been a Non-Executive Director of NRAM since January 2010. He is our Senior Independent Director, Chairman of the Audit Committees and a member of the Risk Committees of all three companies.

Kent was previously Group Finance Director of Lloyds TSB plc and subsequently a Non-Executive Director. He is the Senior Independent Director and Chairman of the Audit Committee of Coca-Cola HBC SA. He is a Non-Executive Director and a member of the Audit and Risk Committees of the Bank of Ireland as well as being a Non-Executive Director and a member of the Audit Committee and Mergers & Acquisition Committee of Gemalto NV. Until recently he was a Non-Executive Director and Chairman of the Group Audit and Compliance Committee and a member of the Risk and Investment Committees of Standard Life plc. He was formerly a Non-Executive Director, Chairman of the Audit Committee and a member of the Risk Committee of Northern Rock plc, the Senior Independent Director and Chairman of the Audit Committees of Cookson Group plc and Telent plc (previously Marconi Corporation plc), and a Non-Executive Director and a member of the Audit Committee of Millicom International Cellular S.A.

Richard Banks - Chief Executive Officer

Richard became Chief Executive Officer of UKAR in July 2010 and was appointed Chief Executive Officer of B&B and NRAM in October 2010.

Before joining the Board of B&B in May 2009, Richard's career has been in retail and commercial banking. He was previously a Director of Alliance & Leicester plc where he was Group Risk Director and before that Managing Director of Commercial Banking. He is also a Non-Executive Director of ICICI Bank UK PLC and a Non-Executive Director of Liverpool Compact, which provides work experience for 14-19 year olds. Richard is an Associate of the Chartered Institute of Banking.

Michael Buckley - Non-Executive Director

Michael joined the Boards of UKAR and NRAM in October 2010, and has been a Non-Executive Director of B&B since July 2007. He is a member of the Audit, Risk and Nominations Committees of all three companies.

Michael is Non-Executive Chairman of DCC plc and a Non-Executive Director of M&T Corporation in the USA. He is also a senior advisor to a number of privately held Irish and US based companies, and is an Adjunct Professor at the Department of Economics at NUI University College, Cork. He was Group Chief Executive of Allied Irish Banks plc from 2001 to 2005 having earlier served as Managing Director of AlB Capital Markets and AlB Poland. Previously, he was Managing Director of the NCB Group, and a senior public servant in Ireland and the EU.



Corporate governance (continued)

Sue Langley - Non-Executive Director

Sue joined the Boards of UKAR and B&B in October 2010, having joined the Board of NRAM in January 2010. She is Chairman of the Remuneration Committee and a member of the Nominations Committee of all three companies.

Sue is currently Director of Market Development for Lloyd's of London, joining in July 2007, and a Director of Lloyd's Asia and Chairman of Lloyd's Japan. Previously, she was Chief Operating Officer and a member of the Executive team for the Hiscox Group and Board member for Hiscox Syndicates and Hiscox Insurance. Sue is currently a Director of ACORD and Trustee of the Lloyd's Charities Trust. Prior to joining Hiscox, Sue worked for Thomson Tour Operations and PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, where she was a Principal Consultant specialising in change management.

Phillip McLelland - Finance Director

Phillip joined the Boards of UKAR, NRAM and B&B in July 2011, having been Finance Director of the latter since June 2009. He is responsible for all aspects of reporting and financial control across the business.

Prior to joining B&B in 2000, Phillip worked at KPMG Consulting, Coopers & Lybrand and National & Provincial Building Society. He is a member of the Chartered Institute of Management Accountants.

Keith Morgan - Non-Executive Director

Keith joined the Boards of UKAR and B&B in October 2010, having joined the Board of NRAM in January 2010. He is a member of the Risk and Remuneration Committees of all three companies.

Keith is Head of Wholly-Owned Investments at UKFI, responsible for managing the Government's shareholdings in UKAR, B&B and NRAM.

Keith was a Non-Executive Director of Northern Rock plc until its sale to Virgin Money on 1 January 2012. Keith joined UKFI from Banco Santander where he was a Director of Sovereign Bancorp in the U.S.A. focusing on the integration of Sovereign into Santander. He was previously Director of Strategy & Planning at Abbey National, where he was a member of the Executive Committee, and was also Chairman of Santander's Asset Management and Credit Card businesses in the UK. Before joining Abbey in 2004, Keith spent 18 years at L.E.K. Consulting, where he was a partner specialising in financial services.

Louise Patten - Non-Executive Director

Louise joined the Boards of UKAR and NRAM in October 2010, and has been a Non-Executive Director of B&B since December 2003. She is a member of the Remuneration and the Nominations Committees of all three companies.

Louise is a Non-Executive Director of Capital Shopping Centres Group plc and Control Risks Group Holdings Limited as well as the senior advisor to management consultants Bain & Co. She began her career at Citibank and remained in financial services until 1993, when she joined Bain & Co, as a partner. Her previous experience as a Non-Executive Director includes the Hilton Group, Brixton plc, Great Universal Stores, Marks and Spencer Group plc and Somerfield.

John Tattersall - Non-Executive Director

John joined the Boards of UKAR and NRAM in October 2010, having joined the Board of B&B in April 2010. He is Chairman of the Risk Committee and a member of the Audit Committee of all three companies.

John retired as a partner in PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP in 2009, where he had worked since 1975, latterly as leader of the firm's Financial Services Regulatory Practice and a senior client relationship partner. He started his career in the financial services sector with Kleinwort Benson Limited in 1973. Until 2009 he was Chairman of the Risk and Regulation Committee of the Financial Services Faculty of the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales, and a member of the faculty board. He is currently a Non-Executive Director of UBS Limited, R Raphael & Sons PLC (Raphael's Bank), CCLA Investment Management Limited and the South East Institute for Theological Education and a member of the Independent Commission on Equitable Life payments. He is also a board member of the Gibraltar Financial Services Commission, a member of the court of the Royal Foundation of St Katharine, and a non-stipendiary priest in the Church of England. He acted as Consultant Editor and joint author of two books 'A Practitioner's Guide to the Basel Accord' and 'A Practitioner's Guide to FSA Regulation of Banking'.

Details of Board appointments and retirements during 2011 are as follows:

Richard Pym Chairman for the whole of 2011 Kent Atkinson Director for the whole of 2011 Richard Banks Director for the whole of 2011 Michael Buckley Director for the whole of 2011 Sue Langley Director for the whole of 2011 Phillip McLelland Appointed Director from 1 July 2011 Director for the whole of 2011 Keith Morgan Louise Patten Director for the whole of 2011 John Tattersall Director for the whole of 2011



27

Corporate governance (continued)

Board and Committee meetings

During 2011, the number of meetings attended by each Director was as follows:

	Board	Audit	Nominations	Remuneration	Risk
Number of meetings held	11	4	4	8	6
Richard Pym	11/11		4/4		
Kent Atkinson	10/11	4/4			5/6
Richard Banks	11/11				
Michael Buckley	10/11	4/4	3/4		6/6
Sue Langley	11/11		4/4	8/8	
Phillip McLelland	5/5				
Keith Morgan	10/11			8/8	6/6
Louise Patten	10/11		4/4	8/8	
John Tattersall	11/11	4/4			6/6

During 2011, the Chairman of each Committee was as follows:

Audit Committee Kent Atkinson
Risk Committee John Tattersall
Nominations Committee Richard Pym
Remuneration Committee Sue Langley

The current membership of the Committees is set out on pages 29 and 30.

Governance structure

Since the transfer to public ownership, the governance structure has been determined by a framework document ('the Framework Document') agreed between UKAR and its Shareholder, HM Treasury. The Framework Document has been updated periodically to reflect changing circumstances and the Group operates in accordance with the terms of the latest revision to the Framework Document, 'UK Asset Resolution Limited and UK Financial Investments Limited: Relationship Framework Document', which sets out how the relationship between the Group and UKFI, acting on behalf of HM Treasury, will work in practice. The terms of this agreement are reflected below and throughout this report.

The Framework Document is intended to ensure that the relationship between the companies in the Group, UKFI, HM Treasury (as Shareholder and the provider of financial support), and the FSA (as regulator), operates in the context of the over-arching objective of maximising value for the taxpayer, whilst paying due regard to the maintenance of financial stability and to acting in a way that promotes competition. The Framework Document requires the Group to deliver a strategic and funding business plan to achieve these objectives.

The principles of the Framework Document

The relationship between the Group and UKFI operates according to the following principles under which UKFI:

- Appoints the Chairman of the Board and is entitled to appoint one or more Non-Executive Directors;
- Is required to consent to the appointment of other members of the Board proposed for appointment by the Nominations Committee and agrees the terms on which the Directors are appointed and incentivised;
- · Agrees with the Board the high level objectives of the business plan ('the Plan') and any revisions to it;
- Reviews with the Board from time to time the Group's strategic options;
- · Requires that the Board is accountable to it for delivering the agreed Plan;
- · Gives the Board the freedom to take the action necessary to deliver the Plan;
- · Monitors the Group's performance to satisfy itself that the Plan is on track; and
- · Is required to give its consent for certain significant actions.



Corporate governance (continued)

Board structure and governance

The Board operates the following committees:

- · Audit Committee;
- · Risk Committee:
- · Remuneration Committee, and
- · Nominations Committee.

Further details about the Board Committees, and their roles, are provided on pages 29 and 30.

Board appointments and composition

UKFI considers that the composition of the Board is a critical factor and seeks to secure an environment in which it shares a common view about Board composition and succession with the Chairman, including size, balance of experience and diversity. To achieve this and ensure that a common governance approach is applied, the Group operates under the following principles:

- The Chairman and either the Chairman of UKFI or a senior employee nominated by the Chairman of UKFI (the 'Nominated Officer'), will discuss and confirm Board composition and succession regularly in the light of performance and the requirements of the Plan;
- UKFI will be entitled to appoint to the Board, one or more Non-Executive Directors nominated by UKFI (the 'Shareholder Directors'): Mr Morgan is
 currently appointed as such a Director. The Group acknowledges that the Shareholder Directors intend to liaise with and report to representatives of
 UKFI from time to time in relation to the business of the Group and decisions made, or to be made, by the Board in order to assist with the exercise of
 their powers and duties as Directors;
- One or more senior representatives of UKFI will, if so requested by UKFI, attend meetings of the Board in an observer capacity;
- · The Chairman will discuss with the Nominated Officer any impending changes to Board membership;
- The Chairman of the Nominations Committee will meet with the Nominated Officer as necessary to obtain UKFI's approval to any proposed Board
 changes before they become subject to the formal appointment/consent procedure. The Articles of Association require that at every Annual General
 Meeting each Director, other than the Shareholder Directors who are expressly exempt from this provision, shall retire from office and may offer
 themselves for re-appointment;
- · Non-Executive Directors are appointed for a specified term, subject to re-appointment in accordance with the above procedures; and
- · The Board will ensure that suitably rigorous appraisals are made of the effectiveness of the Chairman and the Board.

Board responsibilities

During 2011, the Board was responsible for developing and delivering the Plan to restructure the Group in order to meet the State Aid requirements of the European Commission.

The Board is responsible for:

- Setting the Group's strategic aims and developing and recommending revisions to the Plan to deliver the over-arching objective of protecting and creating value for the taxpayer, paying due regard to the maintenance of financial stability and to acting in a way that promotes competition. Any proposed revisions to the Plan will be subject to review and approval by UKFI;
- Delivering the Plan in accordance with the requirements of the Framework Document. In this respect, decisions on the day-to-day running of the Group, rest with the Board in accordance with the Directors' statutory, common law and fiduciary responsibilities. UKFI is committed to giving the Board the freedom necessary to deliver the agreed Plan and will not interfere in day-to-day operational and commercial matters; and
- Ensuring that the necessary financial and human resources are in place for the Group to deliver the agreed Plan, set the Group's values and standards and ensure that its obligations to HM Treasury as Shareholder are understood and met.

The Board has a written schedule of those matters reserved for its determination and those matters reserved for UKFI, in accordance with the Framework Document.

Balance of Executive and Non-Executive Directors

More than half of the Board comprises Non-Executive Directors, all of whom have experience in a range of commercial or banking activities.

Monitoring performance

UKFI monitors the Group's performance against the Plan by means of the following main mechanisms:

- · Meetings between the Group and UKFI to review performance to date against the Plan; and
- Monthly (or, at UKFI's request, more frequent) financial and business performance monitoring to track the progress of the Plan and the Group's
 performance against agreed objectives on a timely, regular and appropriate basis.

In addition, UKFI has certain monitoring and information access rights and its approval must be obtained for certain material actions and transactions.



29

Corporate governance (continued)

Board Committees

The Board operates a number of Committees, each of which has detailed terms of reference setting out its remit and authority. Details of the membership and role of each Committee are set out below.

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee currently comprises Kent Atkinson (Chairman), Michael Buckley and John Tattersall, all of whom are Non-Executive Directors.

The Audit Committee met four times in 2011.

The Committee monitors, reviews and advises the Board on:

- · All regulatory, prudential and accounting requirements that may affect the Group;
- · The integrity of the Financial Statements and external reporting responsibilities;
- · The Whistleblowing policy; and
- · The results of the external audit and any significant matters identified.

The Committee approves the terms of reference for Internal Audit and reviews the adequacy and effectiveness of the activities carried out by the function. In addition, the Committee reviews the effectiveness of the system of internal control annually in accordance with the UK Corporate Governance Code.

The Committee receives reports at each meeting (other than meetings held specifically to consider the Group's results) from the managers responsible for Audit. These reports highlight existing and emerging matters of significance, areas of concern, planned actions, monitoring procedures and any other matters which are likely to impact on internal controls and financial reports.

The Committee is responsible for recommending the appointment, re-appointment and removal of the external auditors. It reviews the scope and results of the annual external audit, its cost effectiveness and the independence and objectivity of the external auditors. The Committee also reviews the nature and extent of non-audit services provided by the external auditor to ensure that these do not impair the auditor's independence or objectivity.

The external auditors may attend all meetings of the Committee and they have direct access to the Committee and its Chairman at all times. The Head of Internal Audit provides further assurance that the significant risks identified by the business are properly managed. The Head of Internal Audit also has direct access to the Audit Committee and its Chairman. The Committee regularly receives reports of reviews conducted throughout the Group by the Internal Audit function.

In 2011, the Committee put out a tender for the external auditor's service and made a recommendation that PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP ('PwC') be appointed for the entire Group. The Board accepted this recommendation and an appropriate resolution was passed at the 2011 Annual General Meeting.

Risk Committee

The Risk Committee currently comprises John Tattersall (Chairman), Kent Atkinson, Michael Buckley and Keith Morgan, all of whom are Non-Executive Directors.

The Risk Committee met six times in 2011.

The main role of the Risk Committee is to review the key risks inherent in the business, the systems of control necessary to manage such risks, and to present its findings to the Board. The Head of Internal Audit and external auditors regularly attend the meetings.

This responsibility requires the Risk Committee to keep under review the effectiveness of the Group's risk management frameworks and systems of internal control, which include financial, operational, compliance and risk management controls and to foster a culture that emphasises and demonstrates the benefits of a risk-based approach to internal control and management of the Group. The Risk Committee fulfils this remit through its oversight of the embedding of a supportive culture in relation to the management of risk and by making appropriate recommendations to the Board on all significant matters relating to the Group's risk appetite, strategy and policies.

To assist the Board in discharging its responsibilities for the setting of risk policy, the Risk Committee periodically reviews the Group's material risk exposures in relation to the Group's risk appetite and capital adequacy.

The Risk Committee also ensures that the public disclosure of information regarding the Group's risk management policies and key risk exposures is in accordance with statutory requirements and financial reporting standards.

Remuneration Committee

The Remuneration Committee currently comprises Sue Langley (Chairman), Louise Patten and Keith Morgan, all of whom are Non-Executive Directors.

The Remuneration Committee met eight times in 2011.

The Committee is responsible for advising the Board on the remuneration arrangements for FSA Code employees including Executive Directors. The Committee also reviews and recommends to the Board the remuneration arrangements and policies for those Executives directly below Board level and the remuneration policies for all other staff.

The Committee takes internal and external professional advice where necessary to discharge its obligations.



Corporate governance (continued)

Nominations Committee

The Nominations Committee currently comprises Richard Pym (Chairman), Michael Buckley, Sue Langley and Louise Patten all of whom are Non-Executive Directors.

The Nominations Committee met four times in 2011.

The Committee is responsible for reviewing the composition of the Board and preparing succession plans. The Committee is also responsible for identifying potential Executive and Non-Executive Directors and making recommendations to the Board concerning the appointment or re-appointment of Directors, having regard to the requirement for the Board to have the appropriate range of skills and experience.

The Committee also reviews the leadership needs of the Group and succession plans for key executive roles.

Management Committees

The Group operates a number of Management Committees, including an Executive Committee ('EXCO'), details of which are set out on pages 32 and 33.

Relationship between the Chairman and the Chief Executive Officer

A clear division of responsibility exists between the Chairman, who is responsible for running the Board and the CEO, who has responsibility for running the business. This division is set out in writing and has been approved by the Board.

Induction and training

The Group requires all newly appointed Directors to undergo a formal induction training programme appropriate to their skills and experience, to ensure that they:

- · Are fully aware of their role, duties and responsibilities as a Director; and
- · Have a good understanding of the operation of the business, so as to contribute effectively.

The Group also requires Non-Executive Directors to undertake relevant ongoing training and development to improve their capabilities and thereby contribute more effectively to Board decision making.

A comprehensive thematic training programme is in existence.

Board evaluation

During 2011, a Board evaluation exercise was conducted by the Chairman with assistance from the Company Secretary.

All Executive Directors, Non-Executive Directors and the Chairman participated in the appraisal of the Board and its Committees to ensure that their operation continued to be of the highest standard. The appraisal process consisted of a questionnaire and meetings with Directors that canvassed their views on a wide range of matters including the effectiveness of the Board, its Committees and the Chairman. In addition, the evaluation also considered the Board meeting process, the composition of the Board and the interaction between the Board and its Committees.

The Company Secretary reported to the Chairman on the outcome of the evaluation exercise, which showed that the Board and its Committees are discharging their responsibilities effectively. The appraisal produced a number of recommendations to further improve effectiveness of the Board which are to be implemented during the course of 2012.

Board procedures

To ensure that the Group functions effectively, Directors have full and timely access to all information which may be relevant to the discharge of their duties and obligations. All Directors have access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary, who is responsible for ensuring that Board procedures and applicable rules are followed. Where necessary, Directors are able to take independent professional advice at the Group's expense.

Internal control and risk management

The Board is responsible for the Group's system of internal control and seeks regular assurance to satisfy itself that the system is functioning effectively in managing risks in the manner which it has approved. Such a system can only provide reasonable, and not absolute, assurance against material misstatement or loss, as it is designed to manage, rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives. Throughout the year ended 31 December 2011, the Group has operated a system of internal control, which includes an ongoing risk management process for identifying, evaluating and managing the significant risks faced by the Group. During the year, the Board has continued to review the effectiveness of the Group's system of financial and non-financial controls including operational and compliance controls, risk management and the Group's most significant risks and mitigating actions.

In addition, as part of the process of preparing this statement, the Board has also performed its annual assessment of the effectiveness of risk management and internal controls. The Board of Directors is not aware of any significant risk events or internal control failures that arose across the Group during 2011 that are not being addressed in accordance with the internal control procedures of the Group.

The Group is committed to developing and maintaining an appropriate risk management framework and culture with the aim of continuing to ensure that Management understand the key risks that the business faces. This is achieved through an organisational structure with clear reporting lines and governed by appropriate business monitoring mechanisms, codes of conduct and policy statements.



Corporate governance (continued)

Under the risk management framework, the Group operates a risk management process, producing an enterprise-wide risk profile. This identifies the Group's significant risks, the probability of those risks occurring and their impact should they occur. Management regularly takes action to improve the design and operation of suitable controls, either as a result of its own initiative, or in response to reports from Internal Audit and other oversight review functions.

The risk management process is complemented by a formalised reporting and escalation process for control issues. Internal Audit has a key role in maintaining the control environment by providing independent assurance on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control systems. The Risk Committee and the Audit Committee oversee the risk management process, regularly consider the enterprise-wide risk profile, and receive monitoring reports to update them on progress.

The system of risk management and internal control has been in place throughout 2011 and up to the date of approval of the Annual Report and Accounts.

In reviewing the effectiveness of this system, the Board takes into account the work of the Risk Committee which reviews the Group's significant risks and how these are being managed. The Risk Committee also considers reports from Compliance and from Management on the system of internal control, adherence to regulatory requirements and material control weaknesses, where these exist, together with actions taken to address them. The Audit Committee considers reports from Internal Audit and External Audit on the system of internal control and material control weaknesses, where these exist, together with actions taken to address them. The Chairmen of the Risk Committee and the Audit Committee report on the outcome of each meeting to the Board, where appropriate, and the Board also receives minutes of these Committee meetings.

Going concern

The Directors have assessed, in the light of current and anticipated economic conditions, the Company's and the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. As set out in the Annual Reports and Accounts of B&B and NRAM, HM Treasury has provided various on-demand facilities to each of those companies, and has provided confirmation to the Directors of those two companies that it is HM Treasury's intention to fund those companies so as to maintain them as a going concern, and to enable those companies to meet their debts as and when they fall due, for a period up to at least 1 October 2013. Accordingly, the Directors of B&B and NRAM are satisfied at the time of approval of these Financial Statements that the B&B and NRAM companies and groups have adequate resources to continue in business for the foreseeable future. The Directors of the Company confirm that, therefore, they are satisfied that the Company and the Group have adequate resources to continue in business for the foreseeable future, and for this reason they continue to adopt the going concern basis in preparing the Financial Statements.





Risk management and control

Pages 32 to 36 form an integral part of the audited Financial Statements

Introduction

In accordance with the requirements in the Framework Document referred to on page 27, the Group's approach to risk management is built on formal governance processes and relies on individual responsibility and collective oversight, informed by comprehensive reporting.

The following sections describe the Group's approach to risk management, including the major risk categories under management. Other factors could also affect Group results, including economic factors. Therefore, the categories of risk described below should not be considered to represent all of the potential risks and uncertainties which could impact the Group.

Risk governance

The responsibility for the strategy and approach to risk governance and management lies with the Board. The Board is responsible for determining risk strategy, setting risk appetite and reviewing the effectiveness of risk and control processes in support of the Group's strategy. The Board is also responsible for establishing a clearly defined risk management structure with distinct roles and responsibilities. Under that structure, the Risk Committee and Internal Audit provide 'third line of defence' challenge and review of the management risks within the business. Management committees and the Risk Function provide 'second line of defence' oversight, challenge and review, and line managers have 'first line of defence' responsibility for the identification, measurement and management of the risks within their business areas.

The management of the risk framework including oversight and challenge to the business on the effectiveness of their risk management activity, and reporting of Operational and Financial Risk, is performed by specialist teams in the Risk Function. Second line of defence monitoring of the risk management framework is also performed by the Risk Function.

Risk Committees

The Board and management committees, under the authority delegated by the Board are described below:

Risk Committee ('RC')

The main role of the RC is to review the key risks inherent in the business, the systems of control necessary to manage such risks, and to present its findings to the Board. The Head of Internal Audit regularly attends the meetings.

This responsibility requires the RC to keep under review the effectiveness of the Group's risk management frameworks and systems of internal control, which include financial, operational, compliance and risk management controls and to foster a culture that emphasises and demonstrates the benefits of a risk-based approach to internal control and management of the Group. The RC fulfils this remit through its oversight of the embedding of a supportive culture in relation to the management of risk and by making appropriate recommendations to the Board on all significant matters relating to the Group's risk appetite, strategy and policies.

To assist the Board in discharging its responsibilities for the setting of risk policy, the RC periodically reviews the Group's material risk exposures in relation to the Group's risk appetite and capital adequacy.

The RC also ensures that the public disclosure of information regarding the Group's risk management policies and key risk exposures is in accordance with statutory requirements and financial reporting standards.

Executive Committee ('EXCO')

EXCO is an advisory committee which supports the CEO in managing the business to achieve its strategic objectives.

The following sub-committees of EXCO have been established:

- · Executive Risk Committee; and
- · Fraud & Professional Negligence Committee

Executive Risk Committee ('ERC')

The ERC is a management sub-committee of EXCO with a reporting line to the RC. The primary objective of the ERC is to provide technical oversight of the key financial and operational risk and governance issues including review of the adequacy of risk mitigating actions and cost and capital effectiveness. The Committee supports, advises and makes recommendations to EXCO and the RC.

Fraud & Professional Negligence Committee ('FPNC')

The FPNC is a management sub-committee of EXCO. The FPNC determines and oversees the implementation of the strategy to mitigate the impacts of fraud and/or professional negligence and ensures that recoveries are maximised. The FPNC supports risk oversight of key fraud and professional negligence matters through reporting into the ERC.

The following are sub-committees of the ERC.

Asset & Liabilities Committee ('ALCO')

The primary objectives of ALCO are to support, advise and make recommendations to the ERC on asset and liability management (including interest rate and currency risk management, basis risk, margin compression and investment assets), related wholesale credit, and capital and liquidity adequacy risks and issues.



Pages 32 to 36 form an integral part of the audited Financial Statements

Operational Risk Committee ('ORC')

The ORC is a management sub-committee of the ERC. Principally, ORC supports the EXCO in its oversight of the principal subsidiaries' adherence to the Operational Risk Framework, Operational Risk Strategy and Policy, and provides challenge to the business on the accuracy, robustness and reliability of operational risk information and reports.

Risk management oversight

Group Risk

The Group Risk function comprises a team of risk management specialists with responsibility for the embedding and oversight of operational, financial and strategic risk management across the business, and analysis and reporting of risk matters to the Board, and the Board advisory and management committees. Key functional responsibilities comprise:

- Development of a Group strategy, framework and policies for financial, strategic and operational risk;
- Operational risk management, aligned with business requirements;
- · Provision of support to the Group business line management in the implementation of the risk management framework;
- · Aggregate analyses of risk concentrations and sensitivities across the principal subsidiaries;
- Act as a point of reference for risk and control matters, providing advice to management, sharing best practice and carrying out special reviews as directed by the Board, EXCO, the RC, ERC and ALCO; and
- Provision of independent assessment of, and challenge to, the business areas' risk management and profiles to ensure that they are maintained in a
 robust manner.

Compliance

The role of Compliance is to:

- Provide assurance to the Board and EXCO, through the RC, that control processes are in operation to manage all regulatory risks across the principal subsidiaries:
- · Contribute to the continuous improvement of regulatory compliance through provision of advice to the principal subsidiaries; and
- · Oversee and co-ordinate liaison with the FSA on a day to day basis to promote open and co-operative relationships.

Internal audit

Internal Audit responsibilities reside with Ernst & Young LLP, including the provision of a seconded Head of Internal Audit. This person is approved for the position by the FSA and by the Board. However, the oversight of the Internal Audit function remains with the Group. The Head of Internal Audit reports through to the Chairman of the Audit Committee and to the CEO.

The prime objective of the Internal Audit department is to provide reliable, valued and timely assessment to the Board and Executive management on the effectiveness of the system of internal controls in mitigating current and evolving key risks and in so doing, assist the organisation in enhancing the effectiveness of the approach to risk management within the organisation.

Business and support activities of the Group are included in the scope of Internal Audit's responsibility and are subject to regular and appropriate internal audit review in accordance with Internal Audit's risk based Audit Plan.

Risk categorisation

(i) Credit risk

Credit risk is the potential for financial loss caused by a retail or commercial customer, or wholesale counterparty, failing to meet their obligations to the principal subsidiaries as they become due. As the principal subsidiaries are no longer making any new retail loans, the absolute level of retail credit risk is expected to decline as the current assets mature and wholesale credit risk will decline in line with the maturity profile of financial instruments and investments. Credit risk is the largest risk the principal subsidiaries face and the monitoring of the recoverability of loans and amounts due from counterparties is inherent across most of the principal subsidiaries' activities.

The principal subsidiaries employ credit behaviour scoring and fraud detection techniques to support loss minimising strategies. As no new lending is now being undertaken, the focus of credit risk activities is on:

- · A proactive approach to the identification and control of loan impairment in the Residential and Commercial Credit Risk and Credit Control areas;
- · Fraud and professional negligence investigation; and
- · The use of credit behaviour scoring and other techniques to monitor the risk profile of the existing book.

Adverse changes in the credit quality of borrowers or a general deterioration in UK economic conditions could affect the recoverability and value of the principal subsidiaries' assets and therefore the financial performance of each subsidiary.

As credit risk is the main risk to the principal subsidiaries, a credit risk framework has been established as part of the overall governance framework to measure, mitigate and manage credit risk within risk appetite. To a lesser degree, the Group is exposed to other forms of credit risk such as those arising from settlement activities where the risk is a consequence of a transaction, rather than a driver of it.





Pages 32 to 36 form an integral part of the audited Financial Statements

Risk categorisation (continued)

(i) Credit risk (continued)

The extent to which credit risk in the Group's Balance Sheet is mitigated is shown by the following table of provisions for mark-downs on impaired assets:

At 31 December	Balance Sheet value 2011 £m	Provision 2011 £m	Balance Sheet value 2010 £m	Provision 2010 £m
Advances secured on residential property	71,913	1,645	79,397	1,845
Other secured advances	857	102	1,033	89
Unsecured personal loans	2,524	502	3,114	542
Wholesale assets	11,765	768	16,832	776

The principal subsidiaries' ability to influence the structure of their credit risk profiles, in the absence of asset sales, is largely restricted to the degree of control which they have over risk strategy, loan redemptions and credit collections activity. With the composition of the loan portfolio largely fixed in the short to medium term, the principal subsidiaries' credit risk profiles are now determined by the credit quality of the existing portfolio. Changes in credit quality will arise from: changes in the underlying economic environment; our assumptions about the future trends in the economy; changes in the specific characteristics of individual loans; and the credit risk strategies developed to add value to the book whilst mitigating credit risk.

It is Group policy to monitor the profile of the principal subsidiaries' lending exposure on a quarterly basis. Changes in the risk profile are reported as part of the subsidiaries' stress tests. The stress tests forecast losses, impairment and capital requirements at a portfolio and product level over a 10 year horizon given a range of economic scenarios.

The Board receives a monthly update on changes in the key drivers of the lending credit risk profile, with more detailed information on the factors underlying these key drivers being reported monthly to the ERC.

Credit related policies and limits are developed and maintained within Credit Risk and are reviewed and approved annually by the Board, or when significant changes to policies are recommended. The ERC ensures that any exposure to credit risk remains within overall risk exposure levels as agreed by the Board.

Authorised credit risk limits for wholesale money market counterparties reflect the size, depth and quality of each counterparty's capital base and, where published, credit ratings assigned by the major credit rating agencies. Wholesale Credit related policies and limits are developed and maintained within Wholesale Risk and Finance with Treasury related credit policies approved by the Board at least annually, or when significant changes to policies are recommended.

The principal subsidiaries each hold a structured finance portfolio that primarily consists of investments in asset backed securities ('ABS'). The credit risk is determined by the quality of the underlying securitised assets and this drives the market demand for these investments. Credit limits have been set for the structured finance portfolios. No new structured finance investments were made in 2011.



Pages 32 to 36 form an integral part of the audited Financial Statements

(ii) Market risk

Market risk is the potential for adverse change in Group income or Group net worth arising from movements in interest rates, exchange rates or other market prices. Effective identification and management of market risk is essential for maintaining stable net interest income. The principal subsidiaries do not trade or make markets in any areas and market risk arises only as a consequence of carrying out and supporting core business activities.

Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk within the principal subsidiaries can be subdivided into the following:

- Mismatch risk. The effect that variations in the relationship between different points on the yield curve indices have on the value of fixed rate assets and liabilities.
- Prepayment risk. The effect that variations in early repayment have on expected run-off profiles of fixed rate loans and, therefore, on the effectiveness
 of hedging transactions.
- · Basis risk. Created where balance sheet assets and liabilities are sensitive to different underlying interest rates or indices.
- · Reset risk. Exposure to the timing of repricing of assets and liabilities or to a sudden spike in a key underlying floating rate index on a particular day.

The most significant form of market risk to which the principal subsidiaries are exposed is interest rate risk. This arises from the interest rate characteristics of their assets and liabilities. The principal subsidiaries have legacy mortgage products with varying interest rate features and maturities which create potential interest rate risk exposures which arise as a result of timing differences on the repricing of assets and liabilities. As the mortgage book declines, the extent of interest rate risk will decline.

Treasury is responsible for managing these exposures within the risk exposure limits set out in the UKAR Market Risk Policy, as approved by the Board and managed by ALCO. These policies set out the nature of the market risks that may be taken, along with aggregate risk limits, and stipulate the procedures, instruments and controls to be used in managing market risk.

It is ALCO's responsibility to recommend strategies to the ERC for managing market risk exposures and to ensure that Treasury implements the strategies within the Group's approved Board policy limits.

Risk exposures are controlled by limits which require Treasury to manage proactively, expected interest margins and market value to within pre-defined limits. In addition, the impact of specific stress scenarios on portfolio exposures are analysed to ensure that unexpected events do not carry unacceptable risk levels. The results of these analyses are presented to ALCO monthly, in order to identify, measure and manage the principal subsidiaries' exposure to interest rate risk.

Interest rate risk exposure is predominantly managed through the use of interest rate derivatives, principally interest rate swaps which are over-the-counter arrangements with rated banking counterparties. The principal subsidiaries also take advantage of the natural offset of their asset and liability positions to minimise the costs and risks of arranging transactions externally to the subsidiaries.

Foreign exchange risk

Foreign exchange risk can result in volatility in earnings resulting from movements in exchange rates altering the sterling value of unmatched foreign currency income streams, assets and liabilities (principally US\$ and Euro positions).

Prior to nationalisation, the principal subsidiaries raised and invested funds in currencies other than sterling. Accordingly, foreign exchange risk arises from activities related to the principal subsidiaries' managing borrowing costs and investment returns (the underlying asset and liability balances are set out in note 37e). As with interest rate risk, Treasury is responsible for managing this exposure within the limits set out in the Group's policies.

The principal subsidiaries do not actively seek foreign exchange exposures and any that arise naturally from their net interest income streams denominated in the foreign currencies, are subject to limits set out in the Group Market Risk Policy that is approved by the Board and managed by ALCO. The principal subsidiaries will remain exposed to foreign exchange risk until all assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies have matured or been sold.

Residual foreign exchange risk is managed through the use of foreign exchange contracts.

(iii) Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk represents the risk of being unable to pay liabilities as they fall due and arises from the mismatch in cash flows generated from current and expected assets, liabilities and derivatives.

Liquidity risk management within the Group considers both the overall Balance Sheet structure and projected daily liquidity requirements, measuring the combined effect of asset and liability maturity mismatches across the Group, undrawn commitments and other contingent obligations. The day-to-day management of liquidity is the responsibility of Treasury.

Liquidity risk management is set out in the UKAR Liquidity Policy as approved by the Board and managed by ALCO. The policy considers the quality of liquidity assets as well as projected funding requirements. The principal subsidiaries obtain any sterling funds required from a sterling denominated facility provided by HM Treasury. This facility enables sufficient sterling liquidity to be available even in extreme circumstances. The Group remains dependent on the markets, as it principally generates liquidity in foreign currencies by converting funds from sterling. Thus, whilst liquidity risk in sterling is very low, that in foreign currencies remains.

The impact of liquidity risk is monitored by liquidity stress tests, the results of which are considered by ALCO and reported to the Board.



Pages 32 to 36 form an integral part of the audited Financial Statements

(iv) Operational risk

Operational Risk is defined as:

'The risk of loss resulting from inadequate or failed internal processes, people and systems, or from external events'.

The Operational Risk Framework includes a balance of policies, appropriate procedures and internal controls to enable effective identification, assessment, mitigation and reporting of key Operational Risks. The framework is overseen and reported on by the Operational Risk Function. The key objectives of the framework are as follows:

Risk and Control Self Assessment

Provision of a consistent framework for the identification, assessment, monitoring and reporting of significant risks and key controls across the Group. Where controls are assessed as ineffective in design or operation, a defined Corrective Action Plan process is in place to develop, track and implement control improvements.

Operational Risk Event Reporting

Provision of a consistent framework for the identification, investigation, assessment and reporting of Operational Risk Events (losses, gains and near misses) across the Group. Root cause analysis performed as part of Operational Risk Event Reporting enhances the control environment by directing control improvement effort where there is a risk of event recurrence.

Operational Risk Stress Testing and Scenario Analysis

We undertake operational risk stress testing and scenario analysis to calculate the financial impact of both expected and unexpected operational risk events. This analysis facilitates a comparison between operational risk, financial exposure and the operational risk capital allocation derived under the Group's capital adequacy assessment process.

Operational risk will remain an important component of the Group's risk profile throughout the wind-down process.



Directors' Report

37

Corporate social responsibility report

UKAR aims to conduct its business in a socially responsible manner in respect of our customers, the workplace, the communities we operate in and the environment.

Customers

Our subsidiary businesses have some 722,000 customers, making us the sixth largest mortgage service provider in the UK.

We are committed to

- · Ensuring that simplicity, integrity and truth applies to everything we do;
- · Supporting vulnerable customers; and
- · Supporting customers in financial difficulty.

Workplace and employees

UKAR's employment practices reflect international and national standards covering areas such as minimum working age, working hours, health and safety and discrimination.

UKAR runs an apprenticeship scheme in conjunction with Shipley College at our Crossflatts (West Yorkshire) site and the North East Chamber of Commerce at our Doxford (Sunderland) site. There have been 29 members of the scheme over this period and 12 have gone on to secure roles in the business. All apprentices are offered the opportunity to obtain a National Vocational Qualification ('NVQ') in Business Administration or Customer Service as well as valuable on the job training.

We are committed to:

- · Developing our colleagues' skills;
- · Enabling colleagues to improve their health and wellbeing; and
- · Encouraging a diverse workforce with equal opportunities for all.

The recognised union for employees is Unite.

Community

We are committed to:

- · Using the skills of the business to support education in our communities;
- · Building the skills of our colleagues through community engagement; and
- · Supporting colleagues with their own community and charity initiatives.

During 2011, UKAR supported charities tackling homelessness through Business Action on Homelessness in Crossflatts (West Yorkshire), and Shelter in both Doxford (Sunderland) and Gosforth (Newcastle upon Tyne). In total, £47,674 was donated to homeless charities.

At each site we also supported a local charity chosen by our colleagues. These were Sue Ryder - Manorlands in Crossflatts, St Benedict's Hospice in Sunderland and the Cystic Fibrosis Trust in Gosforth. The following amounts were raised for these charities in 2011:

- Sue Ryder Manorlands £11,398;
- St Benedict's Hospice £11,150; and
- Cystic Fibrosis Trust £7,563.

£2,552 was also donated to the Samaritans in 2011.

UKAR supports other charitable fundraising activities by adding up to £250 to funds raised per employee and by matching employee donations to charity through a payroll giving programme. During the year, UKAR matched employee fundraising to the total of £12,789 and payroll giving totalled £18,762.

During 2011, 478 employees took part in team volunteering events.

UKAR is now working with Young Enterprise to give colleagues the opportunity to have a positive impact on young people in the local communities by volunteering to deliver their programmes in local schools.

Young Enterprise is a charity set up to work with schools to inspire young people with the confidence, ability and ambition to succeed in a challenging and changing economy.



Corporate social responsibility report (continued)

The environment

We are committed to:

- · Reducing environmental impact wherever possible;
- · Increasing recycling programmes; and
- · Creating awareness of environmental programmes and engaging colleagues in these activities.

We seek to improve our environmental performance through a range of initiatives and in 2011 we achieved the following:

Recycling 90.1% of waste recycled

Landfill 9.9% of waste sent to landfill

Carbon* reduced by 21% in the year

Wherever possible surplus furniture and equipment is donated to charitable organisations or is recycled in other ways.

Corporate social responsibility in 2012

UKAR's corporate charity in 2012 is NSPCC. We will also support the following local charities:

Crossflatts Sue Ryder - Manorlands

Doxford Tiny Lives Special Care Babies

Gosforth The Sir Bobby Robson Foundation



^{*} Carbon produced from utilities (gas/electric consumption).

Statement of Directors' responsibilities

The Directors are responsible for preparing the Annual Report and the Financial Statements in accordance with applicable law and regulations.

Company law requires the Directors to prepare Financial Statements for each financial period. Under that law the Directors have prepared the Group and Parent Company Financial Statements in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ('IFRS') as adopted by the European Union ('EU').

Under company law the Directors must not approve the Financial Statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Group and the Company and of the profit or loss of the Group for that period. In preparing these Financial Statements, the Directors are required to:

- · select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- · make judgements and accounting estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- state whether applicable IFRS as adopted by the EU have been adopted, subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the Financial Statements; and
- · prepare the Financial Statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the Company will continue in business.

The Directors are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the Company's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the Company and the Group and enable them to ensure that the Financial Statements comply with the Companies Act 2006. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Company and the Group and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

The Directors are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the Company's website. Legislation in the United Kingdom governing the preparation and dissemination of Financial Statements may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions.



Other matters

Principal activities

The principal activities of the UKAR Group are explained in the CEO's review on pages 5 and 6.

Review of business, future developments and uncertainties

A review of the business, future developments and uncertainties is set out in the CEO's review on pages 5 and 6.

Principal risks

Principal risks of the UKAR Group are covered on pages 32 to 36.

Property, plant and equipment

Land and buildings, which are included in the Balance Sheet at cost less accumulated depreciation, amounted to £29.0m at 31 December 2011 (2010: £40.8m). In the Directors' opinion, based on valuations carried out by the Group's external qualified Chartered Surveyors, the total market value of those assets at that date was not significantly different to the Balance Sheet amount.

Dividends

The Directors do not propose the payment of any dividend in respect of the year ended 31 December 2011.

Directors' interests

No Director has any interests in shares in the Group.

No Director had any material interest during the year in any contract of significance to the Group's business.

Major Shareholders

As at the date of this Report, all shares in UKAR are held by HM Treasury and all shares in B&B and NRAM are held by UKAR.

Employee involvement

UKAR is committed to providing employment practices and policies which recognise the diversity of our workforce and ensure equality for employees regardless of sex, race, disability, age, sexual orientation or religious belief.

Employees are kept closely involved in major changes affecting them through measures such as: team meetings, briefings, internal communications and engagement surveys. There are well established procedures, including regular meetings with our recognised union, to ensure that the views of employees are taken into account in reaching decisions.

UKAR is committed to providing employees with comprehensive coverage of the economic and financial issues affecting the Group. We have established a full suite of communication channels, including an extensive face-to-face briefing programme which allows us to update our employees on our performance and any financial issues throughout the year.

The Non-Executive Directors have service contracts with UKAR. All Executive Directors and colleagues were employed by B&B (the legal employer) during 2011.

Charitable and political donations

Details of the Company's charitable donations and corporate social responsibility activity can be seen on pages 37 and 38.

No contributions were made for political purposes in 2011 or 2010. The Group does not make any payments that might be deemed to be political in nature.

Creditor payment policy

The Company has no creditors other than other Group Companies. It is the policy of the Group to aim to pay creditor invoices within 30 days of the invoice date. The Group is willing to consider requests by small suppliers for a shorter settlement period. The UKAR Group's average number of creditor days in 2011 was 26 days (2010: 30 days).



11

Other matters (continued)

Directors' indemnities

The Articles of Association provide the power to indemnify any Director against liabilities incurred as a result of their office.

UKAR has also provided each Director with a Deed of Indemnity indemnifying them to the fullest extent permitted by law against all losses suffered or incurred in respect of acts and omissions arising as a result of holding office. The indemnities also extend to the reimbursement of each Director with the costs of defending all claims, actions and proceedings including regulatory investigation arising out of or connected with the exercise of, or failure to exercise, any of the Director's powers, duties or responsibilities as an officer, director, trustee, agent or employee of the Group and any of its subsidiaries. Reimbursement is subject to the Director's obligation to repay the Company in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2006. The payment obligations of the Company under each Deed of Indemnity are backed by a specific guarantee in favour of the Director entered into between each Director and HM Treasury.

UKAR has also arranged Directors' and Officers' Insurance on behalf of the Directors in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2006.

Annual General Meeting ('AGM')

It is proposed that the AGM of the Company will be held on 29 March 2012.

Auditor

A resolution to re-appoint PwC as the Group's auditor will be put to the Shareholder at the forthcoming AGM.

Disclosure of information to the Auditor

As at the date of this report, each person who is a Director confirms that:

- · So far as each Director is aware there is no relevant audit information of which the Company's auditor is unaware; and
- Each Director has taken such steps as he or she ought to have taken as a Director in order to make him or herself aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the Company's auditor is aware of that information.

This confirmation is given and should be interpreted in accordance with the provisions of Section 418 (2) of the Companies Act 2006.

Paul Hopkinson
Company Secretary, on behalf of the Board
1 March 2012



The Accounts

Page	
43	Independent Auditor's report
44	Consolidated Income Statement
45	Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income
46	Consolidated Balance Sheet
47	Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity
48	Consolidated Cash Flow Statement

Notes to the Financial Statements

Page	Not	e	Page	Note	
49	1	Principal accounting policies	81	21	Investment property
58	2	Critical judgements and accounting estimates	82	22	Property, plant and equipment
60	3	Restatements and reclassifications in B&B and NRAM	83	23	Intangible assets
62	4	Net interest income	84	24	Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans
63	5	Net realised gains less losses on investment securities	84	25	Debt securities in issue
63	6	Unrealised fair value movements on financial	85	26	Other liabilities
		instruments and hedge ineffectiveness	85	27	Provisions
63	7	Administrative expenses	86	28	Capital instruments
65	8	Gain on sale of insurance business	87	29	Called up share capital
65	9	Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	87	30	Reserves
65	10	Profit on disposal of credit linked notes	88	31	Non-shareholders' funds
66	11	Taxation	89	32	Off Balance Sheet commitments
66	12	Cash and balances at central banks	90	33	Related party disclosures
67	13	Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	90	34	Capital structure
67	14	Wholesale assets	91	35	Financial instruments
70	15	Loans and advances to customers	95	36	Collateral pledged and received
71	16	Impairment on loans and advances to customers	96	37	Financial risk management
72	17	Credit quality of loans and advances to customers	102	38	Contingent liabilities
75	18	Deferred taxation	102	39	Assets and liabilities transferred to
76	19	Other assets			Northern Rock plc
76	20	Retirement benefit assets and obligations	102	40	Events after the reporting period

UKAR Limited Company Accounts

Page	
103	Independent Auditor's report
104	Company Balance Sheet
104	Company Statement of Changes in Equity
104	Company Cash Flow Statement

Notes to the Financial Statements

Page	Not	e	Page	Note	
105	Α	Principal accounting policies	105	F	Merger reserve
105	В	Critical judgements and accounting estimates	106	G	Related party disclosures
105	С	Profit	106	Н	Financial risk management
105	D	Taxation	106	1	Ultimate controlling party
105	Е	Investments in Group undertakings			



43

Independent Auditor's report to the Shareholder of UK Asset Resolution Limited

We have audited the Group Financial Statements (the 'Financial Statements') of UK Asset Resolution Limited for the year ended 31 December 2011 which comprise the Consolidated Income Statement, the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income, the Consolidated Balance Sheet, the Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity, the Consolidated Cash Flow Statement and the related notes. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law and International Financial Reporting Standards ('IFRS') as adopted by the European Union.

Respective responsibilities of Directors and Auditors

As explained more fully in the Statement of Directors' Responsibilities on page 39, the Directors are responsible for the preparation of the Financial Statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view. Our responsibility is to audit and express an opinion on the Financial Statements in accordance with applicable law and International Standards on Auditing (UK and Ireland). Those standards require us to comply with the Auditing Practices Board's Ethical Standards for Auditors.

This report, including the opinions, has been prepared for and only for the Group's members as a body in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006 and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving these opinions, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown or into whose hands it may come save where expressly agreed by our prior consent in writing.

Scope of the audit of the Financial Statements

An audit involves obtaining evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the Financial Statements sufficient to give reasonable assurance that the Financial Statements are free from material misstatement, whether caused by fraud or error. This includes an assessment of: whether the accounting policies are appropriate to the Group's and Company's circumstances and have been consistently applied and adequately disclosed; the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by the Directors; and the overall presentation of the Financial Statements. In addition, we read all the financial and non-financial information in the Annual Report and Accounts to identify material inconsistencies with the audited Financial Statements. If we become aware of any apparent material misstatements or inconsistencies we consider the implications for our report.

Opinion on Financial Statements

In our opinion:

- the Financial Statements give a true and fair view of the state of the Group's affairs as at 31 December 2011 and of the Group's profit and cash flows
 for the year then ended;
- the Group Financial Statements have been properly prepared in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the European Union;
- the Group Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006, and Article 4 of the IAS Regulation.

Opinion on other matters prescribed by the Companies Act 2006

In our opinion the information given in the Directors' Report for the financial year for which the Financial Statements are prepared is consistent with the Financial Statements.

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters where the Companies Act 2006 requires us to report to you if, in our opinion:

- adequate accounting records have not been kept by the Parent Company, or returns adequate for our audit have not been received from branches not visited by us; or
- · the Parent Company Financial Statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns; or
- · certain disclosures of Directors' remuneration specified by law are not made; or
- · we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.

Mark Hannam (Senior Statutory Auditor)

for and on behalf of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Chartered Accountants and Statutory Auditors Leeds 1 March 2012



Consolidated Income Statement

For the year ended 31 December	Note	2011 £m	2010 £m
Interest receivable and similar income	4	2,733.0	2,679.5
Interest expense and similar charges	4	(1,010.6)	(806.6
Net interest income	4	1,722.4	1,872.9
Fee and commission income		43.1	40.2
Fee and commission expense		(14.3)	(15.9
Net fee and commission income		28.8	24.3
Net realised gains less losses on investment securities	5	(1.2)	8.6
Unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments	6	79.2	446.9
Hedge ineffectiveness	6	(85.2)	(62.0
Provision for customer redress	27	-	(160.0
Other operating income		8.9	10.0
Non-interest income		30.5	267.8
Net operating income		1,752.9	2,140.
Administrative expenses:			
- Ongoing	7	(220.6)	(277.
- Other net expenses	7	(65.2)	(152.
Impairment on loans and advances to customers	16	(390.4)	(1,089.4
Net impairment on investment securities	13	(58.8)	(0.
Defined benefit pension scheme gains	20	3.5	9.
Gain on sale of insurance business	8	-	11.
Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	9	338.1	845.
Profit on disposal of credit linked notes	10	15.6	
Profit before taxation		1,375.1	1,487.
Taxation	11	(213.8)	(277.
Profit for the financial year		1,161.3	1,209.

^{*} Restated - see note 3.

The notes on pages 49 to 102 form an integral part of these Financial Statements.

The Group's business and operations comprise one single activity, principally within the United Kingdom, and the Group has only one operating segment for the purposes of IFRS 8 'Operating Segments'. The results above arise from continuing activities and are attributable to the equity shareholder.



Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income

For the year ended 31 December 2011	Gross of tax £m	Tax £m	Net of ta £ı
Profit for the financial year	1,375.1	(213.8)	1,161
Available-for-sale instruments:			
- net gains recognised in available-for-sale reserve during the year	128.8	(21.2)	107
- amounts transferred from available-for-sale reserve and recognised in profit during the year	(3.5)	0.7	(2
Cash flow hedges:			
- net gains recognised in cash flow hedge reserve during the year	83.6	(22.4)	61
- amounts transferred from cash flow hedge reserve and recognised in profit during the year	267.7	(25.5)	242
Actuarial gains on retirement benefit obligations	51.3	(15.5)	35
Effect of funding plan for retirement benefit obligations	117.6	(30.7)	86
Total other comprehensive income	645.5	(114.6)	530
Total comprehensive income for the financial year	2,020.6	(328.4)	1,692
Total comprehensive income for the financial year the year ended 31 December 2010	2,020.6 Gross of tax £m	(328.4) Tax £m	Net of
<u> </u>	Gross of tax	Tax	Net of
the year ended 31 December 2010	Gross of tax £m	Tax £m	Net of
the year ended 31 December 2010 Profit for the financial year	Gross of tax £m	Tax £m	Net of :: 1,209
the year ended 31 December 2010 Profit for the financial year Available-for-sale instruments:	Gross of tax £m 1,487.1	Tax £m (277.2)	1,692 Net of : 1,209
the year ended 31 December 2010 Profit for the financial year Available-for-sale instruments: - net gains recognised in available-for-sale reserve during the year	Gross of tax £m 1,487.1	Tax £m (277.2)	Net of 1,209
the year ended 31 December 2010 Profit for the financial year Available-for-sale instruments: - net gains recognised in available-for-sale reserve during the year - amounts transferred from available-for-sale reserve and recognised in profit during the year	Gross of tax £m 1,487.1	Tax £m (277.2)	1,209
the year ended 31 December 2010 Profit for the financial year Available-for-sale instruments: - net gains recognised in available-for-sale reserve during the year - amounts transferred from available-for-sale reserve and recognised in profit during the year Cash flow hedges:	Gross of tax £m 1,487.1 176.1 32.1	Tax £m (277.2) (12.0) (6.8)	1,209
the year ended 31 December 2010 Profit for the financial year Available-for-sale instruments: - net gains recognised in available-for-sale reserve during the year - amounts transferred from available-for-sale reserve and recognised in profit during the year Cash flow hedges: - net gains recognised in cash flow hedge reserve during the year	Gross of tax £m 1,487.1 176.1 32.1 86.2	Tax £m (277.2) (12.0) (6.8) (12.2)	1,209
the year ended 31 December 2010 Profit for the financial year Available-for-sale instruments: - net gains recognised in available-for-sale reserve during the year - amounts transferred from available-for-sale reserve and recognised in profit during the year Cash flow hedges: - net gains recognised in cash flow hedge reserve during the year - amounts transferred from cash flow hedge reserve and recognised in profit during the year	Gross of tax £m 1,487.1 176.1 32.1 86.2 (8.3)	Tax £m (277.2) (12.0) (6.8) (12.2) 6.7	1,209 1,209 164 25
the year ended 31 December 2010 Profit for the financial year Available-for-sale instruments: - net gains recognised in available-for-sale reserve during the year - amounts transferred from available-for-sale reserve and recognised in profit during the year Cash flow hedges: - net gains recognised in cash flow hedge reserve during the year - amounts transferred from cash flow hedge reserve and recognised in profit during the year Actuarial gains on retirement benefit obligations	Gross of tax £m 1,487.1 176.1 32.1 86.2 (8.3) 1.6	Tax £m (277.2) (12.0) (6.8) (12.2) 6.7 (2.0)	1,209 166 29



Consolidated Balance Sheet

	Note	31 December 2011 £m	31 December 2010* £m	1 Janua 201 1
Assets	Note	7.111	Z.III	2
Cash and balances at central banks	12	6,170.7	7,291.8	7,828
Loans and advances to banks		2,746.5	5,615.6	5,611
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	13	2,848.1	3,924.6	5,075
Loans and advances to customers	15	75,294.4	83,544.6	92,290
Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging	15	597.5	762.8	1,265
Derivative financial instruments	35	7,369.1	9,471.6	11,134
Other assets	19	42.7	25.7	37
Current tax assets		_	_	45
Deferred tax assets	18	0.8	138.8	121
Retirement benefit assets	20	49.8	8.3	
Investment property	21	26.6	26.6	
Property, plant and equipment	22	49.2	60.7	136
Intangible assets	23	34.5	3.3	30
Total assets		95,229.9	110,874.4	123,57
Liabilities		1		
Deposits by banks		4,075.9	7,057.7	8,598
Other deposits				45
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans	24	46,582.2	48,707.7	49,78
Derivative financial instruments	35	965.4	1,358.3	2,33
Debt securities in issue	25	38,061.5	48,428.7	57,09
Other liabilities	26	163.9	228.3	30
Current tax liabilities		114.6	120.2	
Retirement benefit obligations	20	24.6	194.1	102
Provisions	27	215.0	249.7	14
Capital instruments	28	350.4	1,494.6	2,762
Total liabilities		90,553.5	107,839.3	121,58
Equity				
Issued capital and reserves attributable to equity holder of the parent:				
- Share capital	29	1.2	1.2	
- Reserves	30	1,226.1	817.9	550
- Retained earnings		3,323.4	2,006.9	((
Share capital and reserves		4,550.7	2,826.0	550
Non-shareholders' funds	31	125.7	209.1	1,44
Total equity		4,676.4	3,035.1	1,99
				_

^{*} Restated - see note 3.

The notes on pages 49 to 102 form an integral part of these Financial Statements.

The Financial Statements were approved by the Board of Directors and authorised for issue on 1 March 2012 and signed on its behalf by:

Richard Banks
Chief Executive Officer

Phillip McLelland Finance Director

UK Asset Resolution Limited is registered in England and Wales under company number 7301961.



Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity

For the year ended 31 December 2011	Share capital £m	Available- for-sale reserve £m	Cash flow hedge reserve £m	Merger reserve £m	Retained earnings £m	Total share capital and reserves	Non- shareholders' funds £m	Total equity £m
At 1 January 2011	1.2	(211.7)	(93.0)	1,122.6	2,006.9	2,826.0	209.1	3,035.1
Other comprehensive income:								
- Net movement in available-for-sale reserve	-	125.3	-	-	-	125.3	-	125.3
- Net movement in cash flow hedge reserve	-	-	351.3	-	-	351.3	-	351.3
- Actuarial gains and losses	-	-	-	-	51.3	51.3	-	51.3
- Effect of funding plan for retirement benefit obligations	-	-	-	-	117.6	117.6		117.6
- Tax effects of the above	-	(20.5)	(47.9)	-	(46.2)	(114.6)		(114.6)
Total other comprehensive income	-	104.8	303.4	-	122.7	530.9	-	530.9
Profit for the financial year	-	-	-	-	1,161.3	1,161.3	-	1,161.3
Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	-	-	-	-	32.5	32.5	(83.4)	(50.9)
At 31 December 2011	1.2	(106.9)	210.4	1,122.6	3,323.4	4,550.7	125.7	4,676.4
For the year ended 31 December 2010	Share capital £m	Available- for-sale reserve £m	Cash flow hedge reserve	Merger reserve	Retained earnings	Total share capital and reserves	Non- shareholders'	Total
			£m	£m	£m	£m	funds £m	equity £m
At 1 January 2010	1.2	(401.1)	£m (165.4)	£m 1,122.6				
At 1 January 2010 Other comprehensive income:	1.2				£m	£m	£m	£m
•	1.2				£m	£m	£m	£m
Other comprehensive income:	1.2 - -	(401.1)			£m	£m 550.6	£m 1,441.1	£m 1,991.7
Other comprehensive income: - Net movement in available-for-sale reserve	1.2 - -	(401.1)	(165.4)		£m	£m 550.6 208.2	£m 1,441.1	£m 1,991.7 208.2
Other comprehensive income: - Net movement in available-for-sale reserve - Net movement in cash flow hedge reserve	1.2 - - -	(401.1)	(165.4)		£m (6.7)	550.6 208.2 77.9	£m 1,441.1 - -	1,991.7 208.2 77.9
Other comprehensive income: - Net movement in available-for-sale reserve - Net movement in cash flow hedge reserve - Actuarial gains and losses	1.2 - - - -	(401.1)	(165.4)		(6.7) - - 1.6	550.6 208.2 77.9 1.6	1,441.1 - -	1,991.7 208.2 77.9 1.6
Other comprehensive income: - Net movement in available-for-sale reserve - Net movement in cash flow hedge reserve - Actuarial gains and losses - Effect of funding plan for retirement benefit obligations	- - -	208.2	(165.4) - 77.9 -	1,122.6 - - - -	£m (6.7) 1.6 (117.6)	550.6 208.2 77.9 1.6 (117.6)	£m 1,441.1	208.2 77.9 1.6 (117.6)
Other comprehensive income: - Net movement in available-for-sale reserve - Net movement in cash flow hedge reserve - Actuarial gains and losses - Effect of funding plan for retirement benefit obligations - Tax effects of the above	- - - -	(401.1) 208.2 - - - (18.8)	(165.4) - 77.9 - (5.5)	1,122.6 - - - -	(6.7) 1.6 (117.6) 28.7	550.6 208.2 77.9 1.6 (117.6) 4.4	£m 1,441.1	208.2 77.9 1.6 (117.6) 4.4
Other comprehensive income: - Net movement in available-for-sale reserve - Net movement in cash flow hedge reserve - Actuarial gains and losses - Effect of funding plan for retirement benefit obligations - Tax effects of the above Total other comprehensive income	- - - -	(401.1) 208.2 - - - (18.8)	(165.4) - 77.9 - (5.5)	1,122.6 - - - -	(6.7) 1.6 (117.6) 28.7 (87.3)	550.6 208.2 77.9 1.6 (117.6) 4.4 174.5	£m 1,441.1	208.2 77.9 1.6 (117.6) 4.4



Consolidated Cash Flow Statement

For the year ended 31 December	2011 £m	20 £
Cash flows from operating activities		
Profit before taxation for the financial year	1,375.1	1,487.
Adjustments to reconcile profit to cash flows used in operating activities:		
- Provision for customer redress	-	160
- Impairment of goodwill	-	30
- Depreciation and amortisation	24.6	55
- Net profit on sale of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets	-	(3
- Impairment on loans and advances to customers	390.4	1,089
- Net impairment on investment securities	58.8	(
- Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	(338.1)	(845
- Income taxes paid	(207.8)	(124
- Fair value adjustments on financial instruments	331.1	75′
- Other non-cash movements	(78.1)	51
Cash flows from operating activities before changes in operating assets and liabilities	1,556.0	3,118
Net (increase)/decrease in operating assets:		
- Deposits held for regulatory or monetary control purposes	-	8
- Loans and advances to banks and customers	8,754.6	17,09
- Derivative financial instruments receivable	2,102.5	1,66
- Other assets	(35.0)	3
Net increase/(decrease) in operating liabilities:		
- Deposits by banks and other deposits	(2,979.2)	(2,23
- Amounts due to customers	-	(20,55
- HM Treasury loans	(1,999.6)	7,39
- Derivative financial instruments payable	(392.9)	(98
- Debt securities in issue	(9,920.5)	(8,84
- Provisions	(36.7)	(5
- Other liabilities	(177.7)	(9
Net cash used in operating activities	(3,128.5)	(3,37
Cash flows from investing activities		
- Purchase of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets	(44.8)	(1
- Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets	0.5	6
- Purchase of investment securities	(231.7)	(9
- Proceeds from sale and redemption of investment securities	1,308.8	1,38
Net cash from investing activities	1,032.8	1,34
Cash flows used in financing activities		
- Repayment of Working Capital Facility	(150.0)	
- Repurchase of capital instruments	(843.4)	(82
Net cash used in financing activities	(993.4)	(82
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(3,089.1)	(2,85
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year	12,001.5	14,85
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	8,912.4	12,00
Represented by cash and assets with original maturity of three months or less within:		
- Cash and balances at central banks	6,168.2	7,28
- Loans and advances to banks	2,741.2	4,71
- Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	3.0	
Total	8,912.4	12,00



Notes to the Financial Statements

1. Principal accounting policies

UK Asset Resolution Limited ('UKAR') is a private limited company incorporated on 1 July 2010 and domiciled in the United Kingdom. UKAR acquired B&B and NRAM by a share-for-share exchange on 1 October 2010. These Financial Statements are the first to be issued by UKAR, though unaudited summary information was provided in the Group's Interim Financial Report to 30 June 2011. These consolidated Financial Statements are prepared under the 'predecessor accounting' method. Under the predecessor accounting method the Group has the option of presenting the UKAR consolidated results prospectively from the date of the acquisition of B&B and NRAM or retrospectively as if the Group had been in existence in its present form for the whole of 2010 and 2011. The latter option has been selected as it is deemed to be the most appropriate policy for the Group. Therefore the 2010 UKAR Group information presented in these Financial Statements reflects the combined results of both B&B and NRAM even though the UKAR Company was not incorporated until 1 July 2010. Where such prior periods have been restated from the information previously presented in the prior period consolidated financial statements of B&B and NRAM the restatement has been included in these UKAR consolidated Financial Statements (see note 3). The Financial Statements of the UKAR Company are presented on pages 104 to 106, and form an integral part of these Financial Statements.

These Financial Statements were authorised for issue by the Directors on 1 March 2012 and will be put to the shareholder for approval at UKAR's Annual General Meeting to be held on 29 March 2012.

(a) Statement of compliance

Both the UKAR Company Financial Statements and the Group (comprising UKAR and its subsidiaries) Financial Statements have been prepared and approved by the Directors in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ('IFRS') as adopted by the EU. In publishing the UKAR Company Financial Statements here together with the Group Financial Statements, UKAR has taken advantage of the exemption in s408 of the Companies Act 2006 not to present its individual Income Statement and related notes.

For these 2011 Financial Statements, including the 2010 comparative financial information where applicable, the Group and Company have adopted for the first time the following statements, none of which had any significant impact on the Financial Statements.

- The November 2009 technical amendment to IFRIC 14 'IAS 19 The Limit on a Defined Benefit Asset, Minimum Funding Requirements and their Interaction'. This amendment merely removed an unintended consequence of IFRIC 14.
- The November 2009 amendments to IAS 24 'Related Party Disclosures', which clarified the disclosure requirements for Government-related entities and was effective from 1 January 2011.
- The October 2010 amendments to IFRS 7 'Financial Instruments: Disclosures' regarding enhancement of disclosures of transfers of financial assets.
- The 2010 Annual Improvements to IFRS, which were effective from 1 January 2011.

For these 2011 Financial Statements the Group and Company have not adopted the following statements; the Group and Company are assessing whether these statements will have any impact on their Financial Statements.

- IFRS 9 'Financial Instruments', sections of which have been issued as part of the International Accounting Standard Board's ('IASB's') project to replace IAS 39 'Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement', and the associated amendments to IFRS 7. These statements are expected to be mandatory for 2015 Financial Statements, with 2014 comparative information, but have not yet been adopted for use in the EU. The Group continues to monitor developments.
- IFRS 10 'Consolidated Financial Statements'. This statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.
- IFRS 11 'Joint Arrangements'. This statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.
- IFRS 12 'Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities'. This statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.
- IFRS 13 'Fair Value Measurement'. This statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.
- IAS 27 'Separate Financial Statements' (revised 2011). This statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.
- IAS 28 'Investments in Associates' (revised 2011). This statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative
 information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.
- The December 2010 amendments to IAS 12 'Income Taxes' relating to 'Deferred Tax: Recovery of Underlying Assets'. This amendment is expected to be mandatory for 2012 Financial Statements, with 2011 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.
- The June 2011 amendments to IAS 1 'Presentation of Financial Statements' relating to 'Presentation of Items of Other Comprehensive Income'. This
 statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the
 EU.



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(a) Statement of compliance (continued)

- The June 2011 amendments to IAS 19 'Employee Benefits'. This statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.
- The December 2011 amendments to IFRS 7 and IAS 32 'Financial Instruments: Presentation' relating to the offsetting of financial assets and financial liabilities. This statement is expected to be mandatory for 2013 Financial Statements, with 2012 comparative information, but has not yet been adopted for use in the EU.

All other new standards, amendments to standards and interpretations are not considered relevant to, and have no impact upon, the Financial Statements of the Group and UKAR company.

(b) Basis of preparation

The Financial Statements have been prepared on a going concern basis and using the historical cost convention except:

(i) the following assets and liabilities are carried at their fair value:

- · derivative financial instruments;
- · financial instruments categorised under IAS 39 as 'at fair value through profit or loss';
- · financial instruments categorised under IAS 39 as 'available-for-sale'; and
- · investment property; and
- (ii) where fair value hedge accounting has been applied, the carrying value of hedged items has been adjusted to take account of the fair value of the risk which has been hedged.

The validity of the going concern basis of accounting is dependent upon the funding position of the UKAR Company, B&B and NRAM. At the date of approval of these Financial Statements, the Group is reliant upon the financing facilities and also upon the guarantee arrangements provided to B&B and NRAM by HM Treasury. Withdrawal of the financing facilities or the guarantee arrangements would have a significant impact on the Company's operations and its ability to continue as a going concern, in which case adjustments may have to be made to reduce the carrying value of assets to recoverable amounts and to provide for further liabilities that might arise. At the signing date of these Financial Statements, HM Treasury has confirmed its intentions to continue to provide funding until at least 1 October 2013. It has also committed to convert up to £1.6bn of its loan to NRAM to meet regulatory capital requirements if so required.

The Directors consider that the accounting policies set out in this note are the most appropriate to the Group's and the UKAR company's circumstances, have been consistently applied to both the Group and the Company in dealing with items which are considered material, and are supported by reasonable and prudent estimates and judgements.

The accounting policies have been applied to all periods presented in these Financial Statements and are consistent with the accounting policies used by the B&B Group and the NRAM Group in preparing their Interim Financial Reports for the six months ended 30 June 2011, with one exception. The accounting policy in respect of Effective Interest Rate accounting was changed during the year. Further detail is provided in note 1(d).

B&B and NRAM are regulated by the Financial Services Authority ('FSA') as mortgage administration companies and the Directors believe that those companies have appropriate and adequate levels of capital to support these activities subject to the continuing support of HM Treasury.

The Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with EU-adopted IFRS, IFRIC interpretations issued by the IFRS Interpretations Committee (formerly the International Financial Reporting Interpretations Committee) and with those parts of the Companies Act 2006 applicable to companies reporting under IFRS. A summary of accounting policies is set out below. The preparation of the Financial Statements in conformity with these accounting policies and generally accepted accounting principles requires the use of estimates and assumptions that affect the reported values of assets and liabilities at the date of the Financial Statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Although these estimates are based on management's best knowledge of the amount, event or actions, actual results ultimately may differ from those estimates (see note 2).

The Directors consider the business to comprise one operating and geographical segment due to the similarity of risks faced within its UK-based residential, commercial and unsecured portfolios.

(c) Basis of consolidation

The UKAR Group's Financial Statements incorporate on a fully consolidated line-by-line basis the Financial Statements of the UKAR Company and those entities (including special purpose structures) which are controlled by UKAR (its subsidiaries); the Group Financial Statements primarily comprise the transactions and balances of the B&B Group and the NRAM Group. The UKAR Company's acquisition of the entire issued share capital of B&B and NRAM in a share-for-share exchange has been accounted for under 'predecessor accounting' and the UKAR Group's Financial Statements cover the year ended 31 December 2011 and the comparative year ended 31 December 2010. The UKAR Company's Financial Statements cover the 18 month period from incorporation to 31 December 2011. The difference between the UKAR Company's carrying value of investments and merger reserves, and the share capital and non-distributable reserves of the B&B Group and the NRAM Group, has been accounted for in the UKAR Group as a 'merger reserve'.



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(c) Basis of consolidation (continued)

Control is achieved where UKAR has the power to govern the financial and operating policies of an investee entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities. Where subsidiaries have been acquired during a period, their results are consolidated into the UKAR Group's Financial Statements from the date control is transferred to UKAR. Where subsidiaries have been disposed of, their results are consolidated to the date of disposal. On the acquisition of a business, fair values are attributed to the assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities acquired. Any difference between the consideration given and the fair value of the net assets acquired is capitalised as goodwill, which is subject to impairment testing in accordance with IAS 36 'Impairment of Assets'.

The UKAR Group has securitised various residential mortgage loans, generally by sale or transfer to Special Purpose Vehicles ('SPVs') which in turn have issued securities to investors. The SPVs are consolidated line-by-line into the UKAR Group Financial Statements if they are, in substance, controlled by UKAR. The UKAR Group presently receives substantially all of the post-tax profits of all the SPVs and hence retains substantially all of the risks and rewards of the securitised loans, and consequently all of the SPVs are fully consolidated.

(d) Interest income and expense

For all interest-bearing financial instruments except derivatives, interest income and expense are recognised in the Income Statement on an Effective Interest Rate ('EIR') basis.

The EIR method calculates the amortised cost of a financial asset or financial liability and spreads the resulting interest income or interest expense on a level yield basis over the expected life of the instrument, or an appropriate shorter period. The EIR is the rate which at the inception of the instrument exactly discounts expected future cash flows over the expected life of the instrument to the initial carrying amount. When calculating the EIR, future cash flows are estimated, considering all contractual terms of the instrument (for example prepayment options), but potential future credit losses are not considered. The calculation includes all directly attributable incremental fees and costs, premia on acquisition of mortgage portfolios and all other premia and discounts as well as interest.

In these 2011 Financial Statements, the Group has restated the 2010 comparative financial information to reflect a change in the policy adopted for mortgage interest recognition. During the preparation of the first set of UKAR consolidated Financial Statements, we have considered the appropriateness of the previous accounting policy adopted by B&B and NRAM. Following the review we have shortened the period over which integral fees and charges are amortised. Such amounts are now amortised over the period to which the product reprices to a standard or product variable rate, which has resulted in the reduction of the EIR asset previously recognised. This has been treated as a change in accounting policy and consequently net interest income for 2011 has increased by £225.9m. As shown in note 3, net interest income for 2010 has been restated to increase it by £5.1m. Loans and advances to customers as at 31 December 2010 have been restated to reduce the balance by £619.4m.

Interest on derivatives is included in interest income where the derivative is hedging interest income, and interest expense where the derivative is hedging interest expense.

When a financial asset or a group of similar financial assets is written down as a result of an impairment loss, interest income continues to be recognised by applying the applicable EIR to the reduced balance.

(e) Fee and commission income

Where Value Added Tax ('VAT') is charged, income is stated net of VAT.

Commission receivable from the renewal of third party regulated financial services products is recognised as income within 'fee and commission income' when the renewal policy goes 'on risk', net of any provision for repayment in the event of early termination by the customer. If the commission is receivable on deferred terms, a deemed interest element of the commission is separated and recognised on an EIR basis over the deferred payment period.

Fees charged to existing borrowers, including arrears and redemption fees, are recognised in fee and commission income as they arise.

(f) Bonuses payable

An accrual is made for all bonuses which have been earned by the Balance Sheet date, even though these may not subsequently be payable due to clawback or the employee leaving the Group.

(g) Financial instruments

In accordance with IAS 39 each financial asset is classified at initial recognition into one of four categories:

- (i) Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss;
- (ii) Held-to-maturity;
- (iii) Loans and receivables; or
- (iv) Available-for-sale;
 - and each financial liability into one of two categories:
- (v) Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss; or
- (vi) Other liabilities.



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(g) Financial instruments (continued)

Certain Group companies use the Fair Value Option within IAS 39 to designate certain financial assets and financial liabilities as being at fair value through profit or loss. This approach is taken to prevent technical accounting mismatches in respect of accounting for certain intercompany swap arrangements; use of this option has had no impact on the results or Balance Sheet of the Group.

Where the Directors believed it appropriate to do so, financial assets have been reclassified out of the 'available-for-sale' category to 'loans and receivables' in accordance with the revisions to IAS 39 issued by the IASB in October 2008. Such reclassifications are permitted only under certain restricted circumstances, including that there is no active market for the asset. The asset is reclassified using its fair value at the point of transfer, and from that point on is accounted for on an EIR basis. The difference between the carrying value at the point of reclassification and the expected value at the redemption date is recognised in profit or loss on an EIR basis over the expected life of the asset, and the asset's carrying value accretes to the redemption amount over that period, except where the asset has become impaired. The balance in the available-for-sale reserve which related to the asset is amortised to profit or loss over the expected life of the asset; in the Income Statement the amortisation of the difference between value at reclassification and at redemption and the amortisation out of the available-for-sale reserve exactly offset each other.

Measurement of financial instruments is either at amortised cost (categories (ii), (iii) and (vi) above) or at fair value (categories (i), (iv) and (v) above), depending on the category of financial instrument.

Amortised cost is the amount measured at initial recognition, adjusted for subsequent principal and other payments, less cumulative amortisation calculated using the EIR method; the amortisation is taken to interest income or expense depending on whether the instrument is an asset or a liability. For assets, the amortised cost balance is reduced where appropriate by an allowance for amounts which are considered to be impaired or uncollectible.

Fair value is the amount for which an asset could be exchanged, or a liability settled, between knowledgeable, willing parties in an arm's length transaction. Where an active market is considered to exist, fair values are based on quoted prices or lead manager prices. For instruments which do not have active markets, fair value is calculated using present value models, which take individual cash flows together with assumptions based on market conditions and credit spreads, and are consistent with accepted economic methodologies for pricing financial instruments. Interest income and interest expense on instruments carried at fair value are included in the Income Statement in 'interest receivable and similar income' or 'interest expense and similar charges'. Movements in fair value are recognised in the 'unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments' line in the Income Statement, except in the case of instruments categorised as 'available-for-sale', in which case the fair value movements are taken to the 'available-for-sale' reserve. On sale or derecognition of an available-for-sale instrument the accumulated fair value movements are transferred from the 'available-for-sale' reserve to the 'net realised gains less losses on investment securities' line of the Income Statement.

(h) Offsetting financial instruments

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount reported in the Balance Sheet only where there is a legally enforceable right to offset the recognised amounts, and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

(i) Derivative financial instruments and hedge accounting

All of the Group's derivative contracts are used for commercial management of exposures to interest rate risks, foreign currency risks and risks arising from forecast transactions.

For many of the Group's derivative contracts hedge accounting is applied. However, in some cases natural offsets apply. Also, as explained in note 1(g), certain Group companies use the provisions of the Fair Value Option amendment to IAS 39 to prevent technical accounting mismatches in respect of certain swap arrangements.

All derivatives are carried at fair value in the Balance Sheet; as assets when the fair value is positive and as liabilities when the fair value is negative. The fair value of a derivative includes any interest accrued on that derivative. Changes in the fair value of derivatives are charged to the Income Statement; however by applying the hedge accounting rules set out in IAS 39 the changes in fair value of derivatives which are used to hedge particular risks can either be mitigated in the Income Statement (fair value hedge accounting) or recognised in other comprehensive income (cash flow hedge accounting). The Group has adopted cash flow hedge accounting and fair value hedge accounting.

(i) Cash flow hedge accounting

A cash flow hedge is used to hedge exposures to variability in cash flows, such as variable rate financial assets and liabilities. The effective portion of changes in the derivative fair value is recognised in the cash flow hedge reserve component of equity, and recycled to the Income Statement in the periods when the hedged item will affect profit and loss. The fair value gain or loss relating to the ineffective portion is recognised immediately in the Income Statement.

(ii) Fair value hedge accounting

A fair value hedge is used to hedge exposures to variability in the fair value of financial assets and liabilities, such as fixed rate loans. Changes in fair value of derivatives that are designated and qualify as fair value hedges are recorded in the Income Statement, together with any changes in the fair value of the hedged asset or liability that are attributable to the hedged risk. The Group uses fair value hedge accounting on one-to-one relationship and portfolio hedging bases, as described below.

Where hedge accounting is not applied, changes in fair values are recognised immediately in the Income Statement.



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(i) Derivative financial instruments and hedge accounting (continued)

(iii) One-to-one fair value hedges

Where one or more specific derivative financial instruments hedge the changes in fair value of a specific asset or liability, provided that the hedge arrangement meets the requirements of IAS 39 to be classed as 'highly effective', the associated hedged item is carried on the Balance Sheet at fair value in respect of the hedged risk. Fair value gains and losses are recognised in the Income Statement, mitigating the fair value movements on the associated derivative financial instruments. The Income Statement immediately recognises any hedge accounting 'ineffectiveness', that is any difference between the fair value movement on the hedging instrument and that on the hedged item.

(iv) Portfolio fair value hedges

Where a group of derivative financial instruments hedges the interest rate exposure of a group of assets or liabilities, and the hedge meets the requirements of IAS 39 to be classed as 'highly effective', the hedge relationship is accounted for in the same way as a one-to-one fair value hedge except that the Balance Sheet carrying value of the hedged items is not adjusted; instead the difference between the carrying value and the fair value in respect of the hedged risk is carried on the Balance Sheet in 'fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging'.

(v) Hedge effectiveness

At the inception of each hedging arrangement, the relationship between the hedging instruments and the hedged items is documented, as well as the risk management objective and strategy. Also documented is an assessment, both at hedge inception and on an ongoing basis, of whether the derivatives that are used in the hedging arrangement are 'highly effective' in offsetting changes in fair values or cash flows of the hedged items. Under IAS 39 a hedge is deemed to be 'highly effective' if effectiveness is forecast to fall, and is actually found to fall, within the 80% to 125% range. Any hedge relationship falling outside these limits is deemed to be ineffective and hedge accounting is discontinued.

(vi) Termination of hedges

Where a hedge relationship is terminated or deemed not to be highly effective (other than as a result of the hedged item being derecognised from the Balance Sheet due to sale or other reason), the adjustment relating to the terminated hedge relationship is amortised to the Income Statement over the period that the hedged item affects profit and loss.

(vii) Embedded derivatives

Certain financial instruments have derivative features embedded within them. Where the economic characteristics and risks of the embedded derivative are not closely related to those of the host instrument, and where changes in value in the host instrument are not reflected in the Income Statement, the embedded derivative is separated from the host and carried on the Balance Sheet at fair value, with gains and losses on the embedded derivative being recognised in the Income Statement. In accordance with IFRIC 9 'Reassessment of Embedded Derivatives' the decision as to whether to separate and value an embedded derivative is reassessed when and only when the terms of the host contract are significantly modified.

(j) Sale and repurchase agreements

Securities sold subject to repurchase agreements ('repos') continue to be reported as they were originally classified within the Group's Balance Sheet, as the risks and rewards associated with that asset remain with the Group. The counterparty liability is included in 'deposits by banks' or 'other deposits'. Securities purchased under agreements to resell ('reverse repos') are recorded as 'loans and advances to banks'. The difference between sale and repurchase price is treated as interest and accrued over the life of the agreements using the EIR method.

(k) Impairment losses

Financial assets which are not held at fair value through profit or loss are reviewed for indications of possible impairment throughout the year and at each published Balance Sheet date. An impairment loss is recognised if, and only if, there is objective evidence that a loss event (or events) has occurred after initial recognition and before the Balance Sheet date and has a reliably measurable impact on the estimated future cash flows of the financial asset or group of financial assets. Losses that are incurred as a result of events occurring after the Balance Sheet date are not recognised.

(i) Financial assets held at amortised cost

For each asset an assessment is made as to whether an impairment provision should be made on either an individual or a collective basis. Loans where an individual assessment is made include all loans in possession or held for sale with a Law of Property Act ('LPA') receiver and others which management consider to be individually impaired, for example where a fraud has been uncovered. The carrying value of the loan at the Balance Sheet date is reduced, by applying an impairment allowance, to the net present value of the expected future cash flows associated with the loan, calculated at the loan's original EIR. These cash flows include, where appropriate, estimated amounts recoverable by possession and sale of the secured property taking into account a discount on property value to reflect a forced sale.

All loans that have been assessed as having no individual impairment are then assessed collectively, grouped by loans with similar characteristics. Assessment is made of impairment arising due to events which are believed to have occurred by the Balance Sheet date but have not yet been reported, taking into account the economic climate in the market. This collective impairment is reflected by reducing the carrying value of total loans by applying an impairment allowance.

The impairment of loans is charged in the Income Statement in the 'impairment on loans and advances to customers' line.

For impaired loans, interest is accrued for accounting purposes on the loan amount after any impairment adjustments, in accordance with IAS 39, using the original EIR of the loan. However, for the purposes of the amount legally due from the borrower, interest continues to accrue on the full outstanding balance, and it is this full balance plus full interest which is pursued for collection.



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(k) Impairment losses (continued)

A loan is written off and any associated impairment allowance released when and only when the property is sold or the account is redeemed. Any subsequent proceeds are recognised on a cash basis and offset against 'impairment on loans and advances to customers' in the Income Statement.

Where a property has been taken into possession, or an LPA receiver has been appointed to collect rental income on the property, the loan continues to be carried within 'loans and advances to customers'.

(ii) Available-for-sale financial assets

Investment securities classified as available-for-sale are carried at fair value, which appropriately reflects any impairment. Impairment is recognised when the investment security exhibits objective evidence of impairment or is uncollectible. Such evidence may include:

- · Significant financial difficulty;
- · Payment defaults;
- · Renegotiation of terms due to borrower difficulty;
- · Sustained fall in credit rating or creditworthiness;
- · Significant restructuring;
- · Disappearance of an active market;
- · Significant and sustained fall in market price; or
- Observable data indicating measurable decrease in the estimated future cash flows from a group of financial assets, although the decrease cannot yet be identified within individual assets in the group.

Movements in the fair value which are a reflection of impairment of the long term value of the investment security are charged to 'net impairment on investment securities' in the Income Statement. Investment impairment losses recognised against investment securities are reversed through 'net impairment on investment securities' in the Income Statement if the improvement relates to an event occurring after the initial impairment was recognised.

If there is a sustained increase in the fair value of an investment security where an impairment loss has previously been recognised, but no improvement can be attributed to a subsequent credit event, then the increase in value may be treated as a revaluation and recognised through other comprehensive income in the available-for-sale reserve.

(I) Recognition and derecognition of financial instruments

Purchases and sales of mortgage portfolios are accounted for on the completion date. All other purchases and sales of financial assets are accounted for on the date of commitment to buy or sell (the 'trade date'). The initial carrying amount of an acquired mortgage portfolio is the purchase price; this is considered to be equivalent to the portfolio's fair value at the point of purchase. Any difference between this portfolio purchase price and the total amount outstanding on the acquired loans is amortised on an EIR basis in accordance with note 1(d).

A financial asset is derecognised (i.e. removed from the Balance Sheet) only when substantially all of the risks and rewards associated with that asset have been transferred to another party.

The Group derecognises financial liabilities only when the contractual obligation is discharged, cancelled or has expired.

(m) Debt and equity securities in issue

Issued securities, including capital instruments, are classified as liabilities where the contractual arrangements result in the Group having an obligation to deliver either cash or another financial asset to the security holder, or to exchange financial instruments under conditions that are potentially unfavourable to the Group. Issued securities are classified as equity where they meet the definition of equity and confer a residual interest in the Group's assets on the holder of the securities. Issued securities include ordinary and preference share capital. Preference shares are classified as equity instruments where dividend payments and redemptions are discretionary.

On initial recognition, debt issued is measured at its fair value net of directly attributable issue and transaction costs. Subsequent measurement is at amortised cost using the EIR method to amortise attributable issue and transaction costs, premia and discounts over the life of the instrument. These costs are charged along with interest on the debt to 'interest expense and similar charges'. Unamortised amounts are added to or deducted from the carrying value of the instrument.

Equity instruments (including share capital) are initially recognised at net proceeds, after deducting transaction costs and any related income tax.

(n) Foreign currencies

The presentational and functional currency of the Group and Company is pounds sterling.

Transactions which are not denominated in pounds sterling are translated into sterling at the spot rate of exchange on the date of the transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities which are not denominated in pounds sterling are translated into pounds sterling at the closing rate of exchange at the Balance Sheet date.

Foreign exchange gains and losses resulting from the restatement and settlement of such transactions are recognised in the Income Statement.



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(o) Intangible assets

(i) Goodwill

NRAM's goodwill arising on acquisitions before the date of transition to IFRS was retained at the previous UK GAAP amount, having been tested for impairment at 31 December 2003. This goodwill was impaired in 2010 (see note 23). B&B had no goodwill during 2011 or 2010.

(ii) Computer software

Purchased computer software licences are capitalised as intangible assets where it is probable that future benefits will flow to the Group. Thereafter they are carried at cost less accumulated amortisation. Amortisation is provided on a straight line basis over their useful economic lives, which may be up to five years. Those which have a life expectancy at the outset of less than two years are not capitalised but instead their costs are charged to the Income Statement as they arise.

Costs that are directly associated with developing identifiable computer software systems are capitalised if the criteria in IAS 38 'Intangible Assets' are satisfied; the main criteria are that the successful completion of the development project is reasonably certain and that the software is expected to generate future economic benefits. Each item of capitalised developed computer software is carried at cost less accumulated amortisation; amortisation is provided on a straight line basis over its estimated useful life. Costs that do not qualify for capitalisation or are associated with maintaining software are charged to the Income Statement as they arise. All items of intangible assets are reviewed annually for impairment. If any item is considered to be impaired, it is written down to the impaired value, being the higher of value in use and estimated net proceeds of sale. In addition, the estimated useful lives are also reassessed annually, and if they are judged to have changed then the rate of amortisation charged in periods after the date of the change reflects the revised estimates.

(p) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise balances which are highly liquid and have an original maturity of three months or less.

(q) Taxation

(i) Current tax

The charge for taxation is based on the result for the year and takes into account taxation deferred or accelerated arising from temporary differences between the carrying amounts of certain items for taxation and for accounting purposes. Tax relating to items which are taken directly to reserves is also taken directly to reserves.

(ii) Deferred tax

Deferred tax is calculated using the liability method, on temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts in the Financial Statements. Deferred tax is determined using tax rates and laws that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the Balance Sheet date and are expected to apply when the related deferred tax asset is realised or the deferred tax liability is settled. The principal temporary differences arise from depreciation of property, plant and equipment; revaluation of certain financial assets and liabilities including derivative contracts; provisions for pensions and other post-retirement benefits; rolled over gains on disposal of property, plant and equipment; unremitted earnings from overseas subsidiaries; tax losses carried forward; and changes in accounting basis on adoption of IFRS.

Deferred tax assets are recognised when it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which these temporary differences can be utilised.

Deferred tax is provided on temporary differences arising from investments in subsidiaries and associates, except where the timing of the reversal of the temporary difference is controlled by the Group and it is probable that the difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred tax related to fair value re-measurement of available-for-sale investments and cash flow hedges, which are recognised in other comprehensive income, is also recognised in other comprehensive income and subsequently in the consolidated Income Statement together with the deferred gain or loss.

(r) Retirement benefits

The Group operates a number of retirement benefit plans for its employees, including defined contribution plans, defined benefit plans and post-retirement healthcare benefits. The costs of these plans are charged to the 'administrative expenses' line of the Income Statement and other comprehensive income in accordance with IAS 19 'Employee Benefits'.

A defined contribution plan is a pension arrangement where the employer pays fixed contributions into a separate fund. The contributions are charged to the Income Statement when employees have rendered the related services, which is generally in the year of contribution.

A defined benefit plan is a pension arrangement that defines an amount of pension benefit that an employee will receive during retirement, usually dependent on one or more factors such as age, years of service and salary.

As at 31 December 2011 and 31 December 2010 the B&B defined benefit scheme was in deficit. The NRAM defined benefit scheme was in surplus on an accounting basis, but in deficit on a trustees funding basis. As these are separate schemes, a surplus on one scheme cannot be used to offset a deficit on the other.

A full actuarial valuation of the Group's defined benefit sections of the existing schemes is undertaken every three years with interim reviews in the intervening years; these valuations are updated to 30 June and 31 December each year by qualified independent actuaries. For the purpose of these



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(r) Retirement benefits (continued)

updates, scheme assets are included at their fair value and scheme liabilities are measured on an actuarial basis using the projected unit credit method. Liabilities are discounted using rates equivalent to the market yields at the Balance Sheet date on high quality corporate bonds that are denominated in the currency in which the benefits will be paid, and that have terms to maturity approximating to the terms of the related pension liability. Details of the actuarial assumptions made are provided in note 20. The resulting net surplus or deficit is included in the Group's Balance Sheet. Actuarial gains and losses are charged to retained earnings in full in the period in which they occur, and pass through other comprehensive income rather than the Income Statement. The Group's Income Statement includes, for each scheme, the current service cost of providing pension benefits, the expected return on the scheme's assets, net of administration costs, and the interest cost on the scheme's liabilities. Following closure of the schemes, the current service cost for 2010 and subsequent years is nil.

At 31 December 2010 the inflation assumption used to determine B&B's benefit obligations was based on the Retail Prices Index ('RPI'), pending fulfilment of conditions which would need to be satisfied in order for the proposed change to a Consumer Prices Index ('CPI') basis to come into effect in respect of deferred members. These conditions were satisfied during 2011, and consequently CPI has been applied with effect from 1 January 2011. Consequently the net pension liability carried on the Balance Sheet reduced at that time by a credit to other comprehensive income. The inflation assumption used to determine NRAM's benefit obligations is RPI.

Surpluses are only recognised on the Balance Sheet to the extent that they are recoverable through reduced contributions in the future or through refunds from the scheme; the surplus on the NRAM scheme is recognised on this basis. The Group is committed to funding plans to address the deficits on the schemes. In accordance with IFRIC 14, the net pension deficit on the B&B scheme which is recognised on the Balance Sheet is the higher of the deficit calculated as above and the net value of the committed funding. However, to the extent that the Group has a clear unconditional right to a refund of future surpluses which may arise in the plans, the carrying value of the deficit should be reduced to take account of the anticipated future available funds. As detailed in note 25 to B&B's 2011 Financial Statements, as at 31 December 2010 B&B had no clear unconditional right to the refund of such surpluses, but on 29 March 2011 the Trustees finalised a resolution granting such a right and consequently the net pension liability carried on the Balance Sheet reduced at that time by a credit to other comprehensive income.

For defined contribution plans, the Group has no further payment obligations once the contributions have been paid. The contributions are recognised as an employee benefit expense when they are due. Prepaid contributions are recognised as an asset to the extent that a cash refund or a reduction in the future payments is available.

In B&B, post-retirement healthcare benefits are accounted for in the same way as pension benefits, with the present value of the defined benefit obligation being carried as a liability on the Group's Balance Sheet. In the event of a defined benefit plan surplus exceeding the value of post-retirement medical benefits, these benefits will be offset against the defined benefit asset. NRAM does not provide post-retirement healthcare benefits.

(s) Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and provision for impairment, as appropriate. Additions and subsequent expenditure are included in the asset's carrying value or are recognised as a separate asset only when they improve the expected future economic benefits to be derived from the asset. All other expenditure is regarded as repairs and maintenance and is charged to the Income Statement in the period in which it is incurred. Depreciation is provided so as to write off the cost less the estimated residual value of each significant component of each item of property, plant and equipment over that component's estimated useful life, as follows:

- · Freehold land is not depreciated
- Freehold buildings over 15 years/1% 2% pa on a straight line basis (see below)
- Leasehold properties over the shorter of the lease period and 50 years on a straight line basis
- Motor vehicles 25% pa on a straight line basis
- Computer equipment 20% 33% pa on a straight line basis
- Fixtures and fittings 20% pa on a straight line basis
- Plant 3% pa on a straight line basis
- Furniture 10% pa on a straight line basis
- Other equipment and major alterations to buildings 10% pa on a straight line basis.

All items of property, plant and equipment are reviewed annually for impairment. If any item is considered to be impaired, it is written down to the higher of value in use and estimated net proceeds of sale. In addition, the estimated useful lives and estimated residual values are also reassessed annually, and if they are judged to have changed then the rate of depreciation charged in periods after the date of the change reflects the revised estimates. During the year the estimated useful lives of freehold buildings was reassessed, and the depreciation rate was accelerated from 1% - 2% pa to 6.7% pa (ie over 15 years).

Where a property ceases to be occupied by a Group company and it is not intended to re-occupy the property or to sell it in the ordinary course of business, the property is reclassified as an investment property and is carried at fair value. Any shortfall between the carrying amount of the property and its fair value at the date of reclassification is charged to the Income Statement, unless there is a revaluation surplus in respect of that property(s) against which to allocate any shortfall. Any surplus between the carrying amount of the property and its fair value at the date of reclassification is credited directly to other comprehensive income except to the extent that the increase reverses a previous impairment loss for that property, in which case the increase is recognised in the Income Statement.



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(s) Property, plant and equipment (continued)

Assets in the course of construction are not depreciated until they have been completed and transferred to the appropriate category of property, plant and equipment. The costs of financing assets in the course of construction are not included in the costs of the assets. Assets in the course of construction are included within the impairment test referred to above where appropriate.

A previously recognised impairment charge on an asset may be reversed in full or in part where a change in circumstances leads to a change in the estimates used to determine its recoverable amount. The carrying value of the asset will only be increased to the carrying value at which it would have been held had the impairment not been recognised.

(t) Investment property

Investment properties represent properties held as investments to earn rentals or for capital appreciation, or both. Investment properties are included in the Balance Sheet at fair value, with changes recognised in the Income Statement in the period of change. Fair values are determined by independent professional valuers by application of recognised valuation techniques.

(u) Leases

Rentals under operating leases are charged to 'administrative expenses' on a straight line basis to the date of change in the rental amount. Typically operating leases have rent review dates in their terms, several years apart, and between those dates the annual rent remains constant. Any initial rent-free period and any lease premia paid are amortised over the full lease period on a straight line basis.

If a lease agreement in which the Group is a lessee transfers the risks and rewards of the asset, the lease is recorded as a finance lease and the related asset is capitalised. At inception the asset is recorded at the lower of the present value of the minimum lease payments and fair value, and is depreciated over the estimated useful life. The lease obligations are recorded as borrowings. If the lease does not transfer the risks and rewards of the asset, the lease is recorded as an operating lease.

Where an operating lease is terminated before the lease period has expired, any payment required to be made to the lessor in compensation is charged to the Income Statement in the period in which termination is made.

Where the Group leases assets out under an operating lease agreement, the asset is included in the Balance Sheet based on the nature of the asset. Lease income is recognised over the term of the lease on a straight line basis.

(v) Provisions and contingent liabilities

Provisions are recognised when, and only when, the following criteria are all met:

- there is a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event;
- it is probable that an outflow of resources will be required to settle the obligation; and
- a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

Provisions are discounted to net present value using rates which reflect the risks specific to the provision, if the effect of discounting is material.

Provisions are reviewed at each Balance Sheet date and are released if they no longer meet the above criteria.

Contingent liabilities are possible obligations whose existence depends upon the outcome of uncertain future events or are present obligations where the outflows of resources are uncertain or cannot be reliably measured. Contingent liabilities are not recognised in the Balance Sheet but are disclosed unless they are remote.

(w) Investment securities held

Investment securities intended for use on a continuing basis in the Group's activities are categorised either as 'available-for-sale' or as 'loans and receivables'; for each instrument, the Directors adopt the category which they consider to be the most appropriate.

Investment securities categorised as available-for-sale are carried at fair value, with movements in fair value, excluding impairment provisions, being taken to the available-for-sale reserve. If an investment security which has been categorised as available-for-sale becomes impaired, the impairment is charged to the Income Statement in the 'net impairment on investment securities' line.

Investment securities categorised as loans and receivables are carried at amortised cost, less any impairment, with any impairment being charged to the Income Statement in the 'net impairment on investment securities' line.

Where the Directors believe it appropriate to do so, investment securities which were initially categorised as 'at fair value through profit or loss' or 'available-for-sale' have subsequently been re-categorised to 'loans and receivables' in accordance with the revisions to IAS 39 issued by the IASB in October 2008.

(x) Investments in Group undertakings

In the Financial Statements of the UKAR Company, investments in Group undertakings are carried at cost less any impairment. UKAR's acquisition of the entire issued share capital of B&B and NRAM in a share-for-share exchange has been accounted for under 'predecessor accounting' and the cost of



1. Principal accounting policies (continued)

(x) Investments in Group undertakings (continued)

each of these investments has been deemed to be the net assets of the B&B company and the NRAM company at 30 June 2010. The difference between the deemed cost of investment and the nominal value of the shares issued in exchange by UKAR has been accounted for in the UKAR Company's Balance Sheet as a 'merger reserve'. Investments are reviewed at each published Balance Sheet date for any indications of impairment. If there is indication of impairment of any investment, the carrying value of the investment is reviewed, and any impairment identified is charged immediately to the Income Statement.

(y) Financial guarantees

The Group applies insurance accounting to financial guarantee contracts, and provides against any claims arising under such contracts.

(z) Loan commitments

Loan commitments are disclosed, but are accounted for only if there is an onerous commitment; there were no onerous loan commitments in the year or previous year. The commitment ceases to be disclosed once it is advanced or expires. Loan commitments comprise commitments to advance cash sums, to allow drawdown of monies previously overpaid (where the terms of the loan specifically allow) and, in respect of lifetime mortgages, the commitment to continue to accrue further interest on the loan. The interest on some lifetime mortgages rolls up and is not repayable until redemption of the loan; for disclosure purposes, an estimate is made of the future interest which is expected to accrue on the lifetime mortgages which were outstanding as at the Balance Sheet date, up to redemption of these loans.

2. Critical judgements and accounting estimates

In preparing the Financial Statements, management are required to make a series of judgements and estimates. Judgements involve an interpretation of requirements to decide how to allocate, value or recognise an item. Estimates arise from using assumptions which result in a range of possible outcomes. The most important judgements and estimates used in preparing these Financial Statements are described below.

Qualifying hedge relationships

In designating a financial instrument as part of a qualifying hedge relationship the Group has determined that the hedge is expected to be highly effective over the life of the hedging instrument. In accounting for a derivative as a cash flow hedge the Group has determined that the hedged cash flow exposure relates to highly probable future cash flows.

Impairment of investment securities

For investment securities carried at fair value, judgement is applied in determining whether any fall in value represents impairment. Factors considered in determining whether an asset is impaired, or impairment has reversed, are detailed in note 1(k).

Securitisations

In applying the Group's policies on securitised financial assets, the Group has considered both the degree of transfer of risks and rewards on assets transferred to another entity and the degree of control exercised by the Group over the other entity.

- Where the Group, in substance, controls the entity to which financial assets have been transferred, the entity is included in these consolidated Financial Statements.
- Where a Group entity has transferred financial assets to another entity, but has not transferred substantially all of the risks and rewards relating to the
 transferred assets, the assets continue to be recognised on the transferring entity's Balance Sheet.

Deferred tax assets

Significant management judgement is required to determine the extent to which tax losses can be offset against future taxable profits and therefore recognised in the form of deferred tax assets. This judgement is based upon examination and assessment of the business plan, and the expectation that there may be sufficient profitability in future years to utilise tax losses in certain Group companies. A deferred tax asset is recognised accordingly, but only to the extent to which future taxable profits are foreseen. In excess of this value any taxable losses are not recognised as deferred tax assets. Management continue to monitor closely the opportunities for the recoverability of unrecognised deferred tax assets and will reassess the appropriateness of recognition at subsequent Balance Sheet dates. Details of recognised and unrecognised deferred tax assets are contained in note 18.



2. Critical judgements and accounting estimates (continued)

Impairment losses on loans and advances

The Group reviews its loan impairment on a monthly basis and assesses individual impairment losses by reference to an individual review of the underlying asset and utilises actual loss experience to provide both probabilities of defaults and property forced sale discounts across a portfolio of products. Collective impairment losses on loans and advances are calculated using a statistical model. The key assumptions used in this model are: the probability of any balance entering into default as a result of an event that had occurred prior to the Balance Sheet date; the probability of this default resulting in possession or write-off; and the subsequent loss incurred. These key assumptions are based on observed data trends and are updated on a regular basis within agreed methodology to ensure the impairment allowance is entirely representative of the current portfolio. The accuracy of the impairment calculation would therefore be affected by unanticipated changes to the economic situation and assumptions which differ from actual outcomes. To the extent that house prices were to change by +/- 10%, the residential impairment allowance would be an estimated £202.3m lower (2010: £276.7m) or £222.7m higher (2010: £309.6m) respectively.

Retirement benefit obligations

The net surplus or deficit in respect of each of the Group's retirement benefit schemes is carried on the Group's Balance Sheet. The value of these obligations is calculated by the Group's actuaries using the assumptions set out in note 20. Note 20 also discloses the impact on the benefit obligations of changes in certain key assumptions.

Provisions

Provisions are carried in respect of certain known or forecast future expenditure, as described in note 27. Provisions are calculated using the best available information, but the actual future outcomes of items provided for may differ from expectations.

Fair value calculations

Fair value is defined as the value at which an asset could be exchanged, or a liability settled, between knowledgeable, willing parties in an arm's length transaction. For the majority of instruments carried at fair value, this is determined by reference to quoted market prices. Where these are not available, fair value is based upon cash flow models, which use, wherever possible, independently sourced market parameters such as interest rate yield curves, currency rates and option volatilities. Other factors are also considered, such as counterparty credit quality and liquidity. Management must use judgement to arrive at estimates where not all necessary data can be externally sourced or where factors specific to the Group's holdings need to be considered. The accuracy of the fair value calculations may therefore be affected by unexpected market movements, or variations in actual outcomes when compared to estimates and assumptions used for modelling purposes. For example, if management were to use a tightening in the credit spread of 10 basis points, the fair values of liabilities (including derivatives) would increase from the reported fair values by £87.7m (2010: £109.6m).



3. Restatements and reclassifications in B&B and NRAM

During 2011 B&B and NRAM were subject to a change in accounting policy and reclassifications. Consequently, in the 2011 Financial Statements of B&B and NRAM, the comparative 2010 information was restated from that presented in their 2010 Financial Statements. Following the principles of predecessor accounting (as described in note 1) these restatements have also been applied to the UKAR Group and hence UKAR's comparative balances have been restated. The changes applied were:

- (i) Effective Interest Rate ('EIR') accounting. The accounting policy of B&B and NRAM regarding EIR on loans and advances to customers was changed during 2011, as described in note 1(d). Integral fees and charges are now amortised over a shorter period, being the period to which the product reprices to a standard or product variable rate.
- (ii) Reclassifications. B&B changed the Income Statement line classification of the amortisation of gains made on the disposal of derivatives. NRAM changed the Balance Sheet classification of interest accruals.

Further detail is provided in the 2011 Annual Reports and Accounts of B&B (see note 3) and NRAM (see note 3). The impact on UKAR is the aggregate of the B&B and NRAM restatements above.

Bradford & Bingley Group

Income Statement For the year ended 31 December 2010	Reported in 2010 £m	EIR adjustment £m	Reclassification £m	Restated 2010 £m
Underlying net interest income*	503.6	91.2	-	594.8
Underlying non interest income**	70.9	-	(38.5)	32.4
Underlying net operating income	574.5	91.2	(38.5)	627.2
Ongoing administrative expenses	(112.3)	-	-	(112.3)
Impairment on loans and advances to customers	(276.6)	-	-	(276.6)
Net impairment on investment securities	14.5	-	-	14.5
Underlying profit before taxation	200.1	91.2	(38.5)	252.8
Unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments	(9.3)	-	38.5	29.2
Hedge ineffectiveness	3.0	-	-	3.0
Other net administrative expenses	(14.1)	-	-	(14.1)
Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	786.0	-	-	786.0
Discounting of capital instruments	104.3	-	-	104.3
Gain on sale of insurance business	11.5	-	-	11.5
Statutory profit before taxation	1,081.5	91.2	-	1,172.7

Balance sheet At 31 December 2010	Reported in 2010 £m	EIR adjustment £m	Reclassification £m	Restated 2010 £m
Loans and advances to customers:				
-Residential mortgages	35,683.1	(438.6)	-	35,244.5
-Commercial and other secured loans	718.7	-	-	718.7
Wholesale assets	5,652.3	-	-	5,652.3
Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging	223.2	-	-	223.2
Derivative financial instruments	2,929.1	-	-	2,929.1
Other assets	152.1	26.9	-	179.0
Total assets	45,358.5	(411.7)	-	44,946.8
Statutory Debt & HM Treasury loans	26,980.4	-	-	26,980.4
Wholesale funding	14,702.6	-	-	14,702.6
Derivative financial instruments	531.9	-	-	531.9
Other liabilities	543.2	(88.3)	-	454.9
Capital instruments	393.9	-	-	393.9
Equity	2,206.5	(323.4)	-	1,883.1
Total equity and liabilities	45,358.5	(411.7)	-	44,946.8

Underlying net interest income in B&B in 2010 excludes an adjustment of £104.3m for the discounting of capital instruments.

^{*} Underlying non interest income includes net fee and commission income, net realised gains less losses on investment securities and other operating income.



3. Restatements and reclassifications in B&B and NRAM (continued)

Northern Rock (Asset Management) Group

Income Statement For the year ended 31 December 2010	Reported in 2010 £m	EIR adjustment £m	Reclassification £m	Restated 2010 £m
Underlying net interest income	1,259.9	(86.1)	-	1,173.8
Underlying non interest income*	10.5	-	-	10.5
Underlying net operating income	1,270.4	(86.1)	-	1,184.3
Ongoing administrative expenses	(165.2)	-	-	(165.2)
Impairment on loans and advances to customers	(812.8)	-	-	(812.8)
Net impairment on investment securities	(15.0)	-	-	(15.0)
Underlying profit before taxation	277.4	(86.1)	-	191.3
Unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments	417.7	-	-	417.7
Hedge ineffectiveness	(65.0)	-	-	(65.0)
Other net administrative expenses	(138.4)	-	-	(138.4)
Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	59.7	-	-	59.7
Provision for customer redress	(160.0)	-	-	(160.0)
Defined benefit pension scheme gains	9.1	-	-	9.1
Statutory profit before taxation	400.5	(86.1)	-	314.4

Balance sheet At 31 December 2010	Reported in 2010 £m	EIR adjustment £m	Reclassification £m	Restated 2010 £m
Loans and advances to customers:				
-Residential mortgages	44,332.3	(180.8)	1.4	44,152.9
-Commercial and other secured loans	312.4	-	2.3	314.7
-Unsecured lending	3,113.8	-	-	3,113.8
Wholesale assets	11,321.2	-	9.2	11,330.4
Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging	539.6	-	-	539.6
Derivative financial instruments	6,542.5	-	-	6,542.5
Other assets	114.9	-	(12.9)	102.0
Total assets	66,276.7	(180.8)	-	66,095.9
HM Treasury loans	21,713.4	-	13.9	21,727.3
Wholesale funding	40,784.1	-	170.1	40,954.2
Derivative financial instruments	826.4	-	-	826.4
Other liabilities	568.1	-	(218.4)	349.7
Capital instruments	1,066.3	-	34.4	1,100.7
Equity	1,318.4	(180.8)	-	1,137.6
Total equity and liabilities	66,276.7	(180.8)	-	66,095.9

Underlying non interest income includes net fee and commission income, net realised gains less losses on investment securities and other operating income.



94,929

71,610

106,598

83,840

Notes to the Financial Statements (continued)

4. Net interest income

Interest receivable and similar income 2,472.5 2,389.9 On secured advances On other lending 143.7 131.0 On investment securities and deposits 116.8 158.6 Total interest receivable and similar income 2,733.0 2,679.5 Interest expense and similar charges On deposits including loans from HM Treasury (475.6)(359.1)State guarantee fee** (74.9)(108.3)Other (460.1)(339.2)Total interest expense and similar charges (1,010.6)(806.6)Net interest income 1,722.4 1,872.9

- Interest-free funding***	23,319	22,758
	%	%
Average rates:		
- Gross yield on IEA	2.88	2.51
- Cost of interest-bearing funding	(1.31)	(0.83)
Interest spread	1.57	1.68
State guarantee fee**	(0.08)	(0.10)
Contribution of interest-free funding***	0.32	0.18
Net interest margin on average IEA	1.81	1.76
Average Bank Base Rate	0.50	0.50
Average 1-month LIBOR	0.65	0.56
Average 3-month LIBOR	0.88	0.70

^{*} Restated - see note 3.

Average balances

Financed by:

Interest-earning assets ('IEA')

- Interest-bearing funding

Total interest receivable and similar income includes interest accrued on individually impaired assets of £18.1m (2010: £22.3m). Interest expense for 2010 was reduced by £104.3m being the effect of discounting capital instruments (see note 28).



At the time of the nationalisation of B&B, HM Treasury provided a guarantee with regard to certain wholesale borrowings and derivative transactions existing at that time. The amount of this fee is dependent on balances outstanding, and hence it is included within 'interest expense and similar charges'.

At the time of the nationalisation of NRAM, HM Treasury provided a guarantee with regard to certain wholesale borrowings and derivative transactions existing at that time. The amount of this fee is currently £12m pa, and is not dependent on balances outstanding, and hence it is included within 'fee and commission expense'.

^{***} Interest-free funding is calculated as an average over the financial year, and includes the Statutory Debt and share capital and reserves.

5. Net realised gains less losses on investment securities

Net realised gains less losses on investment securities recognised in the Income Statement comprised the following:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Net realised gains on available-for-sale instruments	-	8.6
Net realised losses on instruments at amortised cost	(1.2)	-
Total net realised gains less losses on investment securities	(1.2)	8.6

6. Unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments & hedge ineffectiveness

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Net gain/(loss) in fair value:		
- translation gains/(losses) on underlying instruments	160.6	(144.0)
- fair value movements on derivatives which are economic hedges but are not in hedge accounting relationships	(81.4)	590.9
Unrealised fair value movements	79.2	446.9
Net gains on fair value hedging instruments	228.8	1,403.2
Net losses on fair value hedged items attributable to hedged risk	(289.5)	(1,443.4)
Ineffectiveness on cash flow hedges	(24.5)	(21.8)
Net hedge ineffectiveness losses	(85.2)	(62.0)
Total	(6.0)	384.9

7. Administrative expenses

On 1 January 2010 all employees previously employed by NRAM transferred to Northern Rock plc under the terms of the Northern Rock Transfer Order 2009, SI 2009/3226. On 1 November 2010, 1,254 of these employees transferred to B&B and staff allocated to NRAM are included in the table below. Between 1 January and 31 October 2010 Northern Rock plc charged NRAM for the services of the staff who were working for NRAM but these staff are not included in the numbers below. The costs charged by Northern Rock plc are included in the 'Service Level Agreement with Northern Rock plc' below.

The average number of persons employed by UKAR companies during the year was as follows:

For the year ended 31 December	2011 Number	2010 Number
Average headcount		
Full time	1,855	981
Part time	538	202
Total employed	2,393	1,183
Working for NRAM:		
Full time	982	155
Part time	382	53
Total working for NRAM	1,364	208
Working for B&B:		
Full time	873	826
Part time	156	149
Total working for B&B	1,029	975
Total average full time equivalent	2,199	1,111
Total average full time equivalent working for NRAM	1,221	190
Total average full time equivalent working for B&B	978	921

The full time equivalent is based on the average hours worked by employees in the year. Staff numbers include Directors on service contracts.



7. Administrative expenses (continued)

The number of persons employed at the end of the year was as follows:

	2011 Number	2010 Number
Full time	1,954	1,772
Part time	538	469
Total employed	2,492	2,241
Working for NRAM:		
Full time	1,089	933
Part time	378	32
Total working for NRAM	1,467	1,25
Working for B&B:		
Full time	865	839
Part time	160	148
Total working for B&B	1,025	98
Total full time equivalent headcount	2,305	2,08
Total full time equivalent headcount working for NRAM	1,332	1,13
Total full time equivalent headcount working for B&B	973	94

In addition to the permanent staff above, the Group employed a full time equivalent of 290 temporary staff and specialist contractors at 31 December 2011 (2010: 174).

The Group's aggregate costs of permanant staff were as follows:

	2011 £m	2010 £n
Wages and salaries	65.6	33.7
Social security costs	6.8	3.5
Defined benefit pension costs (see note 20)	(0.9)	4.8
Defined contribution pension costs (see note 20)	3.5	1.8
Other retirement benefit costs (see note 20)	0.5	0.9
Total staff costs	75.5	44.:
T costs	57.9	39.
Outsourced and professional services	29.6	20.
Depreciation and amortisation (see notes 22 and 23)	5.5	3.
Service Level Agreement with Northern Rock plc	-	115.
Other administrative expenses	52.1	54.0
Ongoing administrative expenses	220.6	277.
Other net expenses:		
Transformation costs	40.0	64.
Accelerated depreciation	25.2	51.
Impairment of goodwill (see note 23)	-	30.
Independent share valuation charges and associated fees	-	5.
Total other net expenses	65.2	152.
Total administrative expenses	285.8	430.0

Transformation costs relate to the integration of B&B and NRAM into UKAR. The cost of £65.2m in 2011 relates to the establishment of common systems across UKAR together with expected redundancy costs and the write-down of the value of buildings following the announcement of the UKAR restructure and the phased exit from the Gosforth site.

During 2010 the majority of the administrative expenses incurred by the NRAM Group arose from the Service Level Agreement ('SLA') with Northern Rock plc. Further details are provided in note 33.



7. Administrative expenses (continued)

Services provided by the Group's auditors and network firms

During the year the Group obtained services from the Group's auditors, as detailed below:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Fees payable to Company auditors for the audit of parent Company and consolidated accounts	0.1	-
Fees payable to Company auditors and its associates for other services:		
- The audit of the Company's subsidiaries pursuant to legislation	0.8	1.2
- Other services pursuant to legislation	-	0.2
- All other services (including regulatory)	0.1	0.5
Total	1.0	1.9

Amounts shown in the above analysis are exclusive of VAT.

8. Gain on sale of insurance business

On 9 April 2010, contracts were exchanged for the sale of the B&B Group's general insurance open book. The remaining B&B insurance books were sold in August, September and November 2010. This generated a gain of £11.5m for the Group.

9. Gain on repurchase of capital instruments

2011	Subordinated notes £m	Reserve capital instruments £m	Total gains taken to reserves £m	Tier one notes £m	Subordinated liabilities £m	Other capital instruments £m	Total Income Statement gains £m
Principal amount of capital instruments repurchased	29.7	54.1	83.8	79.8	949.5	46.3	1,075.6
Amount paid to repurchase capital instruments	(11.8)	(27.0)	(38.8)	(51.9)	(719.6)	(30.8)	(802.3)
Other net gains resulting from the repurchase*	(0.3)	(0.5)	(0.8)	31.6	24.3	8.9	64.8
Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	17.6	26.6	44.2	59.5	254.2	24.4	338.1

2010	Subordinated notes £m	Reserve capital instruments £m	Total gains taken to reserves £m	Tier one notes £m	Subordinated liabilities £m	Other capital instruments £m	Total Income Statement gains £m
Principal amount of capital instruments repurchased	1,101.7	143.4	1,245.1	89.5	998.5	103.7	1,191.7
Amount paid to repurchase capital instruments	(302.4)	(35.9)	(338.3)	(51.1)	(377.2)	(57.0)	(485.3)
Other net gains resulting from the repurchase*	(15.2)	(0.6)	(15.8)	21.3	100.8	17.2	139.3
Gain on repurchase of capital instruments	784.1	106.9	891.0	59.7	722.1	63.9	845.7

^{*} The other net gains were principally release of deferred coupons and hedge adjustment releases, less accelerated amortisation of the discounting effect of deferral of coupons and fees.

The gain on repurchase of subordinated notes and reserve capital instruments is reported in reserves as these instruments are accounted for as equity; after tax of £11.7m (2010: £nil), the net gain taken to reserves was £32.5m (2010: £891.0m). The gain on repurchase of tier one notes, subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments is reported in the Income Statement as these instruments are accounted for as liabilities.

10. Profit on disposal of credit linked notes

On 24 June 2011 holders of various classes of credit linked notes issued by NRAM's subsidiary Graphite Mortgages plc were invited to tender such notes for purchase by NRAM for cash. The result of this tender was announced on 6 July 2011 and as a consequence NRAM purchased notes with a par value of €216.1m for €197.8m. On 7 July 2011 NRAM announced that it intended to exercise its right to terminate the credit default swap between NRAM and KfW to which these notes related as of the payment date scheduled to fall on 10 August 2011. As a result of this, Graphite Mortgages plc was obliged to redeem all notes in issue on that date at par with NRAM receiving €216.1m for the notes that it had acquired. The profit resulting from the sale of the notes amounted to £15.6m.



11. Taxation

	2011 £m	2010 £m
The tax charge for the year comprises:		
Current tax:		
- on profit for the year	(186.7)	(267.6)
- adjustments in respect of prior years	20.9	10.4
- foreign tax	(2.0)	(9.2)
Total current tax	(167.8)	(266.4)
Deferred tax (see note 18):		
- origination and reversal of temporary differences	56.9	(12.2)
- adjustments in respect of prior years	(111.5)	3.8
- change in rate effective 1 April 2011 on deferred tax items	8.6	(2.4)
Total deferred tax	(46.0)	(10.8
Total taxation charge per the Income Statement	(213.8)	(277.2

The following tax amounts have also been (charged)/credited directly to equity:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Current tax:		
- Relating to available-for-sale investments	(22.7)	(23.8)
- Relating to repurchase of capital instruments (see note 9)	(11.7)	-
Deferred tax:		
- Relating to cash flow hedge reserve	(47.9)	(5.5)
- Relating to actuarial movements on retirement benefit obligations	(46.5)	28.7
- Relating to available-for-sale investments	2.4	5.0
Net charge to equity	(126.4)	4.4

The tax on the Group's profit before tax differs from the theoretical amount that would arise using the standard weighted average rate of UK corporation tax of 26.5% (2010: 28%) as follows:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Profit before taxation	1,375.1	1,487.1
Tax calculated at rate of 26.5% (2010: 28%)	(364.4)	(416.4)
Effects of:		
Deferred tax assets transferred to Northern Rock plc	-	(5.8)
Utilisation of deferred tax assets	141.0	84.8
Deferred tax asset arising not previously recognised	-	30.1
Income not subject to tax	-	33.6
Overseas tax rates	-	1.1
Change in rate effective 1 April 2011 on deferred tax items	8.4	(2.4)
Expenses not deductible for tax purposes	(20.4)	(24.6)
Adjustments in respect of prior years	21.6	22.4
Total taxation charge for the year	(213.8)	(277.2)

Taxation appropriately reflects changes in tax rates which had been substantively enacted by 31 December 2011, as detailed in note 18.

12. Cash and balances at central banks

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Balances with Bank of England for liquidity purposes	3,374.3	3,658.6
Collateral balances with Bank of England	2,796.4	3,633.2
Total	6,170.7	7,291.8



13. Investment securities and unsecured investment loans

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Available-for-sale securities	970.4	1,699.9
Investment securities held as loans and receivables	1,536.6	1,874.5
Unsecured investment loans	341.1	350.2
Total	2,848.1	3,924.6

In the Balance Sheet the carrying values of impaired assets are presented net of the impairment allowances shown in note 14.

Net impairment on investment securities for the year comprised:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Net impairment reversals on available-for-sale securities	6.3	6.7
Net impairment losses on investment securities held as loans and receivables and unsecured investment loans	(65.1)	(7.2)
Total	(58.8)	(0.5)

a) Available-for-sale securities

	2011	2010
	£m	£m
At fair value:		
Listed	881.7	1,612.2
Unlisted	88.7	87.7
Total	970.4	1,699.9
The movement in available-for-sale securities was as follows:		
At 1 January	1,699.9	2,627.9
Transferred to Northern Rock plc (see note 39)	-	(53.0
Additions	234.6	88.5
Disposals (sales and redemptions)	(981.2)	(998.7
Exchange differences	(16.6)	(11.6
Net gains on changes in fair value	33.7	46.8
At 31 December	970.4	1,699.9

b) Investment securities held as loans and receivables

	2011	2010
	£m	£m
Carrying value	1,536.6	1,874.5
Fair value	1,340.4	1,772.4
Listed	1,512.6	1,843.5
Unlisted	24.0	31.0
Total	1,536.6	1,874.5

14. Wholesale assets

The assets in the following table are of a wholesale nature as opposed to individual customer assets. The credit and concentration risk characteristics of these portfolios should therefore be considered together.

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Cash and balances at central banks (see note 12)	6,170.7	7,291.8
Loans and advances to banks	2,746.5	5,615.6
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans (see note 13)	2,848.1	3,924.6
Total	11,765.3	16,832.0

The Group had no collateral or other credit enhancements in respect of these assets.



14. Wholesale assets (continued)

a) Credit risk

Neither past due nor impaired

The credit quality of wholesale assets is set out in the tables below:

At 31 December 2011	Cash and balances at central banks £m	Loans and advances to banks £m	Available- for-sale securities £m	Investment securities held as loans and receivables £m	Unsecured investment Ioans £m	Total £m
Neither past due nor impaired	6,170.7	2,746.5	855.5	1,465.7	341.1	11,579.5
Impaired	-	-	507.6	196.0	250.5	954.1
	6,170.7	2,746.5	1,363.1	1,661.7	591.6	12,533.6
Provisions	-	-	(392.7)	(125.1)	(250.5)	(768.3
Total	6,170.7	2,746.5	970.4	1,536.6	341.1	11,765.3
At 31 December 2010	Cash and balances at central banks £m	Loans and advances to banks £m	Available- for-sale securities £m	Investment securities held as loans and receivables	Unsecured investment loans £m	Total £m

Past due but not impaired	-	-	-	6.3	-	6.3
Impaired	-	-	596.3	102.2	250.6	949.1
	7,291.8	5,615.6	2,165.0	1,935.2	600.8	17,608.4
Provisions	-	-	(465.1)	(60.7)	(250.6)	(776.4)
Total	7,291.8	5,615.6	1,699.9	1,874.5	350.2	16,832.0
	1,23113	.,	,	,:		-,

7,291.8

5,615.6

1,568.7

1,826.7

350.2

16,653.0

The credit quality of wholesale assets by reference to credit ratings is set out in the tables below:

At 31 December 2011		AAA	AA	A	BBB to B	CCC and below
	£m	%	%	%	%	9,
Cash and balances at central banks	6,170.7	100	-	-	-	
Loans and advances to banks	2,746.5	-	50	50	-	
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans:						
- available-for-sale securities	970.4	70	10	10	1	
- loans and receivables	1,536.6	5	29	32	29	
- unsecured investment loans	341.1	-	-	-	100	
Total investment securities and unsecured investment loans	2,848.1	29	17	18	30	
Total	11,765.3	60	16	16	7	
At 31 December 2010						CCC a
						CCC a
	£m	AAA %	AA %	A %	BBB to B %	
Cash and balances at central banks	£m 7,291.8					
		%	%	%		
Cash and balances at central banks Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans:	7,291.8	100	% -	% -		bel
Loans and advances to banks	7,291.8	100	% -	% -		
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans:	7,291.8 5,615.6	% 100 46	% - 24	30	% - -	
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans: - available-for-sale securities	7,291.8 5,615.6 1,699.9	% 100 46	% - 24 8	- 30 3	% - -	
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans: - available-for-sale securities - loans and receivables	7,291.8 5,615.6 1,699.9 1,874.5	% 100 46 84 16	% - 24 8 22	% - 30 3 28	% - - 1 31	



14. Wholesale assets (continued)

b) Concentration risk

Wholesale assets are analysed by geographical region at their carrying amounts in the tables below:

At 31 December 2011	UK S	Europe	US	Other countries	Tota
Cash and balances at central banks	£m 6,170.7	£m	£m	£m	£m 6,170.7
Loans and advances to banks	2,266.5	449.5	19.8	10.7	2,746.5
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans:					
- available-for-sale securities	624.2	267.7	20.9	57.6	970.4
- loans and receivables	718.0	240.6	90.8	487.2	1,536.6
- unsecured investment loans	-	-	-	341.1	341.1
Total investment securities and unsecured investment loans	1,342.2	508.3	111.7	885.9	2,848.1
Total	9,779.4	957.8	131.5	896.6	11,765.
At 31 December 2010				Other	
	UK £m	Europe £m	US £m	countries £m	Tota £n
Cash and balances at central banks	7,291.8	-	-	-	7,291.8
Loans and advances to banks	4,376.1	965.4	72.8	201.3	5,615.0
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans:					
- available-for-sale securities	1,000.6	576.2	28.4	94.7	1,699.
- loans and receivables	847.0	378.2	127.6	521.7	1,874.
- unsecured investment loans	-	-	-	350.2	350.
Total investment securities and unsecured investment loans	1,847.6	954.4	156.0	966.6	3,924.
Total	13,515.5	1.919.8	228.8	1.167.9	16,832.

At 31 December 2011 the Group held no investment securities issued by the governments of Portugal, the Republic of Ireland, Italy, Greece or Spain.



15. Loans and advances to customers

	31 December 2011 £m	31 December 2010* £m	1 January 2010* £m
Residential mortgages	71,913.3	79,397.4	87,268.9
Commercial loans	857.2	1,033.4	1,109.2
Total secured loans	72,770.5	80,430.8	88,378.1
Unsecured loans	2,523.9	3,113.8	3,912.4
Total	75,294.4	83,544.6	92,290.5

Residential mortgages include all of the Group's buy-to-let loans. Commercial loans comprise loans secured on commercial properties. The Together product, previously offered by NRAM, combines a secured and unsecured loan all at one interest rate and with flexible payments. Outstanding secured balances in respect of this product are included within total residential mortgages while outstanding unsecured balances are included within unsecured loans.

All of the Group's loans and advances to customers are to UK customers.

Balances include accounting adjustments in respect of EIR and provisioning requirements.

Loans and advances to customers include loans amounting to £50,876.2m (31 December 2010: £56,491.5m) which have been sold to bankruptcy remote SPVs whereby substantially all of the risks and rewards of the portfolio are retained by the Group. Accordingly, all of these loans and advances are retained on the Group's Balance Sheet. Further details are provided in note 25.

Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging amounting to £597.5m (2010: £762.8m) relate to fair value adjustments to loans and advances to customers in relation to interest rate risk as a result of their inclusion in a fair value portfolio hedge relationship.

Loans and advances to customers comprise the following product types:

	Balances 31 December 2011 £m	%	Redemptions 2011 £m	Balances 31 December 2010 £m*	%	Redemptions 2010 £m	Balances 1 January 2010 £m*
Residential mortgages							
Buy-to-let	25,799.5	36	(894.1)	26,936.8	34	(1,080.2)	28,378.9
Self Cert	6,902.4	9	(330.6)	7,318.0	9	(460.2)	7,801.9
Together	14,312.0	20	(1,183.5)	15,974.2	20	(903.3)	17,377.4
Standard and other	24,899.4	35	(4,042.4)	29,168.4	37	(3,864.9)	33,710.7
Total residential mortgages	71,913.3	100	(6,450.6)	79,397.4	100	(6,308.6)	87,268.9
Residential loans	71,913.3	96	(6,450.6)	79,397.4	95	(6,308.6)	87,268.9
Commercial loans	857.2	1	(178.6)	1,033.4	1	(106.3)	1,109.2
Total secured loans	72,770.5	97	(6,629.2)	80,430.8	96	(6,414.9)	88,378.1
Unsecured loans	2,523.9	3	(362.7)	3,113.8	4	(514.8)	3,912.4
Total	75,294.4	100	(6,991.9)	83,544.6	100	(6,929.7)	92,290.5

^{*} The 2010 balances have been restated for the impact of the accounting policy change detailed in note 3. The impact was to reduce loans and advances to customers by £619.4m at 31 December 2010 and by £624.5m at 1 January 2010.

Redemptions comprise full redemptions and voluntary partial redemptions, but exclude overpayments and regular monthly payments.



16. Impairment on loans and advances to customers

Allowances for credit losses against loans and advances to customers have been made as follows:

2011	On residential mortgages £m	On commercial loans £m	On unsecured loans £m	Total £m
At 1 January	1,845.1	88.6	542.3	2,476.0
Movements during the year:				
- Write-offs	(454.5)	(6.6)	(179.0)	(640.1)
- Loan impairment charge	253.9	20.2	138.3	412.4
Net movements during the year	(200.6)	13.6	(40.7)	(227.7)
At 31 December	1,644.5	102.2	501.6	2,248.3
The Income Statement charge comprises:	1			
- Loan impairment charge	253.9	20.2	138.3	412.4
- Recoveries net of costs	(8.6)	-	(13.4)	(22.0)
Total Income Statement charge	245.3	20.2	124.9	390.4

2010	On residential mortgages £m	On commercial loans £m	On unsecured loans £m	Total £m
At 1 January	1,480.2	64.7	564.3	2,109.2
Transferred to Northern Rock plc (see note 39)	(0.4)	-	(0.2)	(0.6)
Movements during the year:				
- Write-offs	(512.4)	(12.0)	(214.0)	(738.4)
- Loan impairment charge	877.7	35.9	192.2	1,105.8
Net movements during the year	365.3	23.9	(21.8)	367.4
At 31 December	1,845.1	88.6	542.3	2,476.0
The Income Statement charge comprises:				
- Loan impairment charge	877.7	35.9	192.2	1,105.8
- Recoveries net of costs	(5.4)	(0.1)	(10.9)	(16.4)
Total Income Statement charge	872.3	35.8	181.3	1,089.4

In the Balance Sheet the carrying values of loans and advances to customers are presented net of these impairment allowances.



17. Credit quality of loans and advances to customers

In respect of loans and advances to residential customers, the Group holds collateral in the form of mortgages over residential properties. The fair value of this collateral was as follows:

At 31 December	2011 £m	2010 £m
Neither past due nor impaired	93,503.3	104,155.3
Past due but not impaired	7,592.4	8,347.5
Impaired	1,613.9	2,242.0
Total	102,709.6	114,744.8

If the collateral amount on each individual loan were capped at the amount of the balance outstanding, and any surplus of collateral values over balances outstanding ignored, the fair value of collateral held would be as follows:

At 31 December	2011 £m	2010 £m
Neither past due nor impaired	63,482.8	70,255.2
Past due but not impaired	6,477.5	6,675.4
Impaired	1,482.6	2,056.6
Total	71,442.9	78,987.2
The impaired balances above include the following carrying amount of assets in possession, capped at the balance outstanding	266.1	236.2

The fair value of the collateral is estimated by taking the most recent valuation of the property and adjusting for house price inflation or deflation up to the Balance Sheet date.

The indexed average loan to value ('LTV') of residential loans and advances to customers was as follows:

At 31 December	2011 %	2010 %
Neither past due nor impaired	69.5	69.0
Past due but not impaired	89.4	82.9
Impaired	109.9	108.4
Total	71.6	70.8

	At 31 December 2011						At 31 December 2010	
	Residential mortgages £m	Commercial loans £m	Unsecured loans £m	Total £m	Residential mortgages £m	Commercial loans £m	Unsecured loans £m	Total £m
Neither past due nor impaired	64,998.3	706.4	2,327.3	68,032.0	71,888.2	785.8	2,986.3	75,660.3
Past due but not impaired:								
- less than 3 months	3,668.7	2.7	207.2	3,878.6	3,719.4	0.4	123.2	3,843.0
- 3 to 6 months	1,801.7	1.3	-	1,803.0	1,866.3	0.2	7.9	1,874.4
- over 6 months	1,316.1	-	-	1,316.1	1,337.3	4.0	15.3	1,356.6
Impaired	1,773.0	249.0	491.0	2,513.0	2,431.3	331.6	523.4	3,286.3
	73,557.8	959.4	3,025.5	77,542.7	81,242.5	1,122.0	3,656.1	86,020.6
Impairment allowances	(1,644.5)	(102.2)	(501.6)	(2,248.3)	(1,845.1)	(88.6)	(542.3)	(2,476.0)
Loans and advances to customers net of impairment allowances	71,913.3	857.2	2,523.9	75,294.4	79,397.4	1,033.4	3,113.8	83,544.6
Impairment allowances:								
- individual	316.9	71.5	-	388.4	473.0	72.3	-	545.3
- collective	1,327.6	30.7	501.6	1,859.9	1,372.1	16.3	542.3	1,930.7
Total impairment allowances	1,644.5	102.2	501.6	2,248.3	1,845.1	88.6	542.3	2,476.0

Impaired loans are those which are 12 months or more in arrears, in possession or held for sale with an LPA receiver, and others which management consider to be individually impaired.

The above table includes balances within 'neither past due nor impaired' which would have been shown as past due or impaired other than due to renegotiation; these were loans where arrears were capitalised during the year. These loans amounted to £81.9m (2010: £2,051.7m). A loan is eligible for capitalisation of arrears only once the borrower has complied with stringent terms for a set period.



17. Credit quality of loans and advances to customers (continued)

The Group also offers other forbearance methods to borrowers, subject to compliance with loan terms, including extension of repayment date and switching to interest-only products, the aim of these being to assist the borrower to reduce the level of arrears. Management have taken into consideration the forbearance options in applying loan default probabilities and in their overall assessment of the total impairment provision.

Arrears and possessions are monitored for the Group as a whole, and also split by type of product.

Arrears and possessions on residential mortgages and unsecured loans

Arrears and possessions on residential mortgages and unsecured toans		At 31 December 2011		1 At 31 December 2	
		Residential	Unsecured	Residential	Unsecured
Arrears 3 months and over					
Number of cases	Number	30,511	34,282	35,908	26,274
Proportion of total	%	4.79	12.33	5.09	7.48
Asset value	£m	4,358.8	466.1	5,158.1	397.9
Proportion of book	%	6.06	18.47	6.50	12.78
Total value of payments overdue	£m	170.4	56.0	210.4	42.5
Proportion of total book	%	0.23	2.22	0.26	1.36
Possessions					
Number of cases	Number	2,705	-	2,607	-
Proportion of total	%	0.42	-	0.37	-
Asset value	£m	395.9	-	351.2	-
Proportion of book	%	0.55	-	0.44	-
Total value of payments overdue	£m	27.1	-	23.4	-
Proportion of total book	%	0.04	-	0.03	-
Total arrears 3 months and over and possessions					
Number of cases	Number	33,216	34,282	38,515	26,274
Proportion of total	%	5.21	12.33	5.46	7.48
Asset value	£m	4,754.7	466.1	5,509.3	397.9
Proportion of book	%	6.61	18.47	6.94	12.78
Total value of payments overdue	£m	197.5	56.0	233.8	42.5
Proportion of total book	%	0.27	2.22	0.29	1.36
In respect of all arrears (including those which are less than 3 months in 31 December was:	ո arrears) together with բ	oossessions, tl	ne total value o	f payments ov	erdue as at
Total value of payments overdue	£m	233.9	58.5	273.6	46.6
Proportion of total book	%	0.33	2.32	0.34	1.50
Loan impairment provision					
As % of total balances	%	2.24	16.58	2.27	14.83
As % of arrears of 3 months and over and possessions	%	34.59	107.62	33.49	136.29



17. Credit quality of loans and advances to customers (continued)

Analysis of residential mortgages and unsecured loans 3 months and over in arrears by product

/ manyone or reconstruction residence and anocodica reality of more	,	At 31 December 2011		At 31 December 2010	
		Residential	Unsecured	Residential	Unsecured
Buy-to-let					
Number of cases	Number	5,623	-	8,332	-
Proportion of total	%	2.63	-	3.77	-
Asset value	£m	870.7	-	1,287.5	-
Proportion of book	%	3.37	-	4.78	-
Total value of payments overdue	£m	31.3	-	48.4	-
Proportion of total book	%	0.12	-	0.18	-
Self Cert					
Number of cases	Number	2,080	-	2,897	-
Proportion of total	%	4.59	-	6.09	-
Asset value	£m	362.3	-	510.3	-
Proportion of book	%	5.25	-	6.97	-
Total value of payments overdue	£m	10.4	-	15.4	-
Proportion of total book	%	0.15	-	0.21	-
Together					
Number of cases	Number	10,391	15,149	11,262	15,239
Proportion of total	%	7.43	10.49	7.40	9.61
Asset value	£m	1,178.9	262.3	1,281.6	272.2
Proportion of book	%	8.24	13.95	8.02	12.85
Total value of payments overdue	£m	50.4	21.9	58.5	20.4
Proportion of total book	%	0.35	1.16	0.37	0.96
Standard and other					
Number of cases	Number	12,417	19,133	13,417	11,035
Proportion of total	%	5.20	14.31	4.71	5.73
Asset value	£m	1,946.9	203.8	2,078.7	125.7
Proportion of book	%	7.82	31.68	7.13	12.64
Total value of payments overdue	£m	78.3	34.1	88.1	22.1
Proportion of total book	%	0.31	5.30	0.30	2.22



18. Deferred taxation

The net deferred taxation asset is attributable to the following:

At 31 December	2011 £m	Assets 2010 £m	2011 £m	Liabilities 2010 £m	2011 £m	Net 2010 £m
Changes in accounting basis on adoption of IFRS	11.7	8.5	(8.5)	(19.4)	3.2	(10.9)
Unremitted earnings from overseas subsidiary	-	-	-	(3.4)	-	(3.4)
Cash flow hedges	-	9.8	(38.1)	-	(38.1)	9.8
Accelerated tax depreciation	4.7	6.0	(0.7)	(0.1)	4.0	5.9
Available-for-sale reserve and fair value	-	-	(10.3)	(13.4)	(10.3)	(13.4)
Employee benefits	6.5	53.0	(11.0)	(2.2)	(4.5)	50.8
Taxation value of losses carried forward	46.5	100.0	-	-	46.5	100.0
	69.4	177.3	(68.6)	(38.5)	0.8	138.8
Offset	(68.6)	(38.5)	68.6	38.5	-	-
Total	0.8	138.8	-	-	0.8	138.8

£22.6m (2010: £204.0m) of deferred tax assets have not been recognised, relating to unused tax losses of £10.3m (2010: £497.5m) and deductible temporary differences of £80.0m (2010: £258.0m). £46.5m (2010: £100.0m) of deferred tax assets have been recognised in respect of tax losses carried forward; based upon detailed business plans, there will be sufficient taxable profits in future years to utilise the losses on which deferred tax has been recognised.

The movements in the Group's temporary differences during the year and previous year were as follows:

	At 1 January 2011 £m	Recognised in income £m	Recognised in equity £m	At 31 December 2011 £m
Change in accounting basis on adoption of IFRS	(10.9)	14.1	-	3.2
Unremitted earnings from overseas subsidiary	(3.4)	3.4	-	-
Cash flow hedges	9.8	-	(47.9)	(38.1)
Accelerated tax depreciation	5.9	(1.9)	-	4.0
Available-for-sale reserve and fair value	(13.4)	0.7	2.4	(10.3)
Employee benefits	50.8	(8.8)	(46.5)	(4.5)
Taxation value of losses carried forward	100.0	(53.5)	-	46.5
Total	138.8	(46.0)	(92.0)	0.8

	At 1 January 2010 £m	Recognised in income £m	Recognised in equity £m	At 31 December 2010 £m
Change in accounting basis on adoption of IFRS	(13.9)	3.0	-	(10.9)
Unremitted earnings from overseas subsidiary	(3.4)	-	-	(3.4)
Cash flow hedges	15.3	-	(5.5)	9.8
Accelerated tax depreciation	10.8	(4.9)	-	5.9
Available-for-sale reserve and fair value	(19.4)	1.0	5.0	(13.4)
Employee benefits	29.9	(7.8)	28.7	50.8
Taxation value of losses carried forward	105.8	(5.8)	-	100.0
Rolled over gains	(3.8)	3.8	-	-
Other temporary differences	0.1	(0.1)	-	-
Total	121.4	(10.8)	28.2	138.8

Deferred tax appropriately reflects the change to the standard rate of UK corporation tax to 25% with effect from 1 April 2012. The announced further rate reductions by an additional 1% on each of 1 April 2013 and 2014 to 23% would have the maximum potential impact of reducing the Group's deferred tax assets by approximately £5.3m.



19. Other assets

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Prepayments and accrued income	26.6	8.1
Other	16.1	17.6
Total	42.7	25.7

20. Retirement benefit assets and obligations

a) Pension schemes

The UKAR Group operates a number of retirement benefit plans for its employees, including defined benefit plans, defined contribution plans and other retirement benefits (principally medical). The costs of these plans are charged to the Income Statement and other comprehensive income in accordance with IFRIC 14 'IAS 19 - The Limit on a Defined Benefit Asset, Minimum Funding Requirements and their Interaction' and IAS 19 'Employee Benefits'.

Further details in respect of the Group's schemes are given in sections (b) (B&B schemes) and (c) (NRAM schemes) below.

b) Bradford & Bingley schemes

Pension schemes

The B&B Group operated a defined benefit staff pension scheme, the Bradford & Bingley Staff Pension Scheme ('the principal scheme'), which was administered by 'the Trustees'. On 31 December 2009 the scheme was closed to future service accrual and all members became deferred members and were given the option to transfer to the B&B Group defined contribution scheme from 1 January 2010. The assets of the principal scheme are held in a separate trustee-administered fund. The normal pension age of employees in the principal scheme is 65.

The B&B Group also operates a defined contribution scheme, the Bradford & Bingley Group Pension Plan. The assets of this scheme are independent from those of the Group. The UKAR Group and Company had no liabilities or prepayments associated with the defined contribution scheme at 31 December 2011 (2010: £nil). The cost in the year to the UKAR Group of the defined contribution scheme was £3.5m (2010: £1.8m) and the cost to the UKAR Company was £nil (2010: £nil).

Other post-retirement benefits

The B&B Group provides healthcare benefits to some of its pensioners. The healthcare benefits are provided through a post-retirement medical scheme into which the UKAR Group contributes 100% towards the cost of providing medical expense benefits for members who retired before 1 January 1996 and 50% for members who retired after this date. The total number of members of the scheme at 31 December 2011 was 336 (2010: 355). Private medical costs are assessed in accordance with the advice of a qualified actuary.

Accounting treatment

The B&B Group accounts for post-retirement benefit costs in accordance with IAS 19 and IFRIC 14. The full net deficit is carried on the UKAR Group Balance Sheet, and gains and losses arising due to actuarial revaluations and adjustments to reflect the funding plan commitments are taken to UKAR Group other comprehensive income rather than being credited or charged in the Income Statement.

The Group is committed to a funding plan to address the deficit on the B&B defined benefit plan and in July 2010 B&B committed to make contributions of £16m per annum increasing at 10% pa for 10 years, commencing in 2010. In accordance with IFRIC 14 the net pension deficit which is recognised on the Balance Sheet is the higher of the deficit calculated under IAS 19 and the net present value of the committed funding. However, to the extent that the B&B Group has a clear unconditional right to a refund of future surpluses which may arise in the plan, the carrying value of the deficit should be reduced to take account of the anticipated future available refunds. In March 2011 the Trustees finalised a resolution under Section 251(3) of the Pensions Act 2004 for the refund of any future surpluses to B&B. At 31 December 2010, this resolution not yet being in effect, the funding plan reduced retained earnings by £117.6m.

At 31 December 2010 the inflation assumption used to determine benefit obligations was based on the Retail Prices Index ('RPI'), pending fulfilment of conditions which would need to be satisfied in order for the proposed change to a Consumer Prices Index ('CPI') basis to come into effect in respect of deferred members. The conditions were satisfied during 2011, and consequently CPI has been applied with effect from 1 January 2011. Consequently the net pension liability carried on the UKAR Group Balance Sheet reduced at that time by a credit to other comprehensive income.

The actuarial gain recognised in the UKAR Group's other comprehensive income during the year was £34.0m (2010: gain £7.8m) and retained earnings have also increased by £117.6m as a result of the passing of the resolution regarding the refund of surpluses (2010: decrease of £117.6m). The cumulative actuarial loss recognised in other comprehensive income since transition to IFRS on 1 January 2004 is £35.0m (2010: £69.0m).



20. Retirement benefit assets and obligations (continued)

b) Bradford & Bingley schemes (continued)

Defined benefit obligations

The amounts carried on the UKAR Group Balance Sheet are as follows:

	Defined benefit pension plans		Post-retirement medical benefits			Total
	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m
Present value of defined benefit obligations	(663.7)	(650.7)	(9.9)	(9.0)	(673.6)	(659.7)
Fair value of defined benefit assets	649.0	583.2	-	-	649.0	583.2
Effect of agreed funding plan	-	(117.6)	-	-	-	(117.6)
Defined benefit liability	(14.7)	(185.1)	(9.9)	(9.0)	(24.6)	(194.1)

As described above, the defined benefit liability at 31 December 2011 reflected the net present value of committed funding.

The amounts recognised in the UKAR Group Income Statement were as follows:

		Defined benefit pension plans		Post-retirement medical benefits		Total
	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m
Interest on defined benefit obligations	34.0	33.6	0.5	0.5	34.5	34.1
Expected return on defined benefit assets	(34.4)	(30.7)	-	-	(34.4)	(30.7)
Net (credit)/cost	(0.4)	2.9	0.5	0.5	0.1	3.4

The actual return on defined benefit assets for the year was £65.8m (2010: £61.9m).

Movements in the present value of defined benefit obligations during the year:

		Defined benefit pension plans		Post-retirement medical benefits		Total
	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m
At 1 January	650.7	615.1	9.0	7.8	659.7	622.9
Interest on defined benefit obligations	34.0	33.6	0.5	0.5	34.5	34.1
Actuarial (gain)/loss	(3.3)	22.4	0.7	1.0	(2.6)	23.4
Benefits paid	(17.7)	(20.4)	(0.3)	(0.3)	(18.0)	(20.7)
At 31 December	663.7	650.7	9.9	9.0	673.6	659.7

Movements in the fair value of defined benefit assets were as follows:

	Defined benefit pension plans		Post-retirement medical benefits			Total
	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m	2011 £m	2010 £m
At 1 January	583.2	525.2	-	-	583.2	525.2
Expected return on defined benefit assets	34.4	30.7	-	-	34.4	30.7
Defined benefit company contributions	17.6	16.4	0.5	0.3	18.1	16.7
Actuarial gain	31.4	31.2	-	-	31.4	31.2
Benefits paid	(17.6)	(20.3)	(0.5)	(0.3)	(18.1)	(20.6)
At 31 December	649.0	583.2	-	-	649.0	583.2

The UKAR Group expects to contribute £19.4m to the defined benefit pension plan in 2012.

The major categories of defined benefit assets as a percentage of total defined benefit assets at 31 December were as follows:

	2011	2010
Equities	23%	40%
Property	8%	8%
Bonds	40%	30%
Gilts	19%	13%
Cash and other	10%	9%
Total	100%	100%



20. Retirement benefit assets and obligations (continued)

b) Bradford & Bingley schemes (continued)

Summary actuarial assumptions (expressed as weighted averages) were as follows:

	2011	2010
To determine benefit obligations:		
Discount rate at 31 December	4.7%	5.3%
Inflation (RPI)	3.0%	3.4%
Inflation (CPI)	2.3%	N/A
Future pension increases	2.9%	3.3%
To determine the net pension cost:		
Expected return on plan assets	5.9%	6.0%
Discount rate	5.3%	5.6%
For post-retirement medical plan:		
Discount rate	4.7%	5.3%
Medical cost trend for duration of liability	5.2%	6.0%

In determining the expected long-term return on defined benefit assets, the Group considered the current level of expected returns on risk-free investments (primarily government bonds), the historical level of risk premium associated with the other asset classes in which the portfolio is invested and the expectations for future returns on each asset class. The expected return for each asset class was then weighted based on the target asset allocation to develop the expected long-term return for the portfolio.

The table below shows the life expectancy assumptions from age 60:

	Pensioner	2011 Non-retired member	Pensioner	2010 Non-retired member
Male	27.3	28.9	26.6	28.8
Female	30.2	31.8	29.5	31.7

The table below illustrates the 5 year history of experience gains and losses for the B&B defined benefit pension plan:

	2011 £m	2010 £m	2009 £m	2008 £m	2007 £m
Defined benefit obligations	(663.7)	(650.7)	(615.1)	(480.5)	(586.8)
Fair value of defined benefit assets	649.0	583.2	525.2	485.3	575.8
IFRIC 14 restriction	-	(117.6)	-	(4.8)	-
Deficit	(14.7)	(185.1)	(89.9)	-	(11.0)
Experience gain/(loss) on liabilities	3.3	(22.4)	(132.6)	101.5	60.4
Experience gain/(loss) on assets	31.4	31.2	21.3	(115.7)	(6.9)

Sensitivity

The following table illustrates the sensitivity of the net defined benefit pension scheme obligations to three key assumptions: the discount rate, the rate of inflation and the mortality assumption:

Assumption	Change in assumption	Impact on net obligations
Discount rate	Decrease by 0.5%	Increase by 11%
Inflation	Increase by 0.5%	Increase by 10%
Mortality	Decrease by 1 year	Increase by 2%

If the assumptions were to change by the same amount in the opposite direction to those illustrated, the defined benefit obligations would decrease by a similar percentage to those shown in the table in each case.

Assumed healthcare cost trend rates have an effect on the amounts recognised in staff costs. A one percentage point change in assumed healthcare cost trend rates would have the following effects:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Effect on interest cost	0.1	0.1
Effect on defined benefit obligations	1.3	1.2



20. Retirement benefit assets and obligations (continued)

c) NRAM schemes

Pension schemes

The NRAM Group operated a staff pension scheme ('the scheme'), which had both defined benefit and defined contribution sections. On 1 January 2010 all employees previously employed by the NRAM Group transferred to Northern Rock plc under the terms of the Northern Rock Transfer Order 2009. As a consequence of this, members of the scheme became members of the Northern Rock (2010) Pension Scheme (defined contribution scheme) and the existing scheme was closed. The assets of the closed scheme are held in a separate trustee-administered fund. The normal pension age of employees in this scheme is 60.

Of the employees who transferred to the Northern Rock (2010) Pension Scheme, 1,254 subsequently transferred to B&B on 1 November 2010 and were eligible to join that company's defined contribution pension scheme (the Bradford & Bingley Group Pension Plan). The NRAM Group had no liabilities or prepayments associated with the B&B defined contribution scheme as at 31 December 2011 (2010: £nil). The cost in the year to the NRAM Group arising from amounts recharged by B&B in respect of employees providing services to the NRAM Group who participate in this scheme was £2.2m (2010: £0.3m).

Accounting treatment

The ongoing costs of providing the accrued benefits earned by members of the defined benefit section of the scheme are recognised in the UKAR Group's accounts in accordance with IAS 19 and IFRIC 14. The full net surplus or deficit is carried on the UKAR Group's Balance Sheet, and gains and losses arising due to actuarial revaluations are taken to other comprehensive income rather than being credited or charged in the Income Statement. The actuarial gain recognised in the UKAR Group's other comprehensive income during the year was £19.1m (2010: loss £6.2m). The cumulative actuarial loss recognised in Group other comprehensive income since transition to IFRS on 1 January 2004 is £15.8m (2010: £34.9m).

The UKAR Group continues to determine benefit obligations under this scheme based on the Retail Prices Index (RPI).

Defined benefit section of scheme

The amounts carried on the UKAR Group Balance Sheet are as follows:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Present value of defined benefit obligations	(423.7)	(371.9)
Fair value of defined benefit assets	473.5	380.2
Net defined benefit asset	49.8	8.3

The amounts recognised in the UKAR Group Income Statement were as follows:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Interest on defined benefit obligations	19.5	21.1
Expected return on defined benefit assets	(20.0)	(19.2)
Defined benefit pension gain	(3.5)	-
Curtailment gain	-	(9.1)
Net credit	(4.0)	(7.2)

The defined benefit pension gain in 2011 has been calculated in accordance with IAS 19 and arises due to the transfer in of certain assets and obligations from the Northern Rock (2010) Pension Scheme.

The curtailment gain in 2010 has been calculated in accordance with IAS 19 and arises due to members accruing no further benefits with the scheme following its closure.

The actual return on defined benefit assets for the year was a gain of £77.9m (2010: loss of £2.8m).

Movements in the present value of defined benefit obligations during the year:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
At 1 January	371.9	391.4
Interest on defined benefit obligations	19.5	21.1
Actuarial loss/(gain)	38.8	(15.8)
Benefits paid	(9.7)	(11.9)
Curtailment gain	-	(9.1)
Other adjustments	3.2	(3.8)
At 31 December	423.7	371.9

Other adjustments in 2011 represent obligations arising from the transfer in from members of the Northern Rock (2010) Pension Scheme.

Other adjustments in 2010 are in respect of the transfer to the Northern Rock (2010) Pension Scheme of obligations for the money purchase guarantee reserve.



20. Retirement benefit assets and obligations (continued)

c) NRAM schemes (continued)

Movements in the fair value of defined benefit assets were as follows:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
At 1 January	380.2	386.5
Expected return on defined benefit assets	20.0	19.2
Defined benefit company contributions	18.4	12.2
Actuarial gain/(loss)	57.9	(22.0)
Benefits paid	(9.7)	(11.9)
Other adjustments	6.7	(3.8)
At 31 December	473.5	380.2

Other adjustments in 2011 represent obligations arising from the transfer in from members of the Northern Rock (2010) Pension Scheme. Other adjustments in 2010 are in respect of the transfer to the Northern Rock (2010) Pension Scheme of assets for the money purchase guarantee reserve.

The UKAR Group expects to contribute £15.3m to this defined benefit pension plan in 2012 under a funding plan to address the deficit on the scheme as calculated on a trustees funding basis.

The major categories of defined benefit assets as a percentage of total defined benefit assets at 31 December were as follows:

	2011	2010
Equities	3%	3%
Property		3%
Bonds	20%	21%
Gilts	39%	28%
Cash and other	38%	45%
Total	100%	100%

Summary actuarial assumptions (expressed as weighted averages) were as follows:

	2011	2010
To determine benefit obligations:		
Discount rate at 31 December	4.7%	5.3%
Inflation (RPI)	3.0%	3.4%
Future pension increases	2.9%-3.5%	3.3% - 3.7%
To determine the net pension cost:		
Expected return on plan assets	5.1%	4.9%
Discount rate	5.3%	5.7%

In determining the expected long-term return on defined benefit assets, the UKAR Group considered the current level of expected returns on risk-free investments (primarily government bonds), the historical level of risk premium associated with the other asset classes in which the portfolio is invested and the expectations for future returns on each asset class. The expected return for each asset class was then weighted based on the target asset allocation to develop the expected long-term return for the portfolio.

The table below shows the life expectancy assumptions from age 60:

	Pensioner	2011 Non-retired member	Pensioner	2010 Non-retired member
Male	27.5	28.5	27.4	28.4
Female	30.0	30.8	29.9	30.8



20. Retirement benefit assets and obligations (continued)

c) NRAM schemes (continued)

The table below illustrates the 5 year history of experience gains and losses for the NRAM defined benefit pension plan:

	2011 £m	2010 £m	2009 £m	2008 £m	2007 £m
Defined benefit obligations	(423.7)	(371.9)	(391.4)	(335.8)	(354.6)
Fair value of assets	473.5	380.2	386.5	367.5	360.3
Surplus/(deficit)	49.8	8.3	(4.9)	31.7	5.7
Experience (loss)/gain on liabilities	(6.5)	9.3	12.2	2.8	19.5
Experience gain/(loss) on assets	57.9	(22.0)	(6.3)	(1.9)	6.2

Sensitivity

The following table illustrates the sensitivity of the defined benefit pension scheme obligations to three key assumptions: the discount rate, the rate of inflation and the mortality assumption:

Assumption	Change in assumption	Impact on net obligations
Discount rate	Decrease by 0.5%	Increase by 12%
Inflation	Increase by 0.5%	Increase by 8%
Mortality	Decrease by 1 year	Increase by 2%

If the assumptions were to change by the same amount in the opposite direction to those illustrated, the benefit obligation would decrease by a similar percentage to those shown in the table in each case.

21. Investment property

At 31 December 2009 NRAM's Gosforth Head Office site was wholly occupied by NRAM and was classed as owner occupied property within property, plant and equipment. Following the completion of a legal and capital restructuring, a proportion of this site has been leased to Northern Rock plc since 1 January 2010. On 1 October 2010 NRAM was acquired by UKAR, resulting in a clearer strategy for the Group's plans in respect of the Gosforth site. Accordingly that element was reclassified as an investment property as of 1 October 2010.

The Group carries its investment property at fair value. Fair value is determined by independent professional valuers who apply recognised valuation techniques.

During the year, rental income and direct property repair and maintenance costs in respect of the property of £6.5m and £0.6m respectively have been recognised in the Income Statement (1 October to 31 December 2010: £1.7m and £0.3m respectively).

Movements in the value of investment property are analysed as follows:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Investment properties at fair value at 1 January	26.6	-
Transfer from property, plant and equipment	-	26.6
Fair value movement	-	-
Investment properties at fair value at 31 December	26.6	26.6



22. Property, plant and equipment

2011		Plant,	
	Land and buildings £m	equipment, fixtures, fittings and vehicles £m	Total £m
Cost			
At 1 January 2011	63.2	75.9	139.1
Additions	-	13.5	13.5
Disposals	-	(0.7)	(0.7)
At 31 December 2011	63.2	88.7	151.9
Depreciation	<u>'</u>		
At 1 January 2011	22.4	56.0	78.4
Charged in year	2.7	2.7	5.4
Accelerated depreciation	9.1	10.0	19.1
Disposals	-	(0.2)	(0.2)
At 31 December 2011	34.2	68.5	102.7
Net book amount:			
At 1 January 2011	40.8	19.9	60.7
At 31 December 2011	29.0	20.2	49.2
2010		Plant,	

2010	Land and buildings	Plant, equipment, fixtures, fittings and vehicles	Total
	£m	£m	£m
Cost			
At 1 January 2010	143.6	217.5	361.1
Transferred to Northern Rock plc (see note 39)	(23.5)	(104.0)	(127.5)
Additions	0.2	10.0	10.2
Disposals	(7.0)	(7.1)	(14.1)
Transfers	5.8	(2.5)	3.3
Transferred to investment property (see note 21)	(55.9)	(38.0)	(93.9)
At 31 December 2010	63.2	75.9	139.1
Depreciation			
At 1 January 2010	29.6	161.9	191.5
Transferred to Northern Rock plc (see note 39)	(5.9)	(88.9)	(94.8)
Charged in year	1.0	2.4	3.4
Accelerated depreciation	29.6	22.2	51.8
Disposals	(3.6)	(5.9)	(9.5)
Transfers	3.5	(0.2)	3.3
Transferred to investment property (see note 21)	(31.8)	(35.5)	(67.3)
At 31 December 2010	22.4	56.0	78.4
Net book amount:			
At 1 January 2010	114.0	55.6	169.6
At 31 December 2010	40.8	19.9	60.7

Accelerated depreciation charges have been made of £19.1m (2010: £51.8m). The charge in 2011 related to NRAM's Head Office, and IT assets which will no longer be of use to the business following the decision to change IT service provider. The charge in 2010 represented the difference between the carrying amount and fair value of NRAM's investment property at the date of reclassification (see note 21).

Following a review of expected useful lives of freehold buildings, the rate of depreciation was changed with effect from 1 January 2011 as described in note 1(s). This change increased the depreciation charge in 2011 by £2.0m compared to the previous depreciation rates.

At 31 December 2011, cumulatively, work in progress of £8.2m (2010: £9.2m) has been capitalised and is not being depreciated. Of this, £8.2m (2010: £0.7m) relates to an IT investment programme to transform the infrastructure of NRAM and integrate it into B&B's infrastructure; this programme is currently expected to complete by mid 2012.

During 2011, £8.5m which was held as work in progress at 31 December 2010 and £4.6m of additions during 2011 has begun depreciating. This relates to an IT investment programme to simplify existing infrastructure and reduce ongoing costs.

Sale proceeds from asset disposals were £0.5m (2010: £7.6m) resulting in a profit on sale of £nil (2010: £3.0m).



Disposals

At 31 December 2010

At 31 December 2010

Net book amount: At 1 January 2010

Notes to the Financial Statements (continued)

23. Intangible assets Cost At 1 January 2011 29.9 60.6 30.7 Additions 31.3 31.3 Disposals (2.8)(2.8)At 31 December 2011 30.7 58.4 89.1 Impairment and amortisation At 1 January 2011 30.7 26.6 57.3 Amortisation charged in year 0.1 0.1 Disposals (2.8)(2.8)At 31 December 2011 30.7 23.9 54.6 Net book amount: At 1 January 2011 3.3 3.3 At 31 December 2011 34.5 34.5 Cost 30.7 204.3 235.0 At 1 January 2010 Additions 3.3 3.3 Transferred to Northern Rock plc (see note 39) (161.1)(161.1)Disposals (16.6)(16.6)At 31 December 2010 30.7 29.9 60.6 Impairment and amortisation At 1 January 2010 181.2 181.2 Transferred to Northern Rock plc (see note 39) (138.0)(138.0)Impairment charged in year 30.7 30.7

At 31 December, cumulatively, work in progress of £32.8m (2010: £3.3m) has been capitalised and is not being amortised at the year end. Of this, £32.8m (2010: £3.1m) relates to an IT investment programme to transform the infrastructure of NRAM and to integrate it into B&B's infrastructure; this programme is currently expected to complete by mid 2012.

During 2011, £0.2m of work in progress held at 31 December 2010 and £0.4m of additions in 2011 has begun amortising. This relates to an IT investment programme to simplify existing infrastructure and reduce ongoing costs.

Goodwill resulted from the acquisition of a mortgage company. The Group no longer writes new mortgage business, and the goodwill was fully impaired during 2010.

Sale proceeds from asset disposals were £nil (2010: £nil) resulting in a profit on sale of £nil (2010: £nil).



(16.6)

26.6

23.1

3.3

30.7

30.7

(16.6)

57.3

53.8

3.3

24. Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans

	2011 £m	2010 £m
HM Treasury loan to NRAM	19,726.4	21,727.3
B&B Statutory Debt	18,416.2	18,416.2
HM Treasury Working Capital Facility to B&B	8,439.6	8,564.2
Total	46,582.2	48,707.7

The HM Treasury loan to NRAM is repayable on demand. Interest is charged at Bank of England Base Rate + 25 bps. At the signing date of these Financial Statements HM Treasury has confirmed its intentions to continue to provide funding until at least 1 October 2013. It has also committed to convert up to £1.6bn of its loan to NRAM to meet regulatory capital requirements if so required. It is expected that the HM Treasury loan will be repaid out of the cash flows generated by NRAM during its wind-down. These cash flows will principally comprise interest and redemptions arising on loans to customers. The redemption profile of loans to customers is uncertain; many of these loans have contractual maturities of 25 years or more from the date of advance, but experience has been that most loans to customers redeem earlier than their contractual maturity dates. Consequently, the timing of the repayment of the HM Treasury loan to NRAM is uncertain.

B&B has an interest-free Statutory Debt of £18,416.2m as at 31 December 2011 and 31 December 2010. This replaced B&B's savings-related assets and liabilities which were transferred to Banco Santander Group on 29 September 2008. £15,654.5m of the Statutory Debt is owed to the Financial Services Compensation Scheme ('FSCS'). The remaining £2,761.7m is owed to HMT, relating to savings balances in excess of the £35,000 which was covered by the FSCS at that time. It is expected that the Statutory Debt will be repaid out of the cash flows generated by B&B during its wind-down. These cash flows will principally comprise interest and redemptions arising on loans to customers. The redemption profile of loans to customers is uncertain; many of these loans have contractual maturities of 25 years or more from the date of advance, but experience has been that most loans to customers redeem earlier than their contractual maturity dates. Consequently, the timing of the repayment of the Statutory Debt is uncertain.

B&B has an interest-bearing Working Capital Facility ('WCF') provided by HM Treasury. Since 1 August 2011 the rate charged has been Bank of England Base Rate + 500bps, and prior to that date the rate was Bank of England Base Rate + 150bps. HM Treasury has the option to vary the rate charged. At 31 December 2011 B&B had drawn £8,400.0m (2010: £8,550.0m) of this facility; £8,439.6m including accrued interest (2010: £8,564.2m). HM Treasury has indicated that its current intention is to continue to fund B&B as a going concern, and to enable B&B to meet its debts as and when they fall due, until at least 1 October 2013. HM Treasury has indicated that it expects the WCF to be repaid out of the cash flows generated by B&B during its wind-down. These cash flows will principally comprise interest and redemptions arising on loans to customers. The redemption profile of loans to customers is uncertain; many of these loans have contractual maturities of 25 years or more from the date of advance, but experience has been that most loans to customers redeem earlier than their contractual maturity dates. Consequently, the timing of the repayment of the WCF is uncertain.

25. Debt securities in issue

	Securitised notes £m	Covered Bonds £m	Other £m	Total £m
At 1 January 2011	29,129.7	14,913.7	4,385.3	48,428.7
Repayments	(4,867.2)	(2,495.6)	(2,245.5)	(9,608.3)
Other movements	(379.0)	(322.1)	(57.8)	(758.9)
At 31 December 2011	23,883.5	12,096.0	2,082.0	38,061.5
Securitised assets	31,050.3	19,825.9	-	50,876.2

	Securitised notes £m	Covered Bonds £m	Other £m	Total £m
At 1 January 2010	34,650.1	15,791.1	6,654.3	57,095.5
Repayments	(5,537.8)	(1,376.5)	(1,926.1)	(8,840.4)
Other movements	17.4	499.1	(342.9)	173.6
At 31 December 2010	29,129.7	14,913.7	4,385.3	48,428.7
Securitised assets	35,326.9	21,164.6	-	56,491.5

Other movements comprise exchange rate movements, accrued interest and hedge accounting adjustments.

The B&B and NRAM Groups issued debt securities to securities loans and advances to customers through SPVs and Covered Bonds, the amounts of which are shown above. These are subject to fair value hedge designation and the carrying values of these instruments are adjusted to reflect the fair values of the risks being hedged.

HM Treasury has provided guarantees with regard to certain wholesale borrowings of the B&B and NRAM Groups; the Group pays fees for these guarantees, as detailed in note 4.

Securitised assets represent loans and advances to customers which have been used to securitise issued notes, including notes which are held by other Group companies.

Further details of debt securities in issue are provided in the Annual Reports and Accounts of B&B and NRAM, copies of which are available on the corporate website of each of these companies.

At 31 December 2011 the SPVs had cash deposits (including accrued interest) amounting to £3,371.0m, including collateral deposits of £1,311.8m (2010: £4,444.8m, including collateral deposits of £2,380.7m). This balance (excluding the collateral deposits) is restricted in use to the repayment of the debt securities issued by the SPVs and other legal obligations.



26. Other liabilities 2011 £m 2010 £m Surplus conversion shares 13.2 13.5 Accruals and deferred income 61.7 46.4 Other 89.0 168.4 Total 163.9 228.3

27. Provisions

	Customer redress £m	Onerous contracts £m	Restructuring £m	Total £m
At 1 January 2011	223.7	17.5	8.5	249.7
Utilised in the year	(50.4)	(7.3)	(4.0)	(61.7)
Charged in the year	0.4	2.0	26.1	28.5
Released in the year	-	-	(1.5)	(1.5)
At 31 December 2011	173.7	12.2	29.1	215.0

	Customer redress £m	Onerous contracts £m	Restructuring £m	Total £m
At 1 January 2010	96.2	22.1	22.3	140.6
Utilised in the year	(33.9)	(3.8)	(13.8)	(51.5)
Charged in the year	162.0	(0.8)	-	161.2
Released in the year	(0.6)	-	-	(0.6)
At 31 December 2010	223.7	17.5	8.5	249.7

The provision for customer redress relates to potential claims from customers in relation to Payment Protection Insurance ('PPI'), wealth and endowment products. Total customer compensation payments made during the year were £50.4m (2010: £33.9m). NRAM increased its provision in respect of unsecured lending PPI and other customer compensation by £160.0m in 2010, and in July 2011 commenced a proactive customer contact programme. Based on current evidence, the Group believes the provision for customer redress to be adequate.

The onerous contracts provision relates to empty leasehold premises which, as at the Balance Sheet date, were no longer used by the business, but were subject to a lease agreement. The rental payments are due to be made during the period to 2025.

Restructuring costs of £26.1m have been provided in 2011 which relate to expected redundancy costs following the announcement of the UKAR restructure and the phased exit from the Gosforth site. A £1.5m provision for the right-sizing and removal of legacy IT systems has been released.



28. Capital instruments

					At 31 Dece	mber 2011	At 31 Dece	mber 2010
	Initial interest rate	First due or callable	Final maturity	Issuer	Carrying amount £m	Principal £m	Carrying amount £m	Principal £m
Dated subordinated notes	7.625%	2010	2050	B&B	15.2	12.4	31.6	27.7
Dated fixed rate step-up subordinated notes	5.50%	2018	2018	B&B	5.2	4.4	20.2	17.3
Dated fixed rate step-up subordinated notes	5.75%	2022	2022	B&B	-	-	37.2	30.8
Dated subordinated notes	6.625%	2023	2023	B&B	-	-	36.7	30.5
Dated subordinated notes	LIBOR +1.300%	2054	2054	B&B	-	-	77.6	75.0
Callable perpetual subordinated notes	5.625%	2013	Undated	B&B	20.8	18.1	43.7	39.5
Callable perpetual subordinated notes	6.00%	2019	Undated	B&B	21.9	20.0	34.6	33.5
Undated perpetual subordinated bonds	13.00%	Perpetual	Undated	B&B	35.8	41.5	29.2	41.5
Undated perpetual subordinated bonds	11.625%	Perpetual	Undated	B&B	32.2	35.7	27.1	35.7
Subordinated bonds	5.625%	2010	2015	NRAM	-	-	309.3	300.0
Subordinated loan	11.734%	See below	2016	NRAM	25.0	20.0	25.6	20.0
Subordinated bonds	5.75%	2012	2017	NRAM	-	-	270.7	250.0
Subordinated bonds	10.375%	2018	2018	NRAM	-	-	54.4	50.0
Subordinated bonds	9.375%	2021	2021	NRAM	-	-	152.1	150.0
HM Treasury PIK interest	See below	See below	2013	NRAM	150.8	150.7	150.7	150.7
Tier one notes	7.053%	2027	Undated	NRAM	43.5	30.7	137.9	110.5
Perpetual preferred securities	6.462%	2032	2032	B&B Capital Funding L.P.			56.0	46.3
Total					350.4	333.5	1,494.6	1,409.0

The capital instruments are all denominated in sterling.

The carrying values of these instruments are on an EIR basis which takes into account issue costs. The carrying value of individually hedged items also includes hedge accounting adjustments to reflect changes in the fair value of hedged risks.

The 11.734% subordinated loan 2016 is repayable in five equal annual instalments from 2012 to 2016.

The HM Treasury PIK interest represents the amount of margin payable to HM Treasury which was subordinated under the terms of the HM Treasury loan to NRAM (see note 24). Repayment of this amount is due on 1 April 2013. Interest is payable on this loan at a floating rate above the Bank Base Rate.

Since mid-June 2009, the B&B Board have deferred payment of all principal and coupons in respect of B&B's subordinated liabilities. Each decision was taken on a case-by-case basis until 23 February 2010. Following the Board meeting of 23 February 2010, the B&B Group announced that it had resolved not to make any payment of principal or interest in respect of the B&B Group's subordinated liabilities as listed in the table above during the period prior to the date on which it repays in full the Statutory Debt described in note 24. This Board decision followed the notification to the B&B Group on 25 January 2010 of the EC's approval of State Aid. The EC's decision set various conditions on the B&B Group receiving State Aid, one of which was that the B&B Group should not make payments of principal or interest on its subordinated liabilities during the period prior to the date on which it repays in full the Statutory Debt. The B&B Group announced that it had resolved to continue to make payments in full under its guarantee of the 6.462% guaranteed, non-voting, non-cumulative, perpetual preferred securities, Series A, issued by Bradford & Bingley Capital Funding L.P., subject to the terms of such instruments.

As a consequence of the announcement of 23 February 2010, the carrying value of B&B's subordinated liabilities was reduced by £104.3m, with an equal gain being recognised in the Income Statement, to reflect the revised present value of the new expected cash flows of these instruments. Following this reduction, interest, including unwind of the reduction in carrying value, accrues on the reduced liabilities on an EIR basis at the original EIR of the liability, such that the carrying value will ultimately accrete up to principal plus interest due. For subordinated liabilities where interest is compound, the interest accrual also takes into account interest on the deferred coupons, on an EIR basis.

As detailed in note 9, in 2011 and 2010 the Group bought back certain of its capital instruments.

Redemptions of any capital instruments prior to their final maturity date are subject to obtaining prior consent of the FSA.

The rights of repayment of holders of capital instruments are subordinated to the claims of other creditors.

Further details of capital instruments are provided in the Annual Reports and Accounts of B&B and NRAM, copies of which are available on the corporate website of each of these companies.



29. Called up share capital

	25p Ordinary shares Number	25p Preference shares Number	25p Ordinary shares £	25p Preference shares £	Total share capital £
At 1 January 2011 and 31 December 2011	4,955,595	4,000	1,238,899	1,000	1,239,899
At 1 January 2010	-	-	-	-	-
Issued 1 July 2010	4,000	-	1,000	-	1,000
Issued 1 October 2010	4,951,595	4,000	1,237,899	1,000	1,238,899
At 31 December 2010	4,955,595	4,000	1,238,899	1,000	1,239,899

On the Company's incorporation on 1 July 2010 the Company issued 1,000 £1 ordinary shares to the Treasury Solicitor for cash. On 1 October 2010 these shares were subdivided into 4,000 25p ordinary shares.

On 1 October 2010 the Company issued 6,000 25p ordinary shares to the Treasury Solicitor in exchange for the whole issued share capital of B&B, and issued 4,945,595 25p ordinary shares and 4,000 25p non-cumulative callable preference shares to the Treasury Solicitor in exchange for the whole issued share capital of NRAM.

In accordance with the Companies Act 2006, the Company does not have authorised capital other than its issued capital.

The ordinary shares rank equally in respect of rights attached to voting, dividends and in the event of a winding up.

Dividends on preference shares are discretionary and, subject to Board approval, are payable annually on 4 July at a rate of 6.8509% based on a principal amount of £1,000 per preference share.

No dividends were declared or paid in 2011 or 2010 on the Company's ordinary or preference shares.

As described in note 1, these consolidated Financial Statements are prepared under the 'predecessor accounting' method and hence in the Balance Sheet the share capital is shown as though it had been issued prior to 1 January 2010.

30. Reserves

Reserves comprise the following:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Available-for-sale reserve	(106.9)	(211.7)
Cash flow hedge reserve	210.4	(93.0)
Merger reserve	1,122.6	1,122.6
Total	1,226.1	817.9
Available for cale recome	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Avai	lab	le-1	or-s	ale	res	er۱	e/e
------	-----	------	------	-----	-----	-----	-----

	2011 £m	2010 £m
At 1 January	(211.7)	(401.1)
Amounts recognised in equity	107.6	164.1
Amounts transferred to net income	(2.8)	25.3
At 31 December	(106.9)	(211.7)

The available-for-sale reserve represents cumulative fair value movements on assets classified as available-for-sale.

Cash flow hedge reserve

	2011 £m	2010 £m
At 1 January	(93.0)	(165.4)
Amounts recognised in equity	61.2	74.0
Amounts transferred to net income	242.2	(1.6)
At 31 December	210.4	(93.0)

The cash flow hedge reserve represents cumulative fair value movements on financial instruments which are effective cash flow hedges.

Merger reserve

	2011 £m	2010 £m
At 1 January and 31 December	1,122.6	1,122.6
Generated on acquisition of B&B	589.3	589.3
Generated on acquisition of NRAM	533.3	533.3
Total	1,122.6	1,122.6



30. Reserves (continued)

The merger reserve was generated on 1 October 2010 when the Company acquired all the issued shares of B&B and NRAM from the Treasury Solicitor via a share-for-share exchange. The merger reserve represents the difference between the value attributed to the Company's investment in each company and the capital and non-distributable reserves of the acquired groups. As described in note 1, these consolidated Financial Statements are prepared under the 'predecessor accounting' method, and hence the merger reserve and other reserves are treated as having been in existence at 1 January 2010.

31. Non-shareholders' funds

In accordance with the requirements of IAS 32, the following instruments are classified as equity:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Reserve capital instruments	102.3	156.2
Subordinated notes	23.4	52.9
Total non-shareholders' funds	125.7	209.1

a) Reserve capital instruments

Reserve capital instruments were issued by NRAM for a value of £200.0m in September 2000 and for £100.0m in May 2001 and are undated. They carry a coupon of 8.399% payable annually in arrears on 21 September each year. At each payment date NRAM will decide whether to declare or defer the coupon. If NRAM decides to declare the coupon, the holder will receive a cash payment equivalent to the coupon which will be achieved either by the payment of cash directly, or while NRAM is in public ownership, as per the terms of Article 5 of The Northern Rock Transfer Order 2008 (the 'Transfer Order') which was made on 21 February 2008 pursuant to the Banking (Special Provisions) Act 2008. If NRAM elects to defer the coupon, it may not declare or pay a dividend on any share until the deferred coupons are satisfied. While NRAM is in public ownership, deferred coupons and any interest accruing thereon can only be satisfied in accordance with the terms of Article 5 of the Transfer Order.

NRAM has a call option after 15 years, which it can only exercise with the consent of the FSA. If the issue is not called, the coupon resets to yield 4.725% above the prevailing 5-year benchmark Gilt rate.

The full amount of reserve capital instruments is permitted for inclusion within NRAM's regulatory capital.

As detailed in note 9, in 2011 and 2010 the Group bought back certain of its capital instruments.

b) Subordinated notes

At 31 December	Interest rate	Terms	Denomination	2011 £m	2010 £m
Perpetual subordinated notes	12.625%	Not redeemable	Sterling	13.5	13.5
Undated subordinated notes	8.00%	Redeemable on coupon dates which fall on 15 March, 15 June, 15 September and 15 December	US\$	-	19.0
Perpetual fixed to floating rate subordinated notes	6.594%	Not redeemable before 28/06/17	US\$	1.2	1.2
Fixed rate step-up undated subordinated notes	6.75%	Not redeemable before 17/06/24	Sterling	-	10.5
Undated subordinated notes	5.60%	Not redeemable before 30/04/14	US\$	8.7	8.7
Total				23.4	52.9

Redemptions of any subordinated notes are at the issuer's option only and are subject to obtaining prior consent of the FSA.

The rights of repayment of holders of subordinated notes are subordinated to the claims of other creditors.

As detailed in note 9, in 2011 and 2010 the Group bought back certain of its capital instruments.

c) Appropriations

Coupons on non-shareholders' funds are treated as appropriations.

One of the conditions resulting from NRAM's State Aid approval in October 2009 requires NRAM to withhold coupon payments on all subordinated instruments where possible. Consequently no appropriations have been made in respect of NRAM's reserve capital instruments or subordinated notes during 2011 (2010: £nil).



32. Off Balance Sheet commitments

a) Commitments payable

At 31 December 2011	Within one year £m	In one to five years £m	Over five years £m	Total £m
Loan commitments:				
- Lifetime mortgages	57.9	246.3	1,102.2	1,406.4
- Other loans	2,160.0	-	-	2,160.0
Total loan commitments	2,217.9	246.3	1,102.2	3,566.4
Operating lease commitments:				
- Land and buildings	2.0	1.8	0.1	3.9
Capital commitments	7.9	-	-	7.9
Total	2,227.8	248.1	1,102.3	3,578.2
At 31 December 2010	Within one year £m	In one to five years £m	Over five years £m	Total £m
Loan commitments:				
- Lifetime mortgages	57.0	243.3	1,140.8	1,441.1
- Other loans	2,622.5	-	-	2,622.5
Total loan commitments	2,679.5	243.3	1,140.8	4,063.6
Operating lease commitments:				
- Land and buildings	2.8	6.0	0.9	9.7
Capital commitments	8.1	-	-	8.1
Total	2,690.4	249.3	1,141.7	4,081.4

Loan commitments represent contractual amounts to which the Group is committed for extension of credit to customers. In respect of lifetime mortgages which involved the advance of a lump sum on which interest continues to accrue but is not payable until the loan is redeemed, the commitment reflects an estimate of the interest expected to roll up until redemption. In respect of monthly drawdown products, the commitment reflects an estimate of the future drawdowns to redemption. On other loans, the commitment comprises cash which could be re-drawn by customers in respect of amounts voluntarily overpaid.

Operating lease commitments represent minimum future lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases.

Capital commitments represent contractual amounts to which the Group is committed in respect of IT infrastructure investment.

b) Commitments receivable

At 31 December 2011	Within one year £m	In one to five years £m	Over five years £m	Total £m
Operating lease commitments:				
- Land and buildings	7.0	7.6	-	14.6
Total	7.0	7.6	-	14.6

At 31 December 2010	Within one year £m	In one to five years £m	Over five years £m	Total £m
Operating lease commitments:				
- Land and buildings	7.0	14.5	0.1	21.6
Total	7.0	14.5	0.1	21.6

Operating lease commitments represent minimum future lease payments receivable under non-cancellable operating leases.



33. Related party disclosures

a) Key management personnel

The Group considers the Boards of Directors and the members of the Executive Committees of UKAR, B&B and NRAM to be the key management personnel. All remaining loans to key personnel, which had all been advanced in the normal course of business, were redeemed during the year. The volumes of related party transactions, outstanding balances at the year end and related income for the year are set out below.

Loans:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Loans outstanding at 1 January	-	1.7
Net movement over the year	-	(1.7)
Loans outstanding at 31 December	-	-
Interest charged to key management personnel	-	-

A summary of the Group's remuneration of the 15 (2010: 19) key management personnel is set out in the table below. These amounts include the Group's share of the remuneration of the Directors which is set out in more detail in the Directors' Remuneration Report on pages 20 to 24. The Directors' Remuneration Report gives details of the UKAR Group's Directors' salaries, fees, bonuses, pension benefits, other incentives and other benefits.

Remuneration of key management personnel:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Short-term employee benefits	3.0	4.4
Post-employment benefits	0.2	0.5
Termination benefits	-	0.5
Total	3.2	5.4

Further details of the accounting treatment of pensions and of the Group's and Company's transactions and balances with the Group's pension schemes are given in note 20. There were no amounts due to or from the schemes at 31 December 2011 (2010: £nil). The key management personnel contributed £39,907 (2010: £60,000) to Group pension schemes during the year.

Included in the Group's Income Statement, the aggregate Directors' emoluments and the emoluments of the highest paid director amounted to £1,444,757 and £596,697 respectively (2010: £2,069,761 and £604,300 respectively).

b) Her Majesty's Government

As described in note I, the Company considers Her Majesty's Government to be the ultimate controlling party. The Group's material balances with departments and bodies of Her Majesty's Government comprise deposits with the Bank of England (see note 12), loans from HM Treasury (see note 24), the Statutory Debt (see note 24) and UK Government securities held. HM Treasury has also provided guarantee arrangements to the Group, for which the Group pays fees (see note 4). In addition to these loans and guarantees, the Group has balances and transactions with numerous Government bodies on an arm's length basis in relation to the payment of corporation tax, value added tax and employee taxes, and the payment of regulatory fees and levies.

c) SLA with Northern Rock plc

NRAM had an SLA with Northern Rock plc ('NR') during the period 1 January to 31 October 2010. Under this agreement NR invoiced NRAM monthly in arrears for the cost of services rendered to NRAM plus a margin of 10%. The cost of services rendered comprised operational, non-operational, transition and real estate costs. During 2010 NRAM incurred a net cost of £160.8m under this SLA. Of this amount £115.5m was reflected within ongoing administrative expenses and £45.3m in other net administrative expenses.

34. Capital structure

The UK financial regulator the FSA regulates three of the Company's principal subsidiaries, B&B, NRAM and Mortgage Express, under the MIPRU regime, which applies to mortgage administration companies. Each of these companies manages its capital resources in order to meet the FSA's regulatory requirements. Capital adequacy is monitored on an ongoing basis by the Group's executive management and Board, based on the regulations established by the FSA. The required capital information is filed with the FSA on a quarterly basis. Each of these three companies met its capital requirements in full throughout 2011 and 2010, and has received no additional capital from HM Treasury since the nationalisation of B&B and NRAM; further information is available in the Annual Report and Accounts of B&B and NRAM, which do not form part of these Financial Statements. The Board considers core equity, formerly tier 1 capital, to be of pre-eminent importance in the capital structure of the regulated companies, and continues to monitor this, in addition to the total level of capital, closely. The Directors believe that each regulated Group company has an appropriate and adequate level of capital to support its activities, subject to the continuing support of HM Treasury. Strictly the regulated companies within the Group are required to hold capital in excess of 1% of total Balance Sheet assets plus any undrawn commitments. However, the Board believes they should hold capital above 1% and at the year end capital in B&B represented 4% of B&B assets, and NRAM capital represented 4% of NRAM assets.

The primary objectives of the Group's capital management are to maintain capital resources to support the objectives of the business, to cover risks inherent in its activities and to ensure compliance with externally imposed capital requirements. The capital structure is managed in response to changes in the nature of the Group's activities and economic conditions.

The Group defines equity and certain other capital instruments as capital. Capital excludes accounting reserves for available-for-sale assets and cash flow hedges. The Group's capital adequacy and capital resources are managed and monitored in accordance with the regulatory capital rules of the FSA, the UK regulator. The Company must at all times monitor and demonstrate compliance with the relevant regulatory capital requirements of the FSA.



35. Financial instruments

a) Categories of financial assets and financial liabilities: carrying value compared to fair value

The following tables summarise the carrying amounts and fair values of financial assets and liabilities. Assets are presented at bid prices, whereas offer prices are used for liabilities. The accounting policy note 1(g) sets out the key principles for estimating the fair values of financial instruments. This note provides some additional information in respect of the methodologies used.

At 31 December 2011	Available- for-sale £m	Assets at fair value through profit or loss £m	Loans and receivables £m	Hedging adjustments £m	Total carrying value £m	Fair value £m	If fair value increased by 1% £n
Financial assets:							
Cash and balances at central banks			6,170.7	-	6,170.7	6,170.7	61.7
Loans and advances to banks			2,746.5	-	2,746.5	2,746.5	27.5
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	953.4		1,877.7	17.0	2,848.1	2,585.8	25.9
Loans and advances to customers			75,288.7	5.7	75,294.4	75,399.2	754.0
Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging			-	597.5	597.5	-	-
Derivative financial instruments		7,369.1	-	-	7,369.1	7,369.1	73.7
Other financial assets			27.3	-	27.3	27.3	0.2
Total financial assets	953.4	7,369.1	86,110.9	620.2	95,053.6	94,298.6	943.0
		Liabilities at fair value through profit or loss £m	amortised	Hedging adjustments £m	Total carrying value £m	Fair value £m	If fair value increased by 1% £m
Financial liabilities:							
Deposits by banks		-	4,075.9	-	4,075.9	4,075.9	40.
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans		-	46,582.2	-	46,582.2	46,582.2	465.
Derivative financial instruments		965.4	-	-	965.4	965.4	9.
Debt securities in issue		-	36,885.0	1,176.5	38,061.5	33,718.6	337.
Capital instruments		-	331.2	19.2	350.4	209.8	2.
Other financial liabilities		-	113.7	-	113.7	113.7	1.
Total financial liabilities		965.4	87,988.0	1,195.7	90,149.1	85,665.6	856.
At 31 December 2010	Available- for-sale £m	Assets at fair value through profit or loss £m	Loans and receivables £m	Hedging adjustments £m	Total carrying value £m	Fair value £m	If fair valu increase by 1° £ı
Financial assets:							
Cash and balances at central banks	-	-	7,291.8	-	7,291.8	7,291.8	72.
Loans and advances to banks	-	-	5,615.6	-	5,615.6	5,615.6	56.
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	1,657.1	-	2,224.7	42.8	3,924.6	3,822.5	38.
Loans and advances to customers	-	-	83,537.3	7.3	83,544.6	84,168.6	841.
Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging	-	-	-	762.8	762.8	-	
Derivative financial instruments	-	9,471.6	-	-	9,471.6	9,471.6	94.
Other financial assets	-	-	1.5	-	1.5	1.5	
Total financial assets	1,657.1	9,471.6	98,670.9	812.9	110,612.5	110,371.6	1,103.



35. Financial instruments (continued)

a) Categories of financial assets and financial liabilities: carrying value compared to fair value (continued)

At 31 December 2010	Liabilities at fair value through profit or loss £m	Liabilities at amortised cost £m	Hedging adjustments £m	Total carrying value £m	Fair value £m	If fair value increased by 1% £m
Financial liabilities:						
Deposits by banks	-	7,057.7	-	7,057.7	7,057.7	70.6
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans	-	48,707.7	-	48,707.7	48,707.7	487.1
Derivative financial instruments	1,358.3	-	-	1,358.3	1,358.3	13.6
Debt securities in issue	-	47,426.5	1,002.2	48,428.7	44,973.2	449.7
Capital instruments	-	1,439.5	55.1	1,494.6	942.6	9.4
Other financial liabilities	-	87.0	-	87.0	87.0	0.9
Total financial liabilities	1,358.3	104,718.4	1,057.3	107,134.0	103,126.5	1,031.3

No financial assets or liabilities were reclassified during 2011 or 2010 between amortised cost and fair value categories.

At 31 December 2011 assets carried by NRAM at amortised cost which were previously carried at fair value were carried at £1,586.9m (2010: £1,927.7m). The difference between the carrying value at the date of reclassification and the expected value at the redemption date is recognised in profit and loss on an effective interest rate basis over the expected lives of the assets; their carrying amounts will accrete up to their redemption amounts over their expected lives. The amount recognised in profit and loss during the year was a gain of £102.3m (2010: £133.0m), which was exactly offset by losses transferred from the available-for-sale reserve during the year. If the assets had not been reclassified, it is estimated that fair value losses of £51.1m would have been reflected in the available-for-sale reserve during 2011 in respect of these assets (2010: gains of £277.0m). The expected redemption value of the remaining assets is £1,884.0m (2010: £2,278.4m). The fair value of these assets at 31 December 2011 was £1,380.5m (2010: £1,818.0m).

Valuation methods for calculations of fair values in the tables above for those financial assets and liabilities not presented on the Balance Sheet at their fair value are set out below:

Cash and balances at central banks

Fair value approximates to carrying value because they have minimal credit losses and are either short term in nature or reprice frequently.

Loans and advances to banks

Fair value was estimated by using discounted cash flows applying either market rates where practicable or rates offered by other financial institutions for loans with similar characteristics. The fair value of floating rate placements, fixed rate placements with less than six months to maturity and overnight deposits is their carrying amount.

Investment securities held as loans and receivables

Fair values are based on quoted prices where available or by using discounted cash flows applying market rates.

Unsecured investment loans

The fair value of unsecured investment loans approximates their carrying value due to the impairment of these assets to the value of the future expected cash flows.

Loans and advances to customers

The Group provides loans of varying rates and maturities to customers. The fair value of loans with variable interest rates is considered to approximate to carrying value as the rate charged on these loans varies in line with changes in market rates. For loans with fixed interest rates, fair value was estimated by discounting cash flows using market rates or rates normally offered by the Group. The change in interest rates since the majority of these loans were originated means that their fair value can vary significantly from their carrying value. However, as the Group's policy is to hedge fixed rate loans in respect of interest rate risk, this does not indicate that the Group has an exposure to this difference in value.

Deposits by banks and other deposits

Fair values of deposit liabilities repayable on demand or with variable interest rates are considered to approximate to carrying value. The fair value of fixed interest deposits with less than six months to maturity is their carrying amount. The fair value of all other deposit liabilities was estimated using discounted cash flows, applying either market rates or rates currently offered by the Group for deposits of similar remaining maturities.

Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans

The fair value is assumed to be the carrying amount as the rate charged on these loans varies in line with changes in market rates, or the loans are considered to be repayable on demand subject to timing of repayment of loans to customers.

Debt securities in issue and capital instruments

Fair values are based on quoted prices where available, or by using discounted cash flows, applying market rates.

b) Interest income and expense on financial instruments that are not at fair value through profit or loss

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Interest income	3,366.3	3,801.1
Interest expense	(1,530.6)	(1,441.6)
Net interest income	1,835.7	2,359.5

These amounts represent interest income and expense before hedging arrangements.



35. Financial instruments (continued)

c) Impaired financial assets

Allowance accounts for credit losses in respect of impairment of loans and advances to customers are detailed in note 16 and in respect of investment securities in note 14. No impairment loss has been recognised in respect of any other class of financial asset, and no other class of financial asset includes assets that are past due.

d) Derecognition of financial assets

The following financial assets have been sold but continue to be carried on Balance Sheet because the sale does not qualify for derecognition; the Group remains exposed to the economic risk on the assets because of the sale terms.

	Carrying amount of assets £m	2011 Carrying amount of associated liabilities £m	Carrying amount of assets £m	2010 Carrying amount of associated liabilities £m
Repurchase agreements (see also note 36)	-	-	589.6	1,167.8
Total	-	-	589.6	1,167.8

The repurchase agreements include debt securities issued by Group companies to other Group companies; these assets are consolidated out of the Group Balance Sheet.

e) Hedge accounting

Strategy in using derivative financial instruments

The Board has authorised the use of derivative instruments for the purpose of supporting the strategic and operational business activities of the Group and reducing the risk of loss arising from changes in interest rates and exchange rates. All use of derivative instruments within the Group is to hedge risk exposure, and the Group takes no trading positions in derivatives.

The objective when using any derivative instrument is to ensure that the risk-to-reward profile of any transaction is optimised. The intention is only to use derivatives to create economically effective hedges. However, because of the specific requirements of IAS 39 to obtain hedge accounting, not all economic hedges are designated as accounting hedges, either because natural accounting offsets are expected or because obtaining hedge accounting would be especially onerous.

i) Fair value hedges

The Group designates a number of derivatives as fair value hedges. In particular, the Group has three approaches establishing relationships for:

- Hedging the interest rate and foreign currency exchange rate risk of non-prepayable, foreign currency denominated fixed rate assets or liabilities on a one-for-one basis with fixed/floating or floating/fixed cross currency interest rate swaps.
- Hedging the interest rate risk of a single currency portfolio of sterling, US Dollar or Euro non-prepayable fixed rate assets/liabilities on a one-for-one basis with vanilla fixed/floating or floating/fixed interest rate swaps.
- Hedging the interest rate risk of a portfolio of prepayable fixed rate assets with interest rate derivatives. This solution is used to establish a macro fair value hedge for derivatives hedging fixed rate mortgages. The Group believes this solution is the most appropriate as it is consistent with its policy for hedging fixed rate mortgages on an economic basis.

ii) Cash flow hedges

The Group designates a number of derivatives as cash flow hedges. In particular, the Group adopts the following approaches:

- Using fixed interest rate swaps to hedge floating rate sterling liabilities.
- To address the volatility generated by floating/floating cross currency swaps, they are placed into cash flow hedges; the accounting hedge relationship is to hedge the foreign currency exchange rate risk of the foreign denominated asset/liability.
- Fixed/floating cross currency swaps are split into their separate risk components and separately designated into cash flow hedges.

iii) Net investment hedges

The Group has not designated any derivatives as net investment hedges in 2011 or 2010.

The Group had the following types of hedges:

At 31 December 2011	Fair value hedges £m	Cash flow hedges £m	Economic hedges £m	Total £m	Nominal amounts £m
Exchange rate contracts	8.6	7,075.5	138.3	7,222.4	24,562.2
Interest rate contracts	20.3	3.8	122.6	146.7	30,303.2
Total asset balances	28.9	7,079.3	260.9	7,369.1	54,865.4
Exchange rate contracts	-	-	7.9	7.9	960.9
Interest rate contracts	675.6	163.6	118.3	957.5	13,935.7
Total liability balances	675.6	163.6	126.2	965.4	14,896.6
Fair value of hedging instruments	(646.7)	6,915.7	134.7	6,403.7	39,968.8



35. Financial instruments (continued)

e) Hedge accounting (continued)

At 31 December 2010	Fair value hedges £m	Cash flow hedges £m	Economic hedges £m	Total £m	Nominal amounts £m
Exchange rate contracts	5,357.7	-	3,896.8	9,254.5	34,350.5
Interest rate contracts	68.3	10.4	138.4	217.1	27,208.5
Total asset balances	5,426.0	10.4	4,035.2	9,471.6	61,559.0
Exchange rate contracts	-	-	44.9	44.9	1,686.6
Interest rate contracts	901.4	239.5	172.5	1,313.4	48,999.4
Total liability balances	901.4	239.5	217.4	1,358.3	50,686.0
Fair value of hedging instruments	4,524.6	(229.1)	3,817.8	8,113.3	10,873.0

f) Fair value measurement

Financial assets and liabilities carried at fair value are valued on the following bases:

At 31 December 2011	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
	£m	£m	£m	£m
Financial assets:				
Investment securities - available-for-sale	399.7	570.7	-	970.4
Derivative financial instruments	-	3,962.5	3,406.6	7,369.1
Financial liabilities:				
Derivative financial instruments	-	883.1	82.3	965.4

At 31 December 2010	Level 1 £m	Level 2 £m	Level 3 £m	Total £m
Financial assets:				
Investment securities - available-for-sale	343.0	1,356.9	-	1,699.9
Derivative financial instruments	-	4,980.0	4,491.6	9,471.6
Financial liabilities:				
Derivative financial instruments	-	1,289.8	68.5	1,358.3

- Level 1: Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets and liabilities.
- Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability, whether directly (ie as price) or indirectly (ie derived from the implications of prices).
- Level 3: Inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data or have significant unobservable inputs.

The movement in assets and liabilities measured using a valuation technique for which any significant input is not based on observable market data (Level 3) is as follows:

	Financial assets £m	Financial liabilities £m	Total £m
At 1 January 2011	4,491.6	(68.5)	4,423.1
Total losses in the Income Statement	(1,085.0)	(13.8)	(1,098.8)
At 31 December 2011	3,406.6	(82.3)	3,324.3



35. Financial instruments (continued)

f) Fair value measurement (continued)

	Financial assets £m	Financial liabilities £m	Total £m
At 1 January 2010	5,145.7	(21.9)	5,123.8
Total losses in the Income Statement	(649.1)	(51.6)	(700.7)
Transfers from assets to liabilities	(5.0)	5.0	-
At 31 December 2010	4,491.6	(68.5)	4,423.1

All Level 3 financial assets and liabilities are derivative financial instruments.

Total losses in the Income Statement of £1,098.8m (2010: £700.7m) are a result of fair value losses of £1,693.7m (2010: £1,369.1m) less settlement gains of £594.9m (2010: £668.4m).

These amounts are included within 'unrealised fair value movements on financial instruments', and all relate to assets and liabilities which were still held at the Balance Sheet date.

The main unobservable input that affects the valuation of the Group's derivative financial instruments is the forecast level of customer prepayments in respect of mortgage loans assigned to securitisation structures. An increase in forecast prepayments will cause interest rate and cross currency swaps associated with the notes in issue to pay down in an accelerated manner, so affecting their fair values. The following table shows the impact on reported fair values of a hypothetical 10% increase in customer prepayments.

2011	Reported fair value £m	Revised fair value £m	Favourable changes to Income Statement £m	Unfavourable changes to Income Statement £m
Financial assets:				
Derivative financial instruments	3,406.6	3,404.3	-	(1.7)
Financial liabilities:				
Derivative financial instruments	(82.3)	(82.3)	-	-
2010	Reported fair value £m	Revised fair value £m	Favourable changes to Income Statement £m	Unfavourable changes to Income Statement £m
Financial assets:				
Derivative financial instruments	4,491.6	4,494.0	2.6	0.2
Financial liabilities:				
Derivative financial instruments	(68.5)	(68.5)	_	

36. Collateral pledged and received

	2011 £m	2010 £m
Assets placed under repurchase agreements	-	1,436.2
Cash collateral which the Group has provided in respect of derivative contracts	751.4	881.8
Total collateral pledged	751.4	2,318.0
	2011 £m	2010 £m
Assets held under reverse repurchase agreements	-	1,624.8
Cash collateral which the Group has received in respect of derivative contracts	4,031.9	5,674.0
Securities collateral held	66.7	129.6
Total collateral received	4,098.6	7,428.4

In addition to the collateral amounts shown above, certain loans to customers provide security in respect of securitised note and Covered Bond funding as detailed in note 25. These loans, and also cash collateral pledged shown above, are carried on the Balance Sheet. The liability to repay the collateral received is included within deposits by banks in the Balance Sheet. In the absence of counterparty default, the Group has no right to sell or re-pledge the securities, and therefore in accordance with the provisions of IAS 39 such securities are not recognised on the Balance Sheet.



37. Financial risk management

A description of the principal risks to which the Group is exposed is provided on pages 32 to 36 which form an integral part of the audited Financial Statements.

a) Financial and market risk

The following table describes the significant activities undertaken by the Group which give rise to financial or market risk, the potential consequences associated with such activities and the derivative instruments used by the Group to mitigate the risks arising.

Activity	Risk	Type of derivative instrument used
Funding activities in sterling involving either fixed rate instruments or instruments with embedded options	Sensitivity to changes in interest rates	Interest rate swaps
Fixed and capped rate mortgage lending and investment activities involving either fixed rate instruments or instruments with embedded options	Sensitivity to changes in interest rates	Interest rate swaps and options
Variable rate mortgage products	Sensitivity to changes in interest rates	Interest rate swaps
Investment and funding in foreign currencies	Sensitivity to changes in foreign exchange rates	Cross-currency interest rate swaps and foreign exchange contracts

The accounting policy for derivatives and hedge accounting is described in note 1(i), and further details of hedge accounting are provided in note 35(e).

b) Credit risk

The Board has approved a framework for maximum credit counterparty limits against which total exposures are continually monitored and controlled. The credit limit structure adopts a risk based matrix whereby lower rated counterparties are afforded lower overall levels of limit. Although publicly available ratings produced by rating agencies provide a useful guide to the creditworthiness of counterparties, an internal evaluation is also used in the limit assignment process. Single counterparties are assigned maximum limits in accordance with the ratings matrix, based on the lowest rating afforded to any part of the counterparty group.

Maximum credit risk exposure at 31 December before taking account of any collateral and other credit enhancements:

	2011 £m	2010 £m
On Balance Sheet:		
Cash and balances at central banks	6,170.7	7,291.8
Loans and advances to banks	2,746.5	5,615.6
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	2,848.1	3,924.6
Loans and advances to customers	75,294.4	83,544.6
Derivative financial instruments	7,369.1	9,471.6
Other financial assets	27.3	1.5
Total on Balance Sheet	94,456.1	109,849.7
Off Balance Sheet:		
Loan commitments (see note 32)	3,566.4	4,063.6

Loans and advances to customers includes loans which are secured on property. Additional information in respect of credit risk is provided in note 14 (for wholesale assets) and note 17 (for loans and advances to customers).



At 31 December 2011

Notes to the Financial Statements (continued)

37. Financial risk management (continued)

c) Liquidity risk

The Group closely monitors its liquidity position against the Board's liquidity policy. Minimum and target liquidity levels are established through stress testing and cash flow forecasting, taking into consideration an assessment of any emerging and potentially extreme funding conditions.

After three After After

The tables below analyse the Group's financial assets and liabilities into relevant maturity groupings:

At 31 December 2011	On demand £m	Within three months £m	months but within six months £m	After six months but within one year £m	After one year but within five years £m	After five years £m	Total £m
Financial assets:			•				
Cash and balances at central banks	6,170.7	-	-	-	-	-	6,170.7
Loans and advances to banks	1,895.2	846.3	5.0	-	-	-	2,746.5
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	-	74.4	40.7	251.4	662.4	1,819.2	2,848.1
Loans and advances to customers	384.9	408.6	356.2	778.3	6,983.8	66,382.6	75,294.4
Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging	-	39.2	47.6	93.8	136.5	280.4	597.5
Derivative financial instruments	-	218.1	184.8	204.0	3,224.9	3,537.3	7,369.1
Other financial assets	9.9	7.2	-	-	10.2	-	27.3
Total financial assets	8,460.7	1,593.8	634.3	1,327.5	11,017.8	72,019.5	95,053.6
Financial liabilities:							
Deposits by banks	4,034.0	-	0.1	-	41.8	-	4,075.9
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans	46,582.2	-	-	-	-	-	46,582.2
Derivative financial instruments	-	42.7	26.0	63.0	215.2	618.5	965.4
Debt securities in issue	-	2,241.7	1,381.4	1,550.0	17,984.7	14,903.7	38,061.5
Capital instruments	-	0.1	-	5.6	170.7	174.0	350.4
Other financial liabilities	-	113.1	-	-	0.6	-	113.7
Total financial liabilities	50,616.2	2,397.6	1,407.5	1,618.6	18,413.0	15,696.2	90,149.1
Net liquidity gap	(42,155.5)	(803.8)	(773.2)	(291.1)	(7,395.2)	56,323.3	4,904.5
At 31 December 2010	On demand £m	Within three months £m	After three months but within six months £m	After six months but within one year £m	After one year but within five years £m	After five years £m	Total £m
Financial assets:							
Cash and balances at central banks	7,291.8	-	-	-	-	-	7,291.8
Loans and advances to banks	3,578.8	2,036.8	-	-	-	-	5,615.6
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	-	183.0	43.9	135.3	1,331.9	2,230.5	3,924.6
Loans and advances to customers	436.8	419.4	482.6	852.1	7,376.6	73,977.1	83,544.6
Fair value adjustments on portfolio hedging	-	51.4	76.6	143.5	348.1	143.2	762.8
Derivative financial instruments	-	470.2	339.6	989.3	2,936.4	4,736.1	9,471.6
Other financial assets	-	1.5	-	-	-	-	1.5
Total financial assets	11,307.4	3,162.3	942.7	2,120.2	11,993.0	81,086.9	110,612.5
Financial liabilities:							
Deposits by banks	6,258.7	712.3	0.3	43.3	43.1	-	7,057.7
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans	48,707.7	-	-	-	-	-	48,707.7
Derivative financial instruments	-	60.9	68.7	187.2	622.9	418.6	1,358.3
Debt securities in issue	-	2,217.5	1,985.4	5,060.4	17,412.7	21,752.7	48,428.7
Capital instruments	-	29.3	-	5.1	467.3	992.9	1,494.6
Other financial liabilities	<u> </u>	87.0		-	-	-	87.0
Other financial liabilities Total financial liabilities	- 54,966.4	87.0 3,107.0	2,054.4	5,296.0	18,546.0	23,164.2	87.0 107,134.0



37. Financial risk management (continued)

c) Liquidity risk (continued)

HM Treasury has indicated that it expects the loans and the WCF provided to the Group by HM Treasury and the Statutory Debt due to the Financial Services Compensation Scheme to be repaid out of the cash flows generated by the Group during its wind-down. It is not possible to specify the contractual maturity dates of the loans to the Group from HM Treasury and from the Financial Services Compensation Scheme, and therefore they have been included in the table above as though repayable on demand.

Debt securities in issue include notes which securitise loans and advances to customers through SPVs. Certain of these notes are repaid on a pass-through or controlled amortisation basis. In the above table, maturities of such notes are based on the expected repayment of notes which, in turn, are derived from the expected redemption profiles of securitised loans.

In the above table, where derivatives have been entered into to hedge mortgage backed securitised notes, the timings of derivative payments are based on the expected repayment dates of the hedged notes.

As described in note 28, B&B announced in 2010 that it had resolved not to make any payment of principal or interest in respect of capital instruments during the period prior to the date on which it repays in full the Statutory Debt. Given the uncertainty of the timing of this, the table above includes payments of principal and interest on capital instruments at the earliest date it would have become contractually payable as per the original terms, regardless of the announcement. Capital instruments include perpetual instruments, as shown in note 28. The table above assumes these instruments will be redeemed on 31 December 2055.

Other financial assets and liabilities are included in the above table according to the earliest date that payment can be contractually demanded. It should be noted that many financial instruments are settled earlier than their contractual maturity date; in particular, many mortgage loans are repaid early, in full or in part.

Assets and liabilities with a remaining period to contractual maturity of within one year are classed as current and those with a remaining period of more than one year are classed as non-current. Non-financial assets and liabilities amount to £176.3m and £404.4m respectively (2010: £261.9m and £705.3m) of which £nil and £114.6m respectively are classed as current (2010: £114.9m and £120.2m) and £176.3m and £289.8m respectively are classed as non-current (2010: £261.9m and £585.1m).

Non-derivative cash flows

The table below analyses the Group's non-derivative cash flows payable into relevant periods. The assumptions used in the preparation of this table are consistent with those used in the maturity tables on pages 97 and 98. The amounts disclosed are the contractual undiscounted cash outflows. These differ from Balance Sheet values due to the effects of discounting on certain Balance Sheet items and due to the inclusion of contractual future interest flows.

At 31 December 2011	On demand £m	Within three months £m	After three months but within six months	After six months but within one year £m	After one year but within five years £m	After five years £m	Total £m
Financial liabilities:							
Deposits by banks	4,034.0	-	0.4	0.4	42.2	-	4,077.0
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans	46,583.0	-	-	-	-	-	46,583.0
Debt securities in issue	-	2,333.9	1,537.7	1,799.2	20,166.4	15,236.1	41,073.3
Capital instruments	-	0.3	1.5	7.9	180.5	600.0	790.2
Other financial liabilities	-	113.1	-	-	0.6	-	113.7
Loan commitments	2,160.0	0.3	0.3	0.6	4.6	16.1	2,181.9
Total	52,777.0	2,447.6	1,539.9	1,808.1	20,394.3	15,852.2	94,819.1
At 31 December 2010	On demand £m	Within three months £m	After three months but within six months	After six months but within one year £m	After one year but within five years £m	After five years £m	Tota £m
Financial liabilities:							
Deposits by banks	6,260.4	711.2	0.4	43.5	44.0	-	7,059.
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans	48,709.0	-	-	-	-	-	48,709.
Debt securities in issue	-	2,299.9	2,233.4	5,336.3	19,797.3	22,585.9	52,252.
Capital instruments	-	36.7	1.4	23.4	898.3	1,088.5	2,048.
Other financial liabilities	-	87.0	-	-	-	-	87.0
Loan commitments	2,622.5	0.3	0.3	0.6	5.2	19.6	2,648.
Total	57,591.9	3,135.1	2,235.5	5,403.8	20,744.8	23,694.0	112,805.1



37. Financial risk management (continued)

c) Liquidity risk (continued)

Derivative cash flows

The following table analyses cash outflows for the Group's derivative financial liabilities. The amounts are allocated into relevant periods using assumptions consistent with those used in the preparation of the maturity tables on pages 97 and 98.

At 31 December 2011	On demand £m	Within three months £m	After three months but within six months	After six months but within one year £m	After one year but within five years £m	After five years £m	Total £m
Derivative financial liabilities to be settled on a net basis	-	102.4	67.4	101.7	420.0	918.5	1,610.0
Derivative financial liabilities to be settled on a gross basis:							
- Outflows	-	944.7	1.5	14.5	354.9	51.9	1,367.5
- Inflows	-	(941.7)	(1.8)	(14.9)	(357.8)	(49.5)	(1,365.7)
Total	-	105.4	67.1	101.3	417.1	920.9	1,611.8

At 31 December 2010	On demand £m	Within three months £m	After three months but within six months £m	After six months but within one year £m	After one year but within five years £m	After five years £m	Total £m
Derivative financial liabilities to be settled on a net basis	-	249.2	208.3	336.7	906.0	1,487.2	3,187.4
Derivative financial liabilities to be settled on a gross basis:							
- Outflows	-	43.7	188.4	55.0	332.6	-	619.7
- Inflows	-	(39.6)	(47.5)	(48.7)	(332.1)	-	(467.9)
Total	-	253.3	349.2	343.0	906.5	1,487.2	3,339.2

Below are the periods when the net undiscounted cash flows attributable to cash flow hedges are expected to occur and impact profit or loss (positive = outflow):

	On demand £m	Within three months £m	After three months but within six months	After six months but within one year £m	After one year but within five years £m	After five years £m	Total £m
At 31 December 2011	-	136.6	98.4	106.7	1,120.4	484.0	1,946.1
At 31 December 2010	-	45.5	38.8	68.7	210.3	64.4	427.7



37. Financial risk management (continued)

d) Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk typically arises from mismatches between the repricing dates of interest-bearing assets and liabilities on the Group's Balance Sheet, and from the investment profile of the Group's capital and reserves. Corporate Treasury is responsible for managing this exposure within the risk exposure limits set out in the Market Risk policy, as approved by the Board. This policy sets out the nature of the market risks that may be taken along with aggregate risk limits, and stipulates the procedures, instruments and controls to be used in managing market risk.

Market risk is the potential adverse change in Group income or Group net worth arising from movements in interest rates, exchange rates or other market prices. Effective identification and management of market risk is essential for maintaining stable net interest income.

The Group measures, monitors and controls the following interest rate risks and sensitivities:

- · Mismatch risk
- Curve
- · Prepayment risk
- Basis risk
- Reset risk

Exposures are reviewed as appropriate by senior management and the Board with a frequency between daily and monthly, related to the granularity of the position.

Interest rate risk exposure is predominantly managed through the use of interest rate derivatives, principally interest rate swaps. The Group also uses asset and liability positions to offset exposures naturally wherever possible to minimise the costs and risks of arranging transactions external to the Group.

Interest rate sensitivities are reported to ALCO monthly and are calculated using a range of interest rate scenarios, including non-parallel shifts in the yield curve. The main metrics used by management are:

(i) the change in value of the Group's net worth due to a notional 2% parallel move in market and base rates.

	2011 £m	2010 £m
2% increase	15.7	18.3
2% decrease	(2.3)	(18.7)

(ii) the sensitivity of the Group's interest margin over 12 months to a notional 2% parallel move in market and base rates.

	2011 £m	2010 £m
2% increase	465.7	462.6
2% decrease	(120.9)	(174.4)



37. Financial risk management (continued)

e) Foreign currency risk

The Group's policy is to hedge all material foreign currency exposures by use of naturally offsetting foreign currency assets and liabilities or by the use of derivatives. Consequently, at 31 December 2011 and 31 December 2010 the Group had no net material exposure to foreign exchange rate fluctuations or changes in foreign currency interest rates. The impact on the Group's profit and equity of reasonably possible changes in exchange rates compared to actual rates would not have been material at 31 December 2011 or 31 December 2010.

The table below summarises the Group's exposure to foreign currency exchange rate risk at the year end, based on the information presented to management. Included in the table are the Group's financial instruments, including those classified as equity, under the relevant currency headings. The amounts disclosed are the sterling equivalents of the notional amounts due on maturity, including interest accrued at the Balance Sheet date, less any impairment provisions. Although equity instruments denominated in foreign currency are recorded in the Balance Sheet at their original settlement rates, closing rates are used here to provide sterling equivalents of the currency amounts.

	€ £m	\$ £m	Other £m	Tota £m
Financial assets:				
Cash and balances at central banks	-	-	-	
Loans and advances to banks	1,252.0	37.7	-	1,289.7
Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	1,384.4	150.2	-	1,534.6
Loans and advances to customers	-	-	-	
Derivative financial instruments	18,856.7	8,334.1	1,355.3	28,546.
Other financial assets		-	-	
Total financial assets	21,493.1	8,522.0	1,355.3	31,370.
Financial liabilities:				
Deposits by banks	1,746.4	0.1	-	1,746.
Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans		-	-	
Derivative financial instruments	130.5	96.9	-	227.
Debt securities in issue	19,639.3	8,408.1	1,355.2	29,402.
Capital instruments	-	-		
Other financial liabilities		-		
Total financial liabilities	21,516.2	8,505.1	1,355.2	31,376.
Non-shareholders' funds		11.2		11.
Total	21,516.2	8,516.3	1,355.2	31,387.
Net currency gap	(23.1)	5.7	0.1	(17.
At 31 December 2010	€ £m	\$ £m	Other £m	Tota £r
Financial assets:				
Cash and balances at central banks	-	-	-	
Cash and balances at central banks Loans and advances to banks	- 2,350.4	- 311.3	-	2,661.
Loans and advances to banks		- 311.3 212.8	-	,
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans	2,350.4		- - -	,
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers	2,350.4 1,903.5	212.8	- - - - 2,041.6	2,116.
	2,350.4 1,903.5	212.8	- - - 2,041.6	2,116.
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments	2,350.4 1,903.5	212.8	- - - 2,041.6 - 2,041.6	2,116. 38,103.
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9	212.8 - 10,014.4 -	-	2,116. 38,103.
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets Financial liabilities:	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9	212.8 - 10,014.4 -	-	2,116. 38,103. 42,881.
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets Financial liabilities: Deposits by banks	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9 - 30,301.8	212.8 - 10,014.4 - 10,538.5	-	2,116 38,103 42,881
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets Financial liabilities: Deposits by banks Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9 - 30,301.8	212.8 - 10,014.4 - 10,538.5	-	2,116 38,103 42,881 3,309
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9 - 30,301.8	212.8 - 10,014.4 - 10,538.5 7.4	-	2,116 38,103 42,881 3,309 1,365
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets Financial liabilities: Deposits by banks Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans Derivative financial instruments Debt securities in issue	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9 - 30,301.8 3,302.4 - 1,123.0	212.8 - 10,014.4 - 10,538.5 7.4 - 242.5	2,041.6	2,116 38,103 42,881 3,309 1,365
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets Financial liabilities: Deposits by banks Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans Derivative financial instruments	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9 - 30,301.8 3,302.4 - 1,123.0	212.8 - 10,014.4 - 10,538.5 7.4 - 242.5	2,041.6	2,116. 38,103. 42,881. 3,309. 1,365. 38,176.
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets Financial liabilities: Deposits by banks Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans Derivative financial instruments Debt securities in issue Capital instruments Other financial liabilities	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9 - 30,301.8 3,302.4 - 1,123.0 25,874.2	212.8 - 10,014.4 - 10,538.5 7.4 - 242.5 10,259.3	2,041.6	2,116. 38,103. 42,881. 3,309. 1,365. 38,176.
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets Financial liabilities: Deposits by banks Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans Derivative financial instruments Debt securities in issue Capital instruments	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9 - 30,301.8 3,302.4 - 1,123.0 25,874.2	212.8 - 10,014.4 - 10,538.5 7.4 - 242.5 10,259.3 -	2,041.6 - - - 2,042.5 -	2,116. 38,103. 42,881. 3,309. 1,365. 38,176.
Loans and advances to banks Investment securities and unsecured investment loans Loans and advances to customers Derivative financial instruments Other financial assets Total financial assets Financial liabilities: Deposits by banks Statutory Debt and HM Treasury loans Derivative financial instruments Debt securities in issue Capital instruments Other financial liabilities Total financial liabilities	2,350.4 1,903.5 - 26,047.9 - 30,301.8 3,302.4 - 1,123.0 25,874.2	212.8 - 10,014.4 - 10,538.5 7.4 - 242.5 10,259.3 - - 10,509.2	2,041.6 - - 2,042.5 - 2,042.5	2,661. 2,116. 38,103. 42,881. 3,309. 1,365. 38,176. 42,851. 31. 42,882.



37. Financial risk management (continued)

f) Concentration risk

The Group has investments in a range of investment securities issued by government bodies, banks and building societies, and in asset-backed securities, in both the UK and overseas. UK government securities, bank and supranational bonds comprise 20% (2010: 33%) of investment securities held. 53% (2010: 55%) of the asset-backed securities are backed by UK assets.

The Group operates primarily in the UK, and adverse changes to the UK economy could impact all areas of the Group's business. Residential loans and advances to customers are all secured on property in the UK. 36% (2010: 34%) of residential loans and advances to customers are concentrated in the buy-to-let market; the remaining balances are mainly secured on residential owner-occupied properties.

The residential loan book of £71.9bn (2010: £79.4bn) is geographically spread across the UK broadly in line with the country's housing stock. Consequently, there is a geographic concentration of mortgages secured on properties in London and the South-East representing 43% (2010: 43%) of the book.

Within the commercial mortgage portfolio and housing association loans, there are 176 loans (2010: 194) totalling £0.9bn (2010: £1.0bn), with the largest 10 loans accounting for 63% (2010: 61%) of the portfolio. All of these loans are secured on commercial properties.

Further details in respect of concentrations in the wholesale assets portfolio are given in note 14.

38. Contingent liabilities

- a) On 20 January 2009 a solicitor's letter was received notifying B&B and certain present and former B&B Directors of a potential claim by former individual shareholders who subscribed for additional shares in the £401m rights issue approved on 17 July 2008. These former shareholders claim to have suffered loss through having been induced to subscribe for shares in the rights issue by allegedly materially misleading and/or incomplete statements made in the associated prospectus dated 24 June 2008 as revised and supplemented by the supplementary prospectus dated 11 July 2008. Should such a claim result in proceedings which are pursued through the courts and which succeed, the defendant Directors and/or B&B could be liable in damages to certain former shareholders in B&B who subscribed for shares in the rights issue. B&B together with its legal advisors responded to the allegations raised in May 2009. Nothing further was heard until 23 January 2012 when further correspondence was received from the solicitors representing the former shareholders, to which B&B together with its legal advisors has responded. This correspondence contained no further allegations or details of the former shareholders' potential claim. It is not possible at this stage to determine the outcome or timing of any conclusion to this matter. No provision has been made in respect of these allegations.
- b) As part of the transfer of assets and liabilities by NRAM to Northern Rock plc on 1 January 2010 (see note 39), NRAM agreed to indemnify Northern Rock plc against potential claims arising from past business up to a maximum of £100m. The cumulative total paid to 31 December 2011 was £2.8m. This indemnity terminated on 1 January 2012 following the sale of Northern Rock plc to Virgin Money.

39. Assets and liabilities transferred to Northern Rock plc

On 1 January 2010 NRAM transferred certain assets and liabilities to Northern Rock plc under the terms of The Northern Rock Transfer Order 2009, SI 2009/3226.

There was no profit or loss associated with this transaction. The balance owed to Northern Rock plc resulting from this transaction has been paid in full in cash. This was funded by an increase in the loan to NRAM from HM Treasury of £8,506.0m.

In addition to the transfer of the assets and liabilities, all employees of NRAM transferred to Northern Rock plc on 1 January 2010. The two companies entered into various agreements under which services were provided primarily by Northern Rock plc to NRAM.

40. Events after the reporting period

The Directors are of the opinion that there have been no significant events which have occurred since 1 January 2012 to the date of this report that are likely to have a material effect on the Group's financial position as disclosed in these Financial Statements.



103

Independent Auditor's report to the Shareholder of UK Asset Resolution Limited

We have audited the Parent Company Financial Statements (the 'Financial Statements') of UK Asset Resolution Limited for the 18 month period ended 31 December 2011 which comprise the Balance Sheet, the Statement of Changes in Equity, the Cash Flow Statement and the related notes. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law and International Financial Reporting Standards ('IFRS') as adopted by the European Union, and as applied in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2006.

Respective responsibilities of Directors and Auditors

As explained more fully in the Statement of Directors' Responsibilities on page 39, the Directors are responsible for the preparation of the Financial Statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view. Our responsibility is to audit and express an opinion on the Financial Statements in accordance with applicable law and International Standards on Auditing (UK and Ireland). Those standards require us to comply with the Auditing Practices Board's Ethical Standards for Auditors.

This report, including the opinions, has been prepared for and only for the Company's members as a body in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006 and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving these opinions, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown or into whose hands it may come save where expressly agreed by our prior consent in writing.

Scope of the audit of the Financial Statements

An audit involves obtaining evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the Financial Statements sufficient to give reasonable assurance that the Financial Statements are free from material misstatement, whether caused by fraud or error. This includes an assessment of: whether the accounting policies are appropriate to the Company's circumstances and have been consistently applied and adequately disclosed; the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by the Directors; and the overall presentation of the Financial Statements. In addition, we read all the financial and non-financial information in the Parent Company Financial Statements to identify material inconsistencies with the audited Financial Statements. If we become aware of any apparent material misstatements or inconsistencies we consider the implications for our report.

Opinion on Financial Statements

In our opinion:

- the Financial Statements give a true and fair view of the state of the Company's affairs as at 31 December 2011 and of the Company's cash flows for the 18 month period then ended;
- the Parent Company Financial Statements have been properly prepared in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the European Union and as applied in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2006; and
- the Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006.

Opinion on other matters prescribed by the Companies Act 2006

In our opinion the information given in the Directors' Report for the financial period for which the Financial Statements are prepared is consistent with the Financial Statements.

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters where the Companies Act 2006 requires us to report to you if, in our opinion:

- adequate accounting records have not been kept by the Parent Company, or returns adequate for our audit have not been received from branches not visited by us; or
- the Parent Company Financial Statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns; or
- · certain disclosures of Directors' remuneration specified by law are not made; or
- · we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.

Mark Hannam (Senior Statutory Auditor) for and on behalf of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Chartered Accountants and Statutory Auditors Leeds

1 March 2012



Company Balance Sheet

At 31 December 2011	Note	£m
Assets		
Investments in Group undertakings	E	2,634.1
Total assets		2,634.1
Equity		
Issued capital and reserves attributable to equity holder:		
- Share capital	29	1.2
- Merger reserve	F	2,632.8
- Retained earnings		0.1
Share capital and reserves		2,634.1

The notes on pages 105 and 106 form an integral part of these Financial Statements.

The Financial Statements were approved by the Board of Directors and authorised for issue on 1 March 2012 and signed on its behalf by:

Richard Banks

Chief Executive Officer

Finance Director

UK Asset Resolution Limited is registered in England and Wales under company number 7301961.

Company Statement of Changes in Equity

For the period ended 31 December 2011	Share capital £m	Merger reserve £m	Retained earnings £m	Total share capital and reserves £m
On incorporation	-	-	-	-
Issue of share capital	1.2	-	-	1.2
Acquisition of subsidiary undertakings	-	2,632.8	-	2,632.8
Profit for the financial period	-	-	0.1	0.1
At 31 December 2011	1.2	2,632.8	0.1	2,634.1

Company Cash Flow Statement

For the period ended 31 December 2011

During the period the Company had no material cash flows or balances. Consequently no Cash Flow Statement has been presented.

The Company's significant non-cash transactions during the period were the issue of share capital (see note 29) and the acquisition of shares in subsidiary undertakings (see note E).



Notes to the Financial Statements

A. Principal accounting policies

The Company is a private limited company incorporated on 1 July 2010 and domiciled in the United Kingdom. The Company applies the accounting policies of the UKAR Group, set out on pages 49 to 58.

B. Critical judgements and accounting estimates

In preparing the Financial Statements, management have made the following critical judgement.

Investments in Group undertakings

The Directors consider the value of the Company's investments in subsidiary undertakings to be supported by their underlying assets.

C. Profit

The Company's profit after tax for the period from incorporation to 31 December 2011 was £92,000. As permitted by \$408 of the Companies Act 2006 the Company's individual Income Statement, Statement of Comprehensive Income and related notes have not been presented.

D. Taxation

The Company bears tax at the standard weighted average rate of UK corporation tax of 27%, and has no deferred tax provided or unprovided.

E. Investments in Group undertakings

The investments in Group undertakings represent the Company's holdings of the entire issued share capital of B&B and NRAM, which were acquired in a share-for-share exchange on 1 October 2010. The cost of each of these investments has been deemed to be the net assets of each of B&B and NRAM at 30 June 2010.

The Company's principal subsidiary undertakings at 31 December 2011 held directly or indirectly, all of which are wholly owned and are fully consolidated into the Group Financial Statements, are listed below. All operate in their country of incorporation.

	Nature of business	Country of incorporation	Class of shares held
Direct			
Bradford & Bingley plc ('B&B')	Mortgage administration	UK	Ordinary
Northern Rock (Asset Management) plc ('NRAM')	Mortgage administration	UK	Ordinary and preference
Indirect			
munect			
Mortgage Express	Mortgage administration	UK	Ordinary
Northern Rock Mortgage Indemnity Company Limited	Provision of mortgage indemnity insurance	Guernsey	Ordinary

F. Merger reserve

	2011 £m
On incorporation	-
Generated on acquisition of B&B	1,488.0
Generated on acquisition of NRAM	1,144.8
At 31 December 2011	2,632.8

The merger reserve was generated on 1 October 2010 when the Company acquired all the issued shares of B&B and NRAM from the Treasury Solicitor via a share-for-share exchange. The merger reserve represents the difference between the value attributed to the Company's investment in each company and the nominal value of the share capital issued by the Company.



G. Related party disclosures

a) Subsidiary companies

The Company had no material balances outstanding with subsidiary companies during the period.

The Company had transactions with its subsidiaries as follows:

	2011 £000
Management charges to subsidiary undertakings	981
Staff-related costs charged by subsidiary undertakings	889

b) Key management personnel

The Group considers the Boards of Directors and the members of the Executive Committees of UKAR, B&B and NRAM to be the key management personnel. The Company had no transactions or balances directly with any key management personnel during the period. The salaries and fees of the Company's Directors were paid by B&B and recharged to the Company.

c) Directors' emoluments

The aggregate emoluments of the Directors of the UKAR Company for the 18 months ended 31 December 2011 were £2,028,438, and of the highest paid Director £974,128.

H. Financial risk management

The Company has no significant financial risks.

I. Ultimate controlling party

All shares in the Company are owned by the Treasury Solicitor as nominee for HM Treasury, and the Company considers Her Majesty's Government to be its ultimate controlling party.



